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ARSON FOR PROFIT

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1980

U.S. SENATE,
SuBcommiTTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room 2228,
Dirksen Senate Oflice Building, Senator Joseph R. Biden, Jr.,
presiding.

Present : Senator Biden. -

Staff present: Mark Gitenstein, chief counsel; Diane Clarke, coun-
sel; Iidna Panaccione, chief clerk, and Barbara Parris, research as-
sistant.

Senator BmeN. The hearing will come to order.

I apologize to our witnesses for the delay, and I appreciate your
indulgence. Under the Senate rules, the Judiciary Committee, or any
subcommittee of the Judiciary Committee, which this is, is not able to
meet if and when the full committee is in executive session. The full
Judiciary Committee has been meeting since 9 :30 this morning. Under
the rules, we would not have been able to meet even 5 minutes earlier
than we are now. So I appreciate your indulgence.

Senator Gilenn was to be the leadoff witness today, but all of us have
multiple responsibilities. There is a very important piece of legisla-
tion before the Foreign Relations Committee relating to the transfer
of nuclear technology and fuel to India. He has an interest in that, also,
and he is unable to lead off as our witness, although he will speak, be-
fore the hearing is closed, on behalf of this legislation.

I have a brief opening statement, and then we will hear from the
witnesses. We will complete the remainder of the hearing as rapidly

as we can.
OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BIDEN

This is a legislative hearing as opposed to an investigative hearing.
It is being conducted by the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice to
examine S. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of 1979, which was introduced and
promulgated primarily by Senator Glenn of Ohio. Senator Glenn first
introduced legislation concerning the problems of arson for profit—
that is, the intentional burning of property for its insurance value—
during the latter part of the 95th Congress. Since that time, there
have been extensive investigative hearings conducted by the Commit-
tee on Governmental A ffairs.

Those hearings, in my opinion, demonstrated that arson is present
in rural as well as urban areas and that it can and does destory homes,
motor vehicles, stores, factories, and farms in every part of the country.

(1)




! hearines also showed that it is the Nation’s fastest growing
crgrlll(gsfising atga rate of approximately 25 percent annually, and that
it is virtually out of the control of law enforcement. .

Tor example, in 1977, there were several hundred thousand mstancez
of arson across the country, a statistic that does not include fires o
suspicious origin. To translate that into a more demonstrative s'tatlstl‘c
the Ohio Insurance Institute estimates that in the State of Ohio there
are an average of four arson fires set each hour of every day. In my
home State of Delaware, there were 16,000 fires between June 1978 and
June 1979, causing a direct loss of $6 million. -

More actual dollars are lost to arson than just about any other single
crime. In 1978, insurance companies paid out nearly $2 billion in losses
attributed to arson. And I need not tell you that these amounts are
paid out in several ways. Insurance companies pay them out, and all
of us pay out. Insurance companies are not charitable organizations.
Obviously, these losses are made up by every other insured in the coun-
try. Each incident of arson caused an average loss of $6,43Z.3 comé

pared with $1,741 for car theft, $499 for the average burglary, anf
$388 for robbery. Now, I hope that these figures are not read out of
context, that robbery is the best bargain at $388, and arson is you best

1y at $6,433. o o
. gom?gti,mes, statistics are misleading. Keep in mind the admonition

of Benjamin Disraeli when he said, @There are three kinds of lies—
lies, damned lies, and statistics.” These are sort of the third kind of
lies, However, they do not belie the fact that arson 1s an overwhelm-
ing problem. : )

%El)lave before me a more extensive statement which I had planned
on reading had time permitted, but I will conclude my opening state-
ment by reemphasizing that this is a legislative hearing. It is th%
vehicle through which we will hopefully get this bill to the floor o
the U.S. Senafe this year so that it can be acted upon by the U.S. Senate,
and hopefully by the Congress as a whole, and signed into law by the
President of the United States. .

We have a distinguished panel of witnesses today. Because there
are so many and time is so short, not just in terms of today, but In
terms of the legislative calendar, I would ask the indulgence of the
witnesses, most of whom have been able to testify on this matter before
the Governmental Affairs Committee, not to feel compelled to make the
record all over again. We have the record made as to the intensity and
t ope of the problem. . .

h?fs\?volzﬂd like ﬁs to focus today on those specific areas of contention

that all the witnesses are aware exist, the primary areas of concern.
I have read the statements of the witnesses who have submitted state-
ments, and there is no need to go into detail on your statements.

Please take for granted, which I know is hard to do when you are
thinking of any Senator or Congressman, that T in fact do understand
the issue, that I have some knowledge of it, that T have done my home-
work, and I am anxious to get to the root of whether or not we can
have a workable bill come out of this subcommittee. If you keep that In
mind, and keep your statements to 8 minutes apiece, we will be able
to get this hearing underway and get to questions and rebuttal.

[The prepared statements of Senators Biden and Glenn follow:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR BIDEN

Senator Glenn first introduced legislation concerning the problems of arson for
profit—the intentiomal burning of property for its insurance value—during the
latter part of the 95th Congress. Since that time, there have been extensive in-
vestigative hearings conducted by the Committee on Governmental Affairs.

Those hearings demonstrated that arson is present in rural as well as urban
areas, and that it can and does destroy homes, motor vehicles, stores, factories
and farms in every part of the country. '

_ Those hearings also showed that it is the Nation’s fastest growing crime, ris-
ing at the rate of approximately 25 percent annually and that it is virtually out
of the control ~f law enforcement.

For example, in 1977 there were several hundred thousand instances of arson
across the country. A statistie that does not include fires of suspicious origin. To
translate that into a more demonstrative statistie, the Ohio Insurance Institute
estimates that in the State of Ohio, there are an average of four (4) arson fires
set each hour of every day. And in my home State of Delaware, there were 16,000
fires between June 1978-79 causing a direct loss of $6 million.

More actual dollars are lost to arson than just about any other single crime. In
1978 insurance companies paid out nearly 2 billion dollars for losses attributed to
arson. Xach incident of arson caused an average loss of $6,438 compared with
$1,741 for car theft, $499 for burglary and $888 for robbery. Indirect losses
amount to $12 billion per year ; and insurance companies estimate that 25 percent
of every person’s home insurance dollar pays for arson.

We are dealing with a crime that combines the elements of low risk and high
potential for financial profit.

It has been documented that professional arsonists, ‘“torches”, earn as much as
$300,000 per year, tax free; that insurance companies indiseriminately overin-
sure and settle property insurance claims without investigation; and, that the
arrest rate for arson is the lowest of all major crimes. It comes as no surprise
that, as a consequence, arson for profit has become a regular source of income for
organized crime. It is estimated that one organized crime arson ring made $500
million between 1969-75. .

It is clear that a primary motive for committing arson is insurance fraud.
When that motive is combined with the common knowledge that law enforecement
agencies historically have been, and are, weak in arson detection, investigation
and prosecution a ludicrous situation results.

The more difficult circumstance to accept is the fact that unless something is
done to alter this history, we can be relatively certain that approximately 10,000
people will be injured and that 1,000 people, including 45 firefighters will lose
their lives this year in fires that were labeled arson for profit.

Many experts feel that the apparent inability of law enforcement agencies to
deal effectively with the problem of arson for profit results from the absence of
a unified, coordinated effort. This hearing, a year after the others, will examine
whether organizations which have responded to the need for coordination, since
those hearings, are hindered in their efforts without the passage of S. 252 which
seeks to provide that unity and coordination.

The bill would create a two (2) year anti-arson interagency committee of rep-
resentatives of nine (9) Federal agencies concerned with arson, designed to es-
tablish and coordinate prevention, training, detection and community awareness
programs.

The Dbill also makes arson a part 1 crime in the uniform crime reports
compiled and published by the FBI—the first permanent change in the part 1
category of crime index offenses since its inception in 1930. It means that local
law enforcement agencies will use a common definition of arson, treat it as a
major offense, and record the volume, trend, rate, clearance, and profile of per-
sons arrested, rather than merely arrest information recorded for part 2 crimes.

The bill will also compel applicants seeking insurance for property in high
risk neighborhoods to enumerate all prior instances within the past ten (10)

years where property they held was destroyed by fire, a significant addition to .

the fair (fair access to insurance requirements) plan which insures property in
redlined neighborhoods.

Moreover, under certain conditions, insurers will be able to establish proce-

dures to cancel or not renew coverage of any risk eligible under the fair plan
upon 5 days notice to any policyholders, and would be immune from State stat-
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utes which prevent the release of confidential information by insurance companies
to other companies and law enforcement agencies about fair plan applicants
who are suspected arsonists. .

Since this legislation was introduced some of its provisions have been imple-
mented by the executive branch and some changes have been made in the bureau-
cratic structure of the Federal Government. For example, the National Fire
Prevention and Control Administration is now the United States Fire Adminis-
tration, of the Federal Emergency Management Agency; arson has been tempo-
rarily included as a part I offense by the FBI; and LWAA and other Federal
agencies have undertaken a $42 million war on arson program.

‘We will review the bill with these changes in mind. .

Finally, I would like to personally compliment my colleague, Senator Glenn,
for his tireless efforts in focusing public attention on the crime of arson.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN GLENN

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be before the Subcommittee on Criminal
Justice to testify on a subject of great and increasing national importance.
Arson has become a veritable epidemic, terrorizing neighborhoods, undermining
federal programs and policies, destroying homes and businesses, and erodiug
job opportunities and municipal tax bases. After briefiy summarizing our legis-
lative efforts in this area, my testimony will address some of the specific pro-
visions of 8. 252, a ill to coordinate the Federal anti-arson eifort.

We began our legislative efforts in July, 1977, with the introduction of S. 1882,
the Arson Control Assistance Act of 1977. The portion of this bill which later
became law requires the FBI to classify arson as a major crime in its criminal
statistics reporting. In December, 1977, the Committee on Governmental Affairs
Subcommittee on Intergovernmental Relations conducted hearings on the prob-
lem of arson-for-profit and examined its impact on States and localities. In
August and September, 1978, the Committee on Governmental Affairs Perma-
nent Subcommittee on Investigations held hearings chaired by Senators Percy
and Nunn, on the role of insurance companies in arson-for-profit. In January,
1979, we introduced S. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of 1979. The Subcommittee on
Intergovernmental Relations conducted hearings on this bill in April and May
of last year. During those hearings, Senatnr Kennedy, Chairman of the Senate
Judiciary Committee, submitted a written statement for the record hoth sup-
porting 8. 252 and pledging early and prompt consideration of the bill after it
was ordered reported by the Government Affairs Committee.

Those subcommittees conducted a total of eight full days of legislative hear-
ings on the arson problem. In focusing national attention on the enormity of
the arson epidemic plaguing our land, those hearings demonstrated that arson
has become this Nation’s fastest growing and costliest crime. During the hear-
ings, testimony revealed that arson has increased an estimated 400 percent over
the past decade, represenfts roughly one-fourth of all fires, causes about 10,000
deaths per year, and results in insurance losses ranging from $1.5 to &3 billion

annually. These losses, of course, are passed on to homeowners, businesses
and other insurance holders in the form of higher fire insurance premiums.
Congresswoman Mary Rose QOakar cited the following statistics on arson in
her testimony :

“In Ohio, four arson fires are set each hour according to the Ohio Insurance
Institute. This problem in our State mirrors the national figures. In 1978, the
State of Ohio totaled a reported $139,561,730 loss in property damage, as well as
1,846 injuries and 258 deaths due to fires. Cuyahoga County in 1978 suffered a
reported $19,548,826 loss in property damage, 471 personal injuries and 36 deaths,
all fire-related.

“In the city of Cleveland, statistics indicated that between 1967 and 1977,
fires set by arsonists or vandals rose from 875 to 1,737. Likewise, in 1977, the
fire losses in the county egualed nearly $20 million worth. Officials feel it safe
to assume that more than half of these losses can be attribated to have been
by arson. Thus, arson rose in my city by 50 percent in the past decade.”

There was also testimony that organized crime has become increasingly in-
volved in arson-for-profit activities. The hearings underscored the need to perma-
nently ungrade arson to a “Part I" crime in the Uniform Crime Report so that
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“We had extensive testimony on that. This is certainly not the economic sta-
bility intended by the 1968 Act. To the contrary, it is contributing to local com-
munities’ economic weakness. There are several ways to combat this, not all at
the Federal level. On a broad level and not restricted to FAIR plans, in 1976,
Ohio was the first of 16 States to grant immunity from civil actions and from
criminal proecution to companies sharing arson-related information with law
enforcement authorities, Further, related to FAIR plans, I propose in S. 252
that prior to the issuance of FAIR plan policies, the insurer obtain and evaluate
information with respect to the policyholder which includes a listing of real
property in which there exists an insurable interest over the past 10 years.

“This gives a track record on which to judge people. The insurer, when he
believes arson was involved, may request further information from the State
insurance authority. State insurance authorities, when there is reasonabile cause,
would be able to waive State law preventing such release of information.”

Mr, Chairman, progress is being made in our national fight against arson.

Foremost, perhaps, is increased public awareness that arson is a deadly, billion- °

dollar crime which is rapidly proliferating in our cities and rural areas. State
legislators, law enforcement officials, fire fighters, and prosecutors are beginning
to understand the severity of the arson problem as well as its impact on their
jurisdictions. However, because they are ill-equipped to deal with the problem
alone, they are reaching out to the Federal Government for assistance. A num-
ber of Federal agencies have begun to respond. There are signs that these
agencies are beginning to coordinate their anti-arson efforts. The FBJ, for its
part, is beginning to put together reliable arson statistics from the data sub-
mitted by State and Iocal government units.

I am presently working with Ohio State Senator Charles Butts of Cleveland,
a dozen other public officials, and corporate representatives on a National Legis-
lative Conference on Arson. The purpose of this conference is to provide legis-
lators with information on the arson problem, current activity, and legislative
options of which they need to be aware in order to take appropriate legislative
action. This conference is scheduled for this December in Cleveland. I am
confident that it will provide many State and local officials with some good
ideas for fighting arson. By working together, at all levels of government, we
can begin cutting arson’s growth rate and the disastrous impact it has on many
lives in this country. ' :

But what we have done so far has not been sufficient. Effectively combatting
and controlling the arson problem requires muech more, What is needed is a
federally coordinated effort. We need to plan a national strategy and to assist
State and local governments in their anti-arson efforts. That is why I am here
today and why I introduced S. 252.

Mr. Chairman, thank you and the members of the Subcommittee for the oppor-
tunity to testify this morning. I also want to thank the cosponsors of S. 252 and
our coltleagues in the House of Representatives for their excellent efforts and
support.

I am very pleased that the Subcommittee has invited a distinguished fire
fighter from Ohio to testify before the Subcommittee. Eugene Jewell, the Chief of
the Ohio State Arson Bureau and Chairman of the Ohio Blue Ribbon Committee,
has testified before the Subcommittee on Governmental Affairs concerning the
arson problem in Ohio and is an expert in the arson area and I am sure he will
make a valuable contribution to this Subcommittee’s hearings. I am also pleased
that the Subcommitiee has invited John S. Pyle, an Assistant U.S. Attorney for
the Northern District of Ohio. Mr. Pyle is presently in the process of developing
a detailed arson manual for prosecutors, I am certain that Mr. Pyle’s testimony
will also prove valuable to the Subcommittee.

Senator Bipen. Now, our first witness, as I said, was to have been
Senator Glenn.

Our next witnesses are to appear as a panel of experts, and I would
like to call them forward now: Robert B. Smith, director of govern-
ment affairs, National Fire Protection Association, and executive
secretary of the Fire Marshals Association of North America, and
James E. Jones, Jr., government affairs representative of the Alliance
of American Insurers.

e
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Gentlemen, would you please come forward?

Welcome to the hearing. If we could proceed in the order in which
I asked you to come forward, I think that might best facilitate the
proceedings.

Mr. Smith, before you begin, I should point out that you come very
highly recommended from a number of sources, including a very im-
portant one to me, the State of Delaware. Chief Ben Roy, who has been
very deeply concerned about this problem in legislation in our State,
and Lou Amabili, who runs our fire school, both think you are about
the hottest thing going, and I am anxious to hear what you have to say.
I understand you are appearing in support of the legislation.

PANEL OF ANTIARSON EXPERTS:

STATEMENTS OF ROBERT B. SMITH, DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENT
AFFAIRS, NATIONAL FIRE PROTECTION ASSOCTATION, AND EX-
ECUTIVE SECRETARY, FIRE MARSHALS ASSOCIATION OF NORTH
AMERICA, AND JAMES E. JONES, JR., GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS
REPRESENTATIVE, ALLIANCE OF AMERICAN INSURERS

Mr. S»rra. Thank you. With your comments, Mr. Chairman, and
your emphasis on brevity, maybe I should just say it is nice to be
1};1}t;,re and leave, but I am afraid I will have to do a bit more than

at.

I am here today representing both the National Fire Protection As-
sociation and also a particular section of NFPA, the Fire Marshals
Association of North America, as I also serve as its executive secretary.

Very briefly, in the way of background, may I indicate that the
National Fire Protection Association organized 1n 1896 as a nonprofit,
voluntary membership organization, has grown to become the primary
public advocate for fire safety. The Fire Marshals Association of North
America, a section of NFPA, represents those particular fire officials
serving at the State, county and local, municipal level, charged with
the responsibility for fire cause determination.

In April 1979, both the NFPA and the Fire Marshals Association
testified before the Senate Subcommittee on Intergovernmental Re-
lations, Committee on Governmental Affairs, regarding the then pro-
posed provisions of S. 252. Both organizations expressed their support
for this bill, and at that time discussed suggested changes to the bill
in order to enhance its effectiveness. This position of support con-
tinues, and we are pleased to note that our suggestions of April 1979
have been generally included in the committee print of October 10,
1979, made available to us for comments at this hearing.

‘While expressing a position of strong support for S. 252, we do
desire to make the following brief comments,

The fire service has the sole responsibility for initial fire cause
determination. We desire to emphasize this very basic fact as it relates
to the provisions of the bill concerning establishment of future sub-
committees where we feel it is extremely important to have appropriate
representation by experienced and qualified fire investigation
representatives. o

While emphasizing our support of the authorization and direction
given by this bill to both the Federal Bureau of Investigation and
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he U.S. Fire Administration, we have concerns that without the
g,u%hgriszation of funds to be a,lgpropriated to these agencies for these
important mandated activities, a fulfillment of the intent of the bill
may be lost through the very recognized present pressures placed upon
Federal budget. ) )
th?We applaud the general thrust of the proposed bill, which empha-
sizes the very practical and, we feel, cost-effective need within govern-
ment for coordination of effort in the field of arson control, and also t'he
much-needed commonsense approach of providing Federal Govern-
ment support and assistance to existing State and local agencies
already having mandated responsibilities in the arson control area. -

This approach to the nationfatll arson problem, it is our belief, w1

X ssist in the reduction of this crime. o _
gl%?lﬂglgsing, the National Fire Protecton Association and the Fire
Marshals Association of North America would like to recognize Sen-
ator Glenn for his continuing concerns and supportive efforts in the
field of arson control, and we offer both our supRort and ass1sta.nce.tlo
you as chairman and to this committee in its deliberations on this bill.

Thank you, Senator. _

Senator Bipexn. Thank you, Mr. Smith.

Mr. Jones?

Mzr. Jones. Good morning, Senator. )

My name is James E. Jones, Jr. I am a governmental aflairs repre-
sentative of the Alliance of American Insurers, a major association of
185 property and casualty insurance companies. T have been designated
to testify today on behalf of the property and casualty insurance 1ndu's-
try—the American Insurance Association, a trade assoclation repre-
senting 152 insurers, writing property and casualty insurance; the
National Association of Independent Insurers, a property and casualty
insurance trade association of over 500 members and subscriber com-
panies; the National Association of Mutual Insurance Cos., a trade as-
sociation of 1,150 property and casualty mutual insurance c.ompames:
the State Farm Insurance Co., a large insurer of property insurance;
and the Alliance of American Insurers as well. These insurance groups
represent over 90 percent of the written premium value for property
insurance. _ .

Senator Biden, we appreciate this opportunity to appear before you(li'
subcommittee in support of S. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of 1979, an
urge Congress to move swiftly to enact this legislation into law.

I will summarize our statement and 1‘equ<(aist that the complete text be

rded in the subcommittee hearing record.
recSoena,f;or Bmex. T should have indicated that both your statements
will be put in the record as if read in full, following your oral

timony. .
tesMr. J (:)VNES. The property and casualty insurance industry has been
in the thick of the fight in attempting to control the malignant crime
of arson. The industry has been actively involved in studying the
scope of arson, its causes and effects and the development of strat-
egies and resources to help control the deadly consequences of arson
and arson for profit. ]

Arson has been identified as a killer, a crime of vengeance, and also

a crime of thrill-seeking and greed, as well as a crime for profit. Each

year, deliberately set fires cost in the neighborhood of $1.5 to $2 bil-
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lion in direct property loss damage alone, Law enforcement depart-
ments, fire services, and insurance officials all agree that it is a bur-
geoning problem, but it is difficult to assess accurately its broad eco-
nomic mmpact and its demoralizing effect on people, businesses, and
communities.

While arson apparently is increasing, it is difficult to pinpoint total
losses and to collect meaningful, supportable data. The financial im-
pact of arson is twofold, direct cost, structure and content, and in-
direct cost, losses of jobs, taxes, et cetera.

In the United States, destructive fires take more lives, injure more
people, and destroy more property per capital than anywhers else in
the industrialized world, and arson fires are responsible for an increas-
ingly significant portion of that total.

The U.8. Fire Administration has estimated that total direct and
indirect property losses from fire exceed $15 billion 2 year.

The industry supports a major aim of S. 252, marking arson, a
permanent part I crime under the Federal Bureau of Investigation’s
uniform crime reports. Arson presently is classified as a part I crime
under the UCR compiled by the FBI on a temporary, year-to-year
authority, The present requirement for the FBI to list arson as a part
I crime expires September 80 of this year.

The recognized source of statistics for all crimes in the United
States is the uniform crime reports compiled by the FBI. Crime-
fighting efforts and priorities of States and municipalities are based
on statistics aggregated in these Federal reports, which rank all
crimes in two categories, part I and part IT offenses. Under this clas-
sification system, the most serious offenses are those crimes which re-
ceive the greater amount of law enforcement agencies’ attention. The
crimes classified as part I include the following: Criminal homicide,
forceable rape, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary, breaking and
entering, larceny, motor vehicle theft, and arson on a year-to-year
basis as it is today.

Arson, prior to being classified as a part I crime, was treated as a
part II crime, along with such miscellaneous offenses as disorderly
conduct, loitering and curfew violations, counterfeiting, vandalism,
gambling, and drunkenness. :

At present, the only information currently reported to the FBI by
municipalities for part IT offenses is for the number of arrests. The
statistics compiled for part I offense, however, include volume, trend,
rate, clearances, persons arrested, persons charged, and the nature of
the respective offense. These are the essential statistics reported to the
FBI by local police agencies. This information reported for arson as
a part I crime places it in its proper perspective relative to the other
major part I crimes.

In our opinion, the immediate significance of arson being classified
as a part I crime is to generate pressure on police departments to be-
come more directly concerned with the arson problem. Arson being
designated as a part I offense, on a permanent. basis, would enable law
enforcement agencies to rationally revise program priorities leading
to a relocation of resources to deal with arson relative to other major
part I crimes.

The classification of arson as a part I crime, in our opinion, assists
in resolving the jurisdictional dispute which arises between fire and
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police departments nationwide. The lack of essential coordination and
joint assistance that often occurs between police and fire departments
1s evidenced in many communities throughout the Nation. Changing
arson to a part I major crime permanently would provide a critical
pressure point on local municipalities to coordinate the work of fire
and police departments.

We are confident that if arson were permanently classified as a part
I crime, the increased factual reporting about arson would exert an
important influence on the public, legislators, prosecutors, judges, and
the insuring industry to develop more attention and resources to com-
bat the seriousness and high cost of arson.

Police and fire authorities would become more aware of arson and
more involved in coping with its unchecked and cancerous growth.
This would promote cooperation and answer questions of jurisdictional
responsibility, encouraging better relations among fire departments,
police departments, private industry, and others.

Permanent classification of arson could encourage the Federal Gov-
grnmﬂen-'i; to develop and support antiarson programs to a greater

egree.

%. 252 creates a Federal Agency Committee on Arson Control, which
will coordinate preventive and after-the-fact effects to combat arson.
Because of the importance of the work being done by the NAIC and
other insurance trade associations in the arson field, we suggest that
the committee include private insurance industry underwriting ex-
pertise and NAIC representatives on the proposed Federal Arson
Committee. Insurance industry representatives would provide an in-
sight for the committee into how various proposals would affect the
ongoing efforts of the NAIC and the individual insurers.

The insurance industry faces many problems in insuring high-risk
properties, and we think it is important that the Arson Control Com-
mittee have the benefit of insurance experts with the background and
experience to bring a better understanding of these issues to the
committee.

Our hands too often have been tied by requirements of immediate
payment of losses, destruction of evidence, threats of libel suits, and
other factors which have made it difficult for us to refuse payment,
even when we suspect there was arson.

This bill also provides that the committee could establish subcommit-
tees or working groups to accomplish its objectives. Membership in
such subcommittees would not be restricted to members of the com-
mittes. We believe this could be an invaluable provision for the com-
mittee, enlisting experts in the field of arson prevention and control
on tf):%}e local and State levels, as well as from the industry and general
public. :

‘We urge establishment. of subcommittees comprised of such interdis-
ciplinary membership. The industry strongly supports the creation of
the Interagencv Committee on Arson Control and believes that its
gﬁjstﬁr_llcle should not be restricted to a 2-year period as enunciated in

is bill.

Antiarson efforts, including those of the Federal Government, must
assume a nosition of permanency, since the arson problem will be with
us for a long time.

T T R .
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Section 7(c) of this bill would permit insurers to establish pro-
cedures, subject to the approval of State insurance authorities, for the
cancellation or renewal of any FAIR plan risk upon 5 days’ notice
to the policyholder. '

The industry notes the Federal Insurance Administration has es-
tablished a list of underwriting prerogatives, which permit FAIR
plans to cancel coverage upon 5 days’ written notice if certain condi-
tions exist in relation to the property. We urge all State FAIR plans
to adopt these recommendations.

‘We support this provision in that we believe that there must be a
framework providing the insured safeguards, such as adequate notice
and the right to appeal. Co

Again, T want to express our support for the legislation. Since its
introduction in 1979, the insurance industry, in cooperation with our
State regulators, has made much progress in meeting the challenge of
arson. We feel that many of the purposes of S. 252 are and can, how-
ever, be secured by State action.

In conclusion, Senator, we strongly support the major provisions of
S. 252, and urge that with some modification, the measure be enacted
as quickly as nossible. We are confident that once this step is taken, we
will at least have the weapon that can tilt the balance against the

" arsonist.

We helieve that the insurance industry is united in a major effort to
prevent, identify, and prosecute persons commiting arson crimes.

The industry would recommend that this subcommittee vote S. 252
out as soon as possible, with recommendations to the full Judiciary
Committee to take immediate action to move this legislation in order
that the Senate may act during this session.

Senator Biden, we appreciate having the opportunity of presenting
our views in support of the bill. We would be pleased to respond to
questions.

Senator Bmexn. Thank you very much, gentlemen.

Let me begin, Mr. Jones, with a fairly fundamental question that
goes beyond the scope of the bill to its intent. Obviously the testimony
and the evidence presented to the Congress as a whole thus far seems
to be that arson is a burgeoning crime, not because of vengeance, re-
venge, or a desire to murder or kill—although it has that byproduct.
but because of the desire to collect on insurance.

I do not know this for a fact, but T have been told, that England has
a provision in its law that requires that in order for an insured to
collect on property insurance, the insured would have to rebuild the
structure on the same spot. It would seem to me that it would funda-
mentally impact upon arson for profit. If you burn down the tenement
you own in a red-line district, or you burn down your business that is
not going well. and vou can only use the moneyv that you get from the
insurer to rebuild that business, wouldn’t that have a very pronounced
effect upon the desire to burn it down in the first place?

I do not know whether it is true. I do not know whether there are
constitutional limitations. I do not know, since the Federal Govern-
ment underwrites a lot of various insurance policies in various places,
whether we can only do it where the Federal Government is involved.
But I wonder if you, and then Mr. Smith, if you are so inclined, could
each respond to that broad question. :
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Mr. Joxgs. Senator, this is not a new idea in America. The alliance
and the other trade associations have been discussing the possibility
of this taking place. There are restrictions in some States of this tak-
ing place, and I do not have the exact restrictions, but there are some
laws that are in place that restrict, in some instances, this being the
case.

Senator Bipen. Restrict what? Restrict the suggestion I made from
being law, orrestrict your use of funds received from insurance claims
for any use other than rebuilding the property? )

Mr. Jonzs. Restricting the mandate that the funds be used to rebuild
on the same edifice.

Senator Bipen. Well, let me ask the question ancther way because
it is something that neither of you would have expected I would ask;
and I am now telling ail the other witnesses that I am going to ask you
the same question, so start off your testimony by responding to that
question first. _ . _

But I wonder if we can separate the issue a little bit and not talk
about whether it can be done, but answer the second part. If that were
the law, do you believe it would impact on arson for profit, and if so,
in what way?

I would like each of you to answer that one. )

Mr. Jones. If an individual burns his own property, and it can be
proven, we certainly are not going to pay the claim. )

Senator Bmen. No, no. It does not matter how it is done, what is
done. If, in fact, the insurance policy said—if there were a law that
said the only type of fire insurance policy that could be written on a
piece of property would be one that would say:

In order to collect on this policy, you must use the funds to put them back into
the property, to reconstruct what had been destroyed. You cannot use them to go
off and start a new business somewhere else or buy another automobile or go on
vacation, or take care of distributing it to members of your family. You must
use it for that particular faeility.

Mr. Jongs. I understand the question, and as I say, it has been dis-
cussed. The point is that if someone burns your property down by
arson, and you as an individual may decide that you want to move,
you want t0 move to California or wherever, that you just would not
be happy in that particular area anymore, some discussion has shown
that it presents perhaps a social problem of mandating an individual
to do something that he may not want to do. Now, there is a possibility
that if this were law that it may stop arson and it may not, because 1n
many arson cases, the individual whose property has been burned
down through arson is not the culprit.

Senator Brpen. I understand that. Don’t we agree, though, that we
are talking about arson for profit here. We are not talking about arson
for retribution, arson out of anger, arson to commit murder, arson to
do bodilv harm, arson for revenge. We are talking about arson for
profit. Would that not be a disincentive to plan an arson for profit?
Tt would not end arson. It would not stop arson. But would it not -
pact upon arson for profit? )

Mr. Jones. It possibly would have an impact. )

Senator Bipex. Is there any way it would not have an impact? I
mean. I cannot conceive of a circumstance, except maybe a remote ex-
ception where you want a new physical plant on the same spot, but by
and large, it seems to me to bring a screeching halt
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Mr. JonEes. Are you saying that even if the individual did not want to
build anyway, he would not receive the proceeds?

Senator Bmen. That is right. He says, “I do not want to go back. I
do not want to build. I do not want to go back to that neighborhood.”
You say, “OK, fine. If you do not want to go back to the neighborhood,
you do not collect on the insurance.”

Mr. Jongs. It would have an impact, but what magnitude is some-
thing else.

Senator Bmex. Mr. Smith, what do you think?

Mr. Smrrr. With your assumptions, sir, I think it would have a very
strong impact.

Senator BipEn. The assumption being that we could legally do it.

Mr. Smrra. That you could legally do it. And there are some other
problems here that might enter into the fact. With preexisting build-
ings sometimes, you are not legally allowed to rebuild. But with all
those assumptions as they are, I think that the main thing you are
shooting for, would this have an effect on arson for profit, I think
that it very definitely would have a strong effect on it. It would take
a good deal of the incentive out of the business.

I might like to point out to you, though, that I know of at least one
State at this time that is also considering State legislation to provide
for, in the insurance payment, a fund of a certain percent of a pay-
ment that would go to the municipality or the jurisdiction in which
the fire occurred, to be held there until that property was completely
secured or taken care of.

Senator Bmex [continuing]. Until all taxes were paid on the prop-
erty or efforts were made to clear the property, et cetera.

Mr. Smrrr. And the property made safe or brought back into code.

Senator Bipew. I think that makes sense. I do not want to take the
focus comnpletely off of this bill and T have many more questions for
you; but I guess the point I should make, and was, in my opening
statement, is that I think this bill is a very positive step forward, and
I am anxious to see it move. But we tend up here at the Federal level,
sitting up here on this bench, to talk about declaring wars on crime,
wars on arson. I do not think there is any realistic hope that there will
be a fundamental alteration in arson for profit as a consequence of
this bill being passed. I think it will be very helpful, I think it will
be positive, I think it should move forward, and I think it will be a
very useful step. However, I doubt whether it is going to have a fun-
damental impact, although we are trying to do the same type of thing
with drugs and a number of other areas where, if you just bring the
heat of light, not fire, on these issues, it tends to bring it into focus,
and it tends to get people to pay much more attention.

Those five bells mean I have 7 minutes to run over to the floor and
vote, and I will be right back. I can tell you now the two questions I
am going to ask you. so you can be thinking about the answers.

Mr. Jones, the National Association of Insurance Commissioners
developed a model insurance application requiring all applicants to
disclose any previous arson involvement, and this would go beyond
the FAIR plan requirement. And I know of at least one trade orga-
nization on record as opposing this model application. I wonder if
vou could comment on that and also talk to us a little bit about red-
lining generally. Will moving from 30 to 5 days have any impact upon

70-967 0 ~ 81 - 2
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the initial reason for redlining legislation; will it give excuses for
mortgagers and insurance companies to move out of these areas?

Furthermore, in section (c) it says that:

This Act is amended by inserting “(a) Immediately before notice” and by
striking out “written under the plan” and inserting the following : “written under
the plan except that, subject to the approval of the State insurance authority,
the insurer may establish procedures for the cancellation or nonrenewal of any
risk eligibility under the plan upon 5 days’ notice to any policy holder.”

I would like to entertain the prospect of amending that to add the
following sentence, that it would read:

Under any plan upon 5 days’ notice to any policy holder, based upon a finding
that the insurable interest of thig policy holder is a demonstrable arson risk,

I wonder whether both of you could talk about that when I return.

We will recess for 7 minutes,

[Short recess.]

Senator Bmex., So, gentlemen, have you had time to contemplate
my question, and if you have, maybe you could tell me what you

think,

Mr. Smith ?

Mr. Smrth. Jim, do you want to go first ?

Mr. Jones. I do not want to, Bob, but——[Laughter.] T guess,
Senator, that our problem with your amendment is a little like the
situation we have now, of being able to prove arson. How do you prove
if an individual is a demonstrative individual ? How do we determine,
how do we prove that? Some of the problems that we have now, in
determining whether an individual is an arsonist or not—we try to
underwrite up front, where we can, if we have suspicions, to deny cov-
erage. But here, we are already on a risk, and we are talking about
getting off of it. And how do we do this? How do we define it?

done, and as you can see by the fact that my staff gave you copies
which are merely penciled in, there is no formal amendment. I do not

would already be required in the act,

And right now, as I understand it, the Federal Insurance Adminis-
tration regulations presently take into account suspicion of arson, and
I would think the manner in which that determination is arrived at
would be sufficient. But I do not want to belabor the point. I am
anxious to hear what else you may have to say and I would also request
that at the close of this hearing you discuss this with your people and
get back to the committee, because I am not sure I want to go forward
with it at all; but I do want you to have time to consider whether or
not it would be something you would support.

Mr. Jonzs. Senator, I would just like to mention that I am due in

hicago right now, at a property insurance committee meeting, where
there will be about 15 technical people, and T am flying out toniglit
to be there tomorrow. I would like to take this question to our people
and bring back an answer to your staff early next week.

Senator Bmex. Fine. We will leave the record open until then.
We certainly will not have an opportunity to write the report on this
by that time anyway, so we will be anxious to hear what you have to
say and what your people think.

[The material referred to above appears in the appendix. ]

v

e

RSl et AL kAR G

A Oy

e A SIS

g 8 1ng

i iR e

15

. : 1
. Mr. Smith, what do you think ?

Lsf;l aéﬁIEEEgenator, T would like to point out, first of r?lli,a él;it
NFPA although oftentimes associated as an insurance orga: )
is not an insurance organization, and I think this questlo}flu—l—l——aware o

Senator Bipen. By the way, just so you know, I am y
th%{gl Surra. Yes; I do not want you to think,and I do nt?}tla thlllllelz (',lfollf

t deal to do with them, bu 1 :
s pinlSandpll snd e bl iy
lere frustrations wi mbers of
Itll;irlee 0};%221 2(3311113 t§7 e of information indicating that a properti);1 vzlaltz
in trouble, and mayge very suspect as far as a fire oc%urrglczss e
future and the near fult;urti,l is ooncernf}il, ;gfy vz‘}{%nel)lrovl;hgcanpwe  Shis
i i to maybe the insurer, the ) 1, ‘
1nf1\?g$:x ggrsl ;I;oposaly would look like it would speak to that, but then

> we have the legal problem of trying to really figure out what demon-

N t
strative—how would we really legally define that 3’%{?’ Iirildhzvéﬁtd
would serve as evidence as far as this risk is corgcernle . te : og benc
up making the problem just that much more difficult to try to p ,

thing about. )
o gglf;)trgf ]3};:)11% I am not sure you aéetivrong.tggg énb); ;?gﬁz:'ﬁlls. 117;1;{)3;
as one who the insurance industry and the mor :  Industry
1 ly - t because of my view abo
has not been particularly crazy abou i Vet bbons vee
ining in the first instance, it goes back to that concern. T woul
%:Lnégg tll?ls well-intended le’gisltz’xtlon used as an excuse fi;o dlml?;szlrtélgg
coverage or to diminish the prospect of providing mortgages

that do fall within the category that the legislation refers to. I am not

i i i i mpany or
i or suggesting that any particular insurance co -
:f)}lgg?tlﬁular m%%tgagf banker WYould ulse t_:hllst,; or a%?ﬁ:llit ;?n us:ig}iﬁz
! » . . . . lon.
as a loophole in the existing redlining legis at puf - 2 raising
stion, and at a minimum, I feel very strongly 1 !
lglgelg,gg(;lativé history attached to this leg'lsmtmn’ipl::%énsgt;?:tlr))uil‘r?(fiI}
the insurer and the insurance commissioner in e te
gf{)t(()anth;?: lit is not for any reason Otll(liell; than t}ége confce;lr‘t) 3? ;’g (;‘3%::?
0 arson, whether or not there wou e a matter o ed.
‘° Ia:'eali’ze this is not the firefighters’ concern, zu,ld I am not suggesting
it should be; but it is the insurance companies’ concern, and it is my

concern as a U.S. Senator. Therefore, Mr. Jones, I would appreciate

your bringing it up with your folks tomorrow, and get back to us as
' ossibly can. ) .
so%nl?:‘r}éo: 1()1uest‘.io}rrl for you, Mr. Smith. I realize that the gatgong}
Fire Protection Association is responsible for safety codes ?él 1_s anin
ards and that the entire industry tends to follow the guide 1;191?‘ o
vour yearly manual. But what, 1f anything, has the N zitltm&a e
Protection Association done concerning nonincerdiary-related stan -
ards? Have you recommended Iminimum standz}rds on trauénﬁ o
insurance underwriters, or claims inspectors or investigators 2 tz;ive
you gotten into the standards business as it relates to the capabi & 1e§
of those who are determining whether or not the objective stanuz}r
vou set relating to the incendiary capability of a particular dwelling
is met. Do you understand my question ?
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Mr. Smrrm. I think so. Senator, T think there are a number of areas
that we could touch upon here in which NFPA has played quite a
large part. )

First of all, as you know, we do develop the national fire codes,
which of course, the fact that we develop them has nothing to do with
%ﬁn bethmlmg %aw; they élage to be elna,cted at the local or State level.

U certainly, 1f a property first of all ts t ire
nagonal unly, 1f 2 property meets the requirement of these
enator Errn. But you see, that is the whole point The questi
. estion
of whether or not they meet the requirement deplgnds upon gn indi-
vidual making that judgment. And if the individual making the judg-
ment either is not smart enough or is not trained to know whether or
noli'{Ithe Ssta.ndmgIl{s I:Eet, then the standard is of little value.

T OMITH, OR8. Let me go on, if T could. With that as a backeroun
we have the standards that do set some pretty good guidelinegl;ls fz?i"
as.tﬁpﬂdmg protection, structure protection, is concerned. We also
wi f1n the past few years, for the fire service have provided national
;J)j'l}:)' essional qualification standards for members of the fire service.

1ls, starts off with the firefighters, and in this particular interest that

we have today, includes among others the fire inspectors, the fire in-
Ve%t%lgatgr,. the public fire education officer. ’
o 1ovv, 1t 1s our hope that these standards will be adopted at the State
S T \ . | .
o ieﬁ%tlzgrg' Bmen. Are they written, compiled standards that are
Mr. Smrrm. Yes, sir. These are
. . Y - Lhese are performance standards, and tf
:}Iie being used in some jurisdictions now and at some S,taa;; levleelsc;*.e
1Sree States have been certified after a trial project here -
appiggi;f)tl(; ]3;1;191\:. ThllS _sjlflbcommittee would be very anxious and would
appr standard;sy. much 1t you would send us a copy for the record of
I}Ig'l Snlilglrl-x We would be very happy to.
unk this is an i [ i itv. i
m%ny g 1s an 1mportant step. It leads to uniformity, it leads to
enator Bipmn. I could not aeree wi
oenator b gree with you more. You }
gg}ltti% I? iJI;)]CI)nlS_}ISl’%l% eStl;ige; zﬁld asI }gi)g fnow, the backbone oi:? zg‘z (1132%?
t 3 re than munk, any other State i 1
1s the volunteer ﬁr,emen vhich Ay onle . Juion,
States. But with thomo which sounds unusual to people in larger
. ht ption of one municipalit (which ha; 01
people, and are contestine whether o that e s 85,000
the census), there is not an 1 0{' o tl%ey Goe that Tany wnder
other thos: ,Volunteer tofjallv P ai:e else m the State that is anything
fighters and yor reel; b y vo ul}teer. They are outstanding fire-
thi{: P, your outfit ‘has been ver Y, very helpful in contributtl?ng to
t any rate, I have a number of otl i
ULy rat a nu 1er questions. a i
Ei(:) Icllso 1;18 ‘z‘zict ilzfayr?gl could give us your opigion and ayglvg‘ %lileléle gq%l:sg
/ < as s00n as you ca i )
1\% SMITI? fwould bo e g(l),. to help us move this along.
_ 1e questions ref, ] ;
n e izlgp%ldix.] erred to above and responses of Mr. Smith appear

enator bmex. Thank vou, oentl i
Mr. Joxms, S o, gentlemen, I appreciate your time.

enator, I have a request. T have a statement here from

the Ameri 1ati
can Insurance Association, ag well as the National Associa-
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tion of Independent Insurers that I would request be put in the hear-
ing vecord. It includes some technical information, but the state-

ments are on top. )
Senator Bmexn. All right, fine. T keep getting letters from taxpay-

ers, telling me how much it costs to print each page, and how much
that typist down there collects through her organization, so I have
decided to be a good conservative and try to limit how much we spend

on that. ) _
So, we will print the statement, but we will probably not print all-

the other material. . o
Mr. Jones. I understand, and I agree with your position.

Thank you, Senator.

Senator Bien. Thank you. .

[The material referred to above appears in the appendix. ]
[The prepared statements of Messrs. Smith and Jones follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT B. SMITH

Mr. Chairman, my name is Robert B. Smith, I am Director of Government
Affairs for the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). I am here today
representing both the National Fire Protection Association and also a particular
Section of the NFPA, the Fire Marshals Association of North America, as I also
serve as this organizations Executive Secretary.

Very briefly, in the way of background, may I indicate that the National Fire
Protection Association, organized in 1896 as a non-profit voluntary membership
organization, has grown to become the primary public advocate for fire safety.
The Tire Marshals Association of North America membership represents those
fire officials serving at the state, county, and municipal level charged with the
responsibility for fire cause determination.

In April of 1979, both the. National Fire Protection Association and the Fire
Marshals Association of North America testified before the Senate Subcommittee
on Intergovernmental Relations, Committee on Governmental Affairs, regarding
the then proposed provisions of 8. 252. Both organizations expressed their sup-
port for this bill, and at that time, discussed suggested changes to the bill in
order to enhance its effectiveness. This positior of support continues and we
are pleased to note that our suggestions of April 1979 have been generally in-
cluded in the Committee Print of October 10, 1979, made available to us for

comments at this hearing.
‘While expressing a position of strong support for S.252, we do desire to

make the following comments:

The fire service has the sole responsibility for initial fire cause determination.
We desire to emphasize this very basic fact as it relates to provisions of the
bill concerning establishment of future Subcommittees where we feel it is ex-
tremely important to have appropriate representation by experienced and quali-
fied firo investigation representatives.

‘While emphasizing our support of the authorization and direction given by
this bill to both the Federal Bureau of Investigation and the United States Fire
Administration, we have concerns that without the authorization of funds to be
appropriated to these agencies for these important mandated activities, a ful-
fillment of the intent of the bill may be lost through the recognized present pres-
sures placed upon the Federal budget.

‘We applaud the general thrust of this proposed bill which emphasizes the
very practical and cost-effective need within government for coordination of
effort in the field of arson control, and the much needed common sense approach
of providing Tederal Government support and assistance to existing state and
local agencies already having mandated arson control responsibilities. This ap-
proach to the national arson problem, it is our belief, will greatly assist in the
reduction of this erime.

In closing, the National Fire Protection Association and the Fire Marshals
Association of North America would like to recognize Senator Glenn for his
continuing concerns and supportive efforts in the field of arson control and we
offer both our support and any assistance that we may provide to this subcom-

mittee in its deliberations on this bill.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES E. JoNES, JR.

My name is James . Jones, Jr. I am a governmental affairs representative
of the'AIhance of American Insurers, a major association of property and cas-
ualty insuranc companies. Our member companies provide both personal and
commercial line. of insurance protection in all 50 states and the District of
polumbm. We appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee,
ig7grder to comment, and urge strong support for 8,252, the Anti-Arson Act of
The Alliance of Anerican Insurers, along with its member companies, has
been in the th_ick of the fight in attempting to control the malignalll)t criﬁxe of
arson. The Alliance and the Preperty Loss Research Bureau (PLRB), have been
actively involved in stgdying the scope of arson, its causes and effects and the
development of strategies and resources to help control the deadly consequences
of iu'son lzlind lilrson dfortpl.'oﬁi:. ’

rson has been identified as a killer; a crime of vengeance and also a cri
of thnllseekmg and grigf, as well as a crime for profit. gEach year, deliberglt'lerlm;ff
set fires cost in the neighborhood of $1.5 to $2 billion in direct property loss
damage alone, Layv enforcement departments, fire services and insurance officials
?.gl lz)xgre(ei that it is a burgeoning problem, bqt it is difficult to accurately assess
clzosm nﬁg?n itizcst.)nomlc impact and its demoralizing effect on people, businesses and

‘While arson. apparently is increasing, it is difficult to pin oint total ]
and to collgct meaningful, supportable data. The ﬁnanciaf ixgpact of arslgisgz
two-fold : direct cost (structures and content) and indirect cost ‘(loss of jobs
taxes, ete.). In the United States, destructive fire take more lives, injure moré
pe_op}e and destroy more property per capita than anywhere else in the indus-
trlal_lzed world, and arson fires are responsible for an increasingly signifieant
portion of t]_.lat total. .Thg United States Fire Administration (USFA) estimates
that total .dlrect and indirect property losses from fire exceed $15 billion a year

Tl}e Alliance supports Senate bill 252, which would classify arson as a Pari.:
I crime—permanently—and establish a federal interagency committee to con-
trol arson and to help coordinate federal and loeal anti-arson programs.

As you Wel} know, Mr. Chairman, Senator John Glenn introduced 8. 252 during
the first session of the 96th Congress. S.252 is a revision of 8. 1882, the Arson
ggllllgl:.gisAsmstance Act of 1977, introduced during the first session ’of the 95th

We feel very much a part of S.252 for we have worked with Se
and his siaff in an effort to enact effective legislation to help contrglai(l)lz ggiezlxllg
of arson. ’.Ehe Alliance and the other major segraents of the insurance industry
étir;) not a “Johnny-Come-Lately” in the fight against arson crimes. (See Appen-

Arson presently is classified as a Part I erime under the Unif i
ports (UCR) compiled by the Federal Bureau of Investigation ( Fqg}l) Cg‘én:letgg_
porary year-to-:vear_ authority. The present requirement for the FBI to list arson
as a Part I erime in their Uniform Crime Reports expires September 30, 1580.

THE IMPORTANCE OF PERMANENTLY CLASSIFYING ARSON AS A PART I OFFENSE

The recognized source of statisties for all crimes in the United i

Uq1form Crfme Reports (UCR) compiled by the Federal Bureau of Iisvaetsisiglastifi};le
Grm}e.ﬁghtmg efforts_ and priorities of states and municipalities are based ori
sta~t1st1(:'s aggregated in these federal reports, which rank all erimes into two
catggones——Part I and Part IX offenses. Under this classification system, the most
serious offenses are those crimes which receive the greater amount o,f the law
enfqrcemept _agencles’. aj:tention. The crimeg classified as Part I include the fol-
l(ol;c:mglz u cnml(liml hm_mcxde. forceable rape, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary
to-yeez . ll])is?g. entering), larceny-death, motor vehicle theft and arson on a year-

Arson prior to being classified as a Part I erime was treated a t i

a!ong yv1th such misc_el}aneous offenses as disorderly conduct, loit;sexi}ill;é1 ;%flIc?;fne}‘%
v1ol,at10ns: counterfgltmg, vandalism, gambling and drunkenness. If an individual
steals a bicycle, he is guilty of committing a Part I crime. Kowever, if that same
ﬁ)erson (sichem;es to_ torch a skyscrqper for profit which causes substantial economic
I;)islslxoi% alc‘lteinrrugftwn, l;l?h.would, if appreh.ended, only be guilty of committing a
PO ot :! ense. This was the situation for arson crime when clagsified as a
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At present, the only information currently reported to the FBI by municipali-
ties for Part II offenses, is for the number of arrests. The statistics compiled for
Part I offenses, however, include volume, trend, rate. clearances, persons arrested,
persons charged and the nature of the respective offense. These are the essential
statistics reported to the FBI by local police agencies. This information reported
for arson as a Part I erime places it in its proper perspective relative to the other
major (Part I) crimes.

In our opinion, the immediate significance of arson being classified as a Part 1
crime is to generate pressure on police departments to become more directly con-
cerned with the arson problem. Arson being designated as a Part I offense, on a
permanent basig, would enable law enforcement agencies to rationally revise pro-
gram priorities leading to a relocation of resources to deal with arson relative to
other major Part I crimes.

Mhe classification of arson as a Part I crime, in our opinion, assists in resolving
the jurisdictional dispute which arises between fire and police departments nation-
wide. The lack of essential coordination and joint assistance that often occurs
between police and fire departments is evidenced in many communities through-
out the nation. Changing arson to a Part I major crime permanently would pro-
vide a critical pressure point on local municipalities to coordinate the work of fire
and police departments.

It is important to note that law enforcement officials contend they consider
Part I and Part IT crimes with equal seriousness. The difference being, as stated
previously, that statistics compiled for Part I offenses include data on volume,
trend, rate, clearances, persons arrested, persons charged and the nature of the
offense by territory. These types of statistics are extremely valuable in coping
with the arson problem especially from an enforcement standpoint.

We are confident that if arson were permanently classified as a Part I offense
that:

1. The increased factual reporting about arson would exert an important influ-
ence on the public, legislators, prosecutors, judges and the insuring industry to
develop more attention and resources to combat the sericusness and high cost of
arson.

2. Police and fire authorities would become more aware of arson and more in-
volved in coping with its unchecked and cancerous growth, This would promote
cooperation and answer questions of jurisdictional responsibility, encouraging
better relations among fire departments, police departments, private industry
and others.

3. Permanent classification of arson also could encourage the ¥'ederal govern-
ment to develop and support anti-arson programs to a greater degree.

UNDERWRITING PROBLEMS

Section 7 of this bill, entitled the Federal Insurance Administration, helps to
correct a problem concerning underwriting restrictions placed on insurers in
attempting to obtain necessary information on FAIR Plan insurance applications
(as a consequence of existing laws, i.e. Unfair Claims Practices Act, Valued Pol-
icy Laws, Privacy Act of 1974, Freedom of Information Act and the use of Blind
Trusts).

In a recent report “Arson-for-Profit: More Could Be Done to Reduce It”
(5/31/78) the General Accounting Office (GAO) discusses the extent to which the
Tederal Riot Reinsurance Program, which is administered through the Federal
Insurance Administration (FIA), actually provides incentives for arson-related
insurance fraud. In that report, GAO concluded that arson is and has now reached
epidemic proportions in some urban areas. It is inereasing at a rate that could
exceed 25 percent annually, while the total number of arson losses is now equal to
or greater than the total number of burglary and auto theft losses! In particular,
the GAO Report found:

Certain Fair Access to Insurance Requirement Plans (FAIR) are overinsuring
some properties, creating incentives for arson-for-profit. In such cases, insurance
is provided at inflated market values or at values in excess of property value
based on replacement costs.

FAIR Plan managers believe they need greater underwriting authority from
the Federal Insurance Administration to deny or limit insurane coverage to high
risk property owners. The Federal Insurance Administrat’m (FIA) oversees
these plans (i.e. underwriting criteria/procedures) through its review of eligi-
bility for federal riot reinsurance.
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Although there are certainly valid reasons for refulsing coverzggtla altogether,
imost every FAIR Plan is providing such insurance when requested.

. The abovg findings, in part, are due to restrictions placed upon the FAIR Plans
he FIA and state insurance departments. N
by‘t&tccording to GAO, “FAIR Plan officials believe that the charagter _and attitude
of the (potential) insured be considered in the Plan’s determm:atlon to_grant
coverage. Such information could include the owners’ history of fires, their per-
sonal or business financial condition, tax arrearages and other (possible) moral

hazard factors.” L
Section 7 of S. 252 helps to correct the above criticism.

INTERAGENCY COMMITTEE ON ARSON CONTROL

our opinion, an interagency committee on arson control.to coordipate federal
an]t:Iil-arsonpprogrzlms is very much needed. We Suppor.t chtlon 2 entitled “Inter-
agency Cominittee on Arson Control.” ‘When orianizations or people are not
organized together on common goals or objectives, they tend tp wo_rk at cross pur-
poses with each other-—each going off in their own sepprate direction gccomphsl}-
ing very little. However, when thg direction is organized, and objectives coordi-
nated, greater results are accomplished. . .
‘We agree there is an effective role #0 be played by the following federal agencies
in controlling arson : Office of the Attorney General; Postmaster General ; Um!:ed
States Fire Administration ; Internal Revenue Service; Law Bnforcement Assist-
ance Administration; Federal Bureau of Investigation; Secretary of the Treas-
ury ; Bureau of Aleohol, Tobacco and Firearms ; and Federal Insurance Admin-
istration. ) )
It is imperative, in our opinion, that the above agencies develop and 1.mplem§nt.
a comprehensive and coordinated federal strategy and m»etl.lodology fqr improving
assistance to state and local governments for the prevention, gletectwn and con-
trol of arson. It appears only logical that these federal agencies would perform
the following functions: (1) Coordinate anti-arson traimng‘and education pro-
grams established within the federal government; (2) Coordinate federal grants
to state and local governments; (3) Coordinate federal research and development
relating to arson; and (4) Gather and compile statistical data.

CONCLUSION

Permanent classification of arson as a Part I offense will provide il}fqrmat_ion
presently being sought on the incidence of arson. It will enaple 'the cmmn}al jus-
tice system to place arson in its proper perspective and assist in measuring the
extent, distribution and impact of arson. It will provide the means for acc_ura.te
and timely nationwide identification and analysis of arson problems. assmt’: in
resetting priorities on a real world basis to reflect thg true impact of arson crime
upon society and the economy at large, develop solutions and enable t_he progress
of arson control programs undertaken by law enforcement, fire services and in-
surance industry personnel to be effectively monitored.

We believe that the ingurance industry is united in a major effort to prevent.
identify and prosecute persons committing arson crimes. )

The Alliance of American Insurers recommends that this subcommittee vote
S. 952 out as soon as possible with recommendations to the full Judiciary Com-
mittee to take immediate action to move this legislation in order that the Senate
may act during this session. ) ] )

We appreciate having the opportunity of presenting our views in support of this
bill.

We would be pleased to answer questions. Thank you.

Attachment.

INSURANCE INDUSTRY ATTACKS ARSON PROBLEM

For many years, the property and casualty insurance industry has been well
known for its collective and individual company efforts for loss control in all
areas, including the crime of arson. However, in recent years the growth of arson
has accelerated. Responding to this alarming trend, the insurance industry early
in 1978 undertook development of a new attack on the problem: a broad. long-
range program to control the malignant crime of arson.

L)
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This accelerated effort included nearly 40 separate recommendationsg by the
industry for action, compiled in a document entitled “Target: Arson.” One recom-
mendation from that report was the organization of the Insurance Committee for
Arson Control. The Committee, formed in late 1978, is composed of the property-
casualty insurance industry’s major trade associations, plus unified insurance
companies. The main function of the committee is to coordinate the insurance
industry’s effort to combat arson. It serves as a catalyst for arson control efforts
by the industry and others and as a liaison with government agencies and state
and local groups.

The Committee’s broad plan of action includes: Working with trade associa-
tions to strengthen state legislation affecting arson control; Stimulating the de-
velopment and suppoert of local and state task forces ; Increasing public awareness
of the arson problem and practical solutions; Developing education and training
programs; Examining and improving industry proceedings related to arson; and
Improving the collection of informational data regarding arson.

The major activities of the Insurance Committee for Arson Control are carried

out through subcommittees and through the trade associations and individual .

companies which are members of the committee. In its first year of operation, the
committee moved forward in a number of important areas such as supporting
vital arson control legislation, expanding public relations efforts, assisting in the
forming of community task forces and undertaking new efforts to collect informa-
tion about arson fires and losses.

BETTER ARSON INFORMATION

The insurance industry has undertaken new efforts to collect information about
arson fires and losses. The industry has taken steps to code and report arson losses
for a statistical purpose tbrough the property claims service of the American
Insurance Association. Through the Property Insurance Loss Register (PILR),
the industry for the first time will have a computerized register of property loss
history. This information will be vital in helping to determine whether further
investigation is necessary in the case of any given loss. The data is vital to the
insurance industry, giving them the new tools they need to control arson losses.
The PILR system is expected to help law enforcement officials locate the adjuster
handling a claim.

Subscribers to the Property Insurance Loss Register include over 400 insurance
companies representing approximately 90 percent of the United States property
insurance premiums,

ATI~-INDUSTRY RESEARCH ADVISORY COUNCIL (AIRAC)

Through the All-Industry Research Advisory Council (AIRAC), research ef-
forts are beginning in other areas. Work is starting on a profile of the arsonist to
identify the arsonist and how he works. This information, plus that from early
warning systems such ag is now in place in New Haven, Connecticut, will begin to
help prevent arson fires. The AIRAC arson committee also is researching the im-
pact of federal and state laws on arson control, including punitive damage action
and reporting immunity statutes.

INTERNAL EFFORTS

The property and casualty insurance industry is taking a hard look at itself
and what it must do. New educational and training programs on arson detection
are being developed for agents and salespeople, underwriters and claims person-
nel. These programs will focus on identification of arson or arson-prone situations,
preservation of evidence, prosecution techniques and internal company procedures.
An impertant section of this training includes procedures for coerdinating efforts
among the governmental agencies and private organizations. The industry has
also been cooperating with defense attorneys and prosecuting attorneys in the
development of training programs within these special areas.

Through a newly formed underwriting subcommittee, the Insurance Committee
for Arson Control will be looking for the key indicators of potential arson: over-
insurance, duplicated policies and records of previous losses, trying to identify
characteristics of a property which indieate high risk of arson and how to exer-
cise special care in reviewing these properties.
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ORGANIZATIONS INVOLVED IN FIGHTING FRAUDULENT ACTIVITIES

1. Insurance Crime Prevention Institute (ICPI), Westport, Connecticut. Their
primary job is to investigate and seek prosecution of fraud in connection with
property and causalty insurance claims including arson. The Insurance Crime
Prevention Institute is a nationwide organization supperted by 350 property-
casualty insurance carriers writing the majority of the property and casualty
insurance written in the United States, ICPI's thrust is to stop fraud on insureds
by investigating a wide range of crimes, including, but not limited to: arson
fraud, larceny, obtaining money by false pretenses, forgery, perjury, false swear-
ing, suberdination, using the mails to defraud and ambulance chasing. Arrests re-
sulting from ICPI investigations:

Casualty fraud: Property fraud
1978: 619 e e e et e 2 o e e et e 339
1979 798-_ —————— e e e e ——— 391

The conviction rate of ICPI’s prepared cases is 94 percent.

2, Insurance Claims Service, I'nc., Chicago, Illinois. Their primary objective
is to determine cause and origin of loss and to collect the necessary evidence for
insurance companies’ use in defending ‘“fraudulent claims” in civil actions. ICS
gpecial agents investigate individual fire scenes in order to develop evidence of
arson. The Insurance Claims Services special agents handle approximately 24
_cases per year. ICS has a current membership of 37 companies, and anticipates
a membership of 100 by the end of the current calendar year.

3. INS Investigutions Buréau, Inc., New York, New York. Their objectives are,
we believe, identical to those of Insurance Claims Services. They have offices in
the Bast, Southeast, Midwest and along the Pacific coast.

4, National Automobile Theft Bureau (NATB), Palos Hills, Illinois. NATB is
a crime prevention organization supported by more than 500 property/casualty
insurance companies te provide assistance to law enforcement agencies, insurers
and the public. NATB'’s objective is to prevent and reduce theft and fire losses
arising from ownership or use of automobiles. The Bureau assembles and dis-
seminates reports on stolen automobiles and assists duly constituted authorities
in their identification and recovery.

5. Property Insurance Loss Register (PILR), Rahway, New Jersey. PILR is a
computerized register of fire iosses of $500 or more which have occurred within
the previous five years. Currently, 420 insurance companies which write 90 per-
cent of the nation’s fire insurance premiums are subscribers to the PILR system.

Basically, when a user files a report, the register searches its data bank to
obtain the loss histories of all individuals and/or properties involved in the loss
in question. If the system finds a match, the user receives other reported claims
and information which bears similarities to the claim under investigation, thus
establishing a possible pattern of fraud.

‘We have been told that a total of 466 combination of searches can be made
and that the various searches have been given individual weights. When the total
weights exceed a certain threshold, oufput will be produced. PILR is under the
aegis of the American Insurance Association.

6. Property Loss Research Bureau, Chicago, Illinois. Their principal activity
ig to discourage fraud, especially arson fraud. The incidence of arson is reach-
ing an all-time high and is believed to be growing, by some estimates, at a rate
of 20 percent or more per year.

To accomplish this objective, PLRB personnel, experts in the detection and
investigation of arson fraud, participate in many arson seminars sponsored hy
various fire marshals and educational institutions nationwide.

They also join in the PLRB loss managers conference and conduct arson sem-
inars regularly for member companies and independent adjusters. Fire and police
service representatives are frequently invited to attend these seminars. Addi-
tionally, PLRB arson experts are invited by universities and colleges to lecture
on courses in arson detection and investigation. PLRB contributes materials,
principally through the International Association of Arsen Investigators, for
use by the fire services in training personnel to investigate incendiary fires.

PLRB persennel also have been extensively involved in preparing the insurance
industry’s model legislation to reduce arson. The model arson pengl bili is in-
tended to revise inadequate and possibly antiquated state penal provisions per-
taining to arson. The industry's model arson-reporting immunity statute is in-
tended to facilitate cooperation between the property and casualty insurance
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industry and law enforcement authorities in reporting and investigating incendi-
ary fires and subsequent prosecutions. In conjunction with these activties, PLRE
arson experts attend state arson advisory committee meetings to bring together
law enforcement agencies, fire services, prosecutors’ officers and the insurance
industry to exert the cooperative efforts necessary to achieve success in the con-
trol and supression of arson

INSURANCE INDUSTRY ARSON RESOURCES (PARTIAL LISTING)

Insurance Commitiee for Arson Control

The committee publishes a national directory, “Arson Control: Ho;v apd Why,
Who, What, Where” which is available for $25. This directory contains mﬁorma-
tion on arson task forces, generally background on national organizations, a
state-by-state directory of arson control organizations, sample speech texts, and a
copy of “Target : Arson.” This directory is undated regularly.

Aetna Life & Casualty .
Aetna’s Community Arson Awareness Program (CAAP) is a five piece anti-
arson kit designed for use by community groups and other organizations con-
cerned with safegnarding their neighborhoods. .
Aetna also distributes a 15-minute film, “Winning the War on Ars_on,” which
highlights the Seattle Arson Task Force and New Haven’s Barly Warning System.

Alliance of Americon Insurers

The Alliance has assembled an Arson Information Kit, consisting of various
educational materials on arson, copies of the Model Arson Penal Law and the
Model Arson Reporting Immunity Law, and guidelines on how to establish an
arson award program and an arson task force.

Allstate Insurance Company

Allstate has published a community ation guide, “Put the Heat on the Arson-
ist,” which offers details on organizing a community anti-arson program. Allst{ite
will provide community programs with pamphlets, fact sheets, pos_ters, and a slgde
presentation for speakers. Allstate can also arrange a loan of Fire Infermation
Field Investigation (FIFI) training kits for fire departments.

Factory Mutual System o
The Factory Mutual System publishes a pocket guide to arson investigation
which includes information on the various stages of an alarm.

Formogt Insurance Company
Toremost Insurance Company’s “Fire Hurts” program includes brochures and
related information regarding mobile home arfson.

Insurance Orime Prevention Institutc
IGPI has available “Anatomy of an Arson,” a training film on the cause and
origin of set fires.

Industrial Insurance Company
IRI publishes a pamphlet, “Arson Alert,” which discusses how to protect prop-
erty against arson.

Hartford Insurance Company )
The Hartford has developed an arson news media kit for the U.S. Fire Ad-
ministration to be used by iocal and state arson task forces.

Professional Insurance Agents .

The Professional Insurance Agents publish an arson awareness program, Be
Concerned * * *, Don’t Get Burned,” which includes public sexvice announcements,
hooklets. posters and speeches.

State Farm Fire and Casually Company

State Farm has produced three anti-arson booklets; “Touched Off by Huxpan
Hands” for firefighters, “The Iceberg Crime” for police officers, and “Verdict:
Guilty of Burning” for prosecutors.

National Automobile Theft Bureaw _ o
The NATB has a “Manual for Investigating Auto Fires” and a slide training
film available for insurance adjusters and law enforcement officers.
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Senator Bmex. Our next panel is made up of Richard Strother, who
is our first witness representing the Administration. He is the Asso-
ciate Administrator of the U.S. Fire Administration, Federal Emer-
gency Management Agency, and is Chairman of the Federal Emer-
gency Management Agency Arson Task Force. He is responsible for
coordinating all Federal arson prevention control activities. Prior to
joining the U.S. Fire Administration, Mr. Strother was a senior part-
ner in an educational and architectural planning firm in Massachusetts
and taught at the Harvard Graduate School of Education.

As Associate Administrator, he is responsible for a broad range of
research development assistance programs and is the author of “Re-
port to Congress: The Federal Role in Arson Prevention Control.”
He will testify about the Federal role.

Our second witness is Mr. Paul Zolbe. He is the section chief for the
uniform crime reporting programs of the Federal Bureau of Investi-
gation. He entered on duty with the Federal Bureau of Investigation
in 1965; in 1972, he was transferred to the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation headquarters, where he assumed his duties with the uni-
form crime reporting program. In 1976, he became section chief, with
the responsibility for the overall management @ the uniform crime
reporting. He holds graduate and undergraduate degrees from several
universities and has previously testified on the issues of classifying
arson as a part I crime in the uniform crime report. He is with us
today to discuss crime reporting,

Gentlemen, welcome, and try. if you would, to keep to the 8-minute
unofficial rule. We will start with Mr. Strother.

PANEL OF FEDERAL EXPERTS:

STATEMENTS OF RICHARD STROTHER, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRA-
TOR, U.S. FIRE ADMINISTRATION, FEDERAL EMERGENCY MAN-
AGEMENT AGENCY, AND PAUL ZOLBE, SECTION CHIEF, UNIFORM
CRIME REPORTIN' PROGRAMS, FBI

Mr. StroTHER. & aator, it is a privilege to appear before you to
testify on behalf f the administration on S. 252, related to coordina-
tion of arson prevention and control activities, particularly at the
Federal level.

The charts on either side reinforce the statistics that you have read
and that have been expressed by others, on the seriousness of the crime,
particularly the amount of devastation that has been done to the
Nation by arson.

In your State, we looked into our Arson Resource Center, and found
that the statistics there showed that over 16,000 fires occurred in Dela-
ware, approxXimately 483 of those were incendiary, with a loss of more
than $6 million in 1979. And, interestingly enough, as you peruse
through the statistics, cnly 51 convictions were obtained from all
those fires. So arson is a serious problem, particularly in your State.

We have worked closely with Lou Amabili. who you mentioned
earlier, and the Delaware State Fire School. We have recently com-
pleted an “Arson Guide for Volunteer Fire Departments.”

I think what we are seeing on the Federal level. and the insurance
companies’ figures back this up, is that increasingly arson is becom-
ing popular in the suburbs and in rural areas. That is an area that
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often is overlooked in some of our arson prevention and control activi-
ties. .

The Federal Government in the “Report to Congress: The Federal
Role in Arson Prevention and Control” has taken the issue of coordi-
nation as the important element related to stopping arson. The arson
task force concept, whether at the Federal, State, or local level is
essential to stopping arson. o .

Over the past year, there have been a number of coordination act1vi-
ties at the Federal level, between the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad-
ministration, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the Department of
Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, in the Internal Revenue Service, and
the U.S. Postal Service. Two operations, Operation Emerald, which
took place in New York State, and Operation Takoma, which took
place in Seattle, both broke up large arson rings due to coordination
and cooperation among these prosecution agencies. .

The Federal Insurance Administration has been working closely
with the National Association of Insurance Commissioners, and with
the U.S. Fire Administration to revise their procedures to take the
economic incentives out of arson and to restrict the opportunities for
the arsonist. FIA has been particularly successful in Massachusetts.
Arson was running approximately 40 percent of all payments in the
Massachusetts FAIR plan, and when they got tough on the arsonists,
the arsonists left for other markets. Massachusetts has reduced the
arson percentage 10 to 15 percent.

In the overall arson prevention and control effort, the removal of
economic incentives to arson falls under the responsibility of the De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development, ACTION, and other
community and housing-oriented programs. o

In line with that, I think one of the things we are beginning to see
Is that due to congressional leadership and the focus that has been at
the Federal level, the interest in preventing and controlling arson is
increasing. For example, this year the American Bar Association, the
young lawyer’s division, had arson as a key element at, their national
conference. Two other sections of the ABA which had been margin-
ally interested in the issue have adopted arson as a major area of con-
cern. The preservation groups, the Conservancy Group, the National
Trust, are becoming interested in preventing and controlling arson.
And again, HUD is just beginning in these areas, but we are starting
to see the concern move out, largely in response to the interest and the
pressure which was exerted several years ago. We know with LEAA
funding being cut, that that leadership potential is not going to be
maintained. and the other agencies are going to have to pick up and
move into that area to make sure that that impetus continues.

Senator Bmen. Will the Fire Administration do that? o

Mr. StroTrrER. With the resources we have available, we Wl]l.. We
have been, with LEAA, very successful in providing that leadership.

We know the Department of Housing and Urban Development,
through their community development block grants, has made ayail-
able moneys through their $4 billion program going to over 500 cities,
to use those funds for antiarson efforts. These are discretionary funds,
and they are given as block grants, but HUD has modified the regula-
tions so that these funds can be used for antiarson activities, and this
is the result of an interagency activity that occurred
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2 S%nat@or Bmen. How much evidence is there that they have opted to
o that?

Mr. StrorHER. We tried to look at that, and HUD was unable to
give me specific examples in the time available when I asked them.
HUD has on file some documents indicating that communities plan to
do arson activities under the CDBG moneys, but I don’t have those
figures for you. It is certainly something we can try to get.

Senator Bmen. I would appreciate it later. I know you will not be
able to get those in time, but to be blunt with you, I would be surprised
if arson efforts took even 2 percent of those moneys. In terms of priori-
ties in which the communities are going to allocate those dollars, I
would be dumfounded if they made any real effort in the arson area.

Anyway, I would appreciate those numbers.

Senator BmeN. I am not questioning your motivation, but let us be
realistic. Isn’t the fact of the matter that you do not have the resources
available, so that area, if they do not come to a screeching halt, is
certainly going to slow down precipitously. Wouldn’t you say that?

Mr. StroTHER. One could not quarrel with that argument.

Senator BmEN. So, we agree that there are really essentially two-

ways to deal with arson for profit; cne is to be very highhanded, as
I alluded to earlier, and say, “You had better rebuild the same struc-
ture, or you do not get your money,” which has a lot of problems, I
acknowledge; or the other is to focus attention and coordinate efforts.
I find in my limited experience of 8 years as a U.S. Senator and 2 years
as a local official that “coordinating effort” translates into one wozd:
money. States do not seem to be really interested in cosrdinating any-
thing unless there is money attached to the coordination of that. And
we have just said that we have not got any money, because the only
outfit that was really coming up with any real dollars was LEAA, and
you are absolutely right, that is basically altered.

The next thing left is attention, drawing public attention to this.

And I am obviously leading you into a boxed canyon, I hope. As a
practical matter, the only thing left to do is to continue to highlight
it and to give whatever tools, as difficult as they may be, to the agen-
cies, And having said all that, I do not understand why you are
against the bill.
. As T look out there as a realistic, hard-baked politician, what else
is there that is going to be done to focus this? I mean, if this bill does
not pass, if this bill does not go forward, there is nothing else, really,
on the agenda in the Congress, there is nothing else coming forward,
you do not have any money, and with the exception of dedicated
people like yourself who know the area and know the business, its
focus is going to disappear. You know, when you do not have any
money, you are not going to find the States as anxious to talk to you.
So why don’t you support this bill ?

Mr. StrorEER. I'think that we agree that we have a need for leader-
ship and for coordination. I know the President has requested that a
special report be prepared for him within the month on what results
have been achieved from the existing programs. I know last spring a
national arson strategy was declared and arson, along with drugs from
Southwest Asia, were declared as the two crime issues.

Senator BieN. I want to make it clear that the fact that I chair
both those subcommittees and still support the President are not the
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only reason why they have been declared the two issues; there are sub-
stantive reasons for that.

Mr. StrorHER. The administration believes that the existing author-
ity, the existing legislation, and the coordination and cooperation that
is occurring at this time under that existing authority is enough and
opposes Senator Glenn’s bill on the grounds that that existing author-
ity is adequate at this time. )

Senator Bmew. I am putting you in a tough spot. If I said to you—
and this is back to playing lawyer for a minute—*“We are going in the
courtroom in 3 minutes, and I have to sum up to the jury. I have one
best shot.” Gtive me your single strongest argument why not. What is
the real reason ? What is the single strongest argument you have against
this legislation ? '

Mr. Stroraer. That the existing legislation and authority is ade-
quate to achieve coordination.

Senator Bmex. I see.

Mr. StroTHER. Senator, on the other part of your question about
the history of replacement costs, the representative from the Federal
Insurance Administration mentioned that back in the Depression,
there was a forin that was attached to farm insurance policies, called
the “farm form,” and in that form, if you did not rebuild your barn
on the site or which it was burned, even if you wanted to move it to
the back 40 acres, there was an amount of money that was taken off
the insurance you collected as a disincentive to arson. He also told me
that Pete Hudson, who was the past president of the National
Association of Insurance Commissioners and currently, the Indiana
insurance commissioner, has worked with the FAIR plan in that State
so that there is a provision similar to the one that you are considering
in the FAIR plan where actual cash value is given if you rebuild on
site and only market value is given if you take the money and go away.

I am also aware—though not being an attorney and not being really
in this area myself—that there are some legal restrictions on what the
contract between the insurer and the insured is, and what the insurer
can require of the insured in terms of what the insured does with the
money once he gets it.

Senator Bmen. I am sure that is probably true. But tell me about
the barn experience again. Has it worked, have barn burnings
diminished ?

Mr. StroTHER. Apparently, it worked back in the depression enough
so that it was adopted as a general policy in the depression when there
were a lot of barn burnings, that if you relocated the barn, you had
less insurance.

Senator Bipen. That is helpful to us. We will pursue that.

Mr. STroTHER. Senator, I have some comments on your bill that the
agencies have provided for me, and I would be glad to share them with
you or provide them to staff, as you prefer.

Senator Bipew. I do not want to cut you off, but I think it would be
useful, because you are available and you have been so cooperative, if
your staff and mine sat down and went into detail of the provisions of
the bill that present the most problems. I think we are fairly well
aware of what most, of them are, and vou have indicated them in your
testimony. Unless there is a broad policy statement you would like to
make, I would like to move on, if that is all right.
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But again, we will not move forward and make this up until we
physically sit down with you on that.

Mr. StroTHER. Fine.

Senator Bipen. Now, let us hear from the FBI.

Mr. ZoreE. Senator, with your permission, I would like to read our
statement, insofar as it is relatively short.

Senator Bipen. Fine.

Mr. Zorse. I welcome this opportunity to appear before your sub-
committee to explain the FBI’s position on Senate bill 252 relative to
the uniform crime reporting program.

One segment of the legislation deals with reclassification of the
offense of arson from the part I category in the UCR program to the
crime index category.

As the subcommittee may be aware, amendments to the Department
of Justice authorization bills, during the most recent fiscal years,
mandated the UCR program to reclassify arson. The initial effort in
this regard occurred in October 1978, and the FBI immediately
embarked on a research program to fulfill the mandate of collecting
arson statistics from the law enforcement community under the aegis
of the Crime Index.

Arson offense information was solicited from the UCR constituency
beginning in May 1979. Because this was a seminal data colleciion
effort and dealt with a crime not totally familiar to all law enforce-
ment agencies, the information received during 1979 may not prove as
valuable as.we would wish. OQur efforts in arson data collection con-
tinue, and it is hoped, within a few years, the level of accuracy and
validity of the information provided by law enforcement will be of
value in analyzing this serious crime. _

Senator Bmzen. I apologize for doing this to you. There is another
vete on right now. Let me go vote, and you can complete your state-
ment when I come back.

[ A short recess was taken. ]

Senator Bipen. Please continue, Mr. Zolbe. I apologize.

Mr. Zovse. I initially mentioned, Senator, that by virtue of amend-
ments placed upon the Department of Justice authorization bills, we
embarked upon a program to collect arson data.

The data collection methodology, the cooperative spirit between the
law enforcement community, and the fire services community, and the
necessary liaison among the various Federal agencies with an interest
in the arson problem are now in place. With the passage of this legis-
lIat(lion, the crime of arson will assume a permanent place in the Crime

ndex.

. Because of the uniqueness of arson crimes, the UCR program con-
tinues to have concern over the propriety of arson as a part of the
Crime Index. However, with the full cooperation of the fire services
and law enforcement throughout the Nation, information on the crime
of arson will enjoy the same level of credibility as that of other crimes
which have historically comprised the Crime Index.

We have, over the last few years, appeared before various con-
gressional committees regarding this particular legislation. In each
of those appearances, it was suggested that consideration be given to
develo%mg a study on the crime of arson which the administration has
opposed.
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Precedent, within the UCR effort, exists in the form of other special
studies—“Law Enforcement Officers Killed,” “Bomb Summary,” and
“Assaults on Federal Officers.” These special purpose publications
were initiated in response to identifiable but unique problems in the
criminal statistics area which could not be efficiently addressed by the
basic UCR program.

The legislation in question today calls for just such a special study
to be conducted by the FBI. While the UCR program has, thus far,
been able to absorb the expenditure of resources necessary to collect
limited arson data within the Crime Index, necessary resources do
not exist for handling a special study. :

The present collection of arson data is handled through an already
established network of law enforcement agencies. To conduct a special
study on the crime of arson would logically necessitate going well be-
yond the law enforcement aspect of this crime and would require
additional resources to mount what is considered to be, by the UCR
staff, an ambitious undertaking.

Later this month, the annual publication, “Crime in the United
States,” will be issued. This will be the first year that arson data, of
a very limited nature, will appear. There are serious questions as to
the significance of the information we have collected in 1979 in this
initial effort. We wish to assure this subcommittee, however, that our
concerted efforts will continue in order that we may enhance our data
collection techniques. It is anticipated that within the foreseeable fu-
ture, the Crime Index, which will include the crime of arson, can pro-
vide useful information to all of those with an ihterest in the Nation’s
crime problem. ' .

Senator Bmen. Thank you very much. Let me ask you two ques-
tions, but before I do, I want to understand the basic premise upon
which your position rests.

The first thing you say to us is that the present compilation tech-
niques do not give us a very accurate picture of the degree to which
arson is a threat or the extent to which the crime is committed. It is
not a very accurate measure now, is it ?

Mr. Zoreg. At this point in time, no, sir.

Senator BipEN. And, as I understand the second point, absent this
legislation, you are upgrading and updating or altering your tech-
niques for gathering information which you hope will change that
situation so that you will begin to get accurate, detailed information.

Mr. Zoee. Well, that will come with time. Time is, of course, our
enemy at this point. We began collecting arson data from law enforce-
ment through the cooperation of the fire services in 1979. In 1979,
8,028 law enforcement agencies provided us with in excess of 6 months
of data, which is not a full year experience. We have total contributors
in UCR well over 15,000. However, the 8,500 that have given us at
least a partial year’s data represent 61 percent of the American popu-
lation. So that data is totally incomplete, and we are only publishing
1t to indicate—— ~
. Senator Bmen. What is likely to change, though, as time passes, that
1s going to make that better

Mr. Zouse. Well, we are firmly convinced that law enforcement in
the fire service community will foster a cooperative spirit, that we
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will get better information as time goes on, because they share the re-
sponsibility in many areas.

Senator Bipen. But in light of the fact that the States indicated
they needed financial help through TLEAA money in order to enter
into this cooperative spirit, and they are not going to get that money,
I wonder whether it is more a false hope than a substantive prospect
that this cooperation is going to come. -

Mzr. Zouse. Senator, you make an excellent point. At the very out-
set of our appearance before a subcommittee such as this, discussing
the arson issue, we at that time suggested that rather than put arson
into the Crime Index and in fact impact on an already existing statis-
tical series, that we address the issue through a special study. This
would determine the nature, extent and seriousness of arson, such as
in the special programs that T spoke of in our testimony today—"Law
Enforcement Officers Killed,” “Bomb Summary,” et cetera. The re-
sult, of course, we both know, was that the amendment to the DOJ
authorization bill made arson a part of the Crime Index. We were
left with-no other avenue than to proceed in that vein to collect the
statistics. /

Senator Bmen. I am not being critical of what you have done thus
far. I am trying to pursue how we go from here realistically.

There is not really any argument at the Bureau that arson is a
“biggie”, is there? 1 mean, there is no one sitting down there and
saying, “Well, arson really is in the category of”—I cannot even think
of something—but in the category of something minor. I mean, it is
considered a class A operation, big money, big dollars, big losses, big
crime.

Mr. Zouse. Yes, sir. And we have become involved in many other
areas rather than just collecting statistics, as I am sure you are aware.

Senator BipeN. Yes. And in light of the fact that, because of the
work of both you witnesses and others who have testified, we recog-
nize this to be a major problem of the United States of America, it
seems to me that it is often difficult to explain to the American people
why the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the most respected law
enforcement agency in the world—at least, in our country—somehow
decided it is not happening on their watch—you know, “It did not
happen on my watch.” Let me put it another way. I wonder why the
FBI has not come to us and said, “Look, we need more money. We
need to put arson up there in that category. We do not have the facili-
ties to do it now under our existing data collection techniques, and we
want more money for that collection facility for the purpose of in-
cluding arson, just like we do robbery.”

Mzr. Zoree. When we have gone forward with budeet requests, we
have asked for money in the area of arson. Now, arson is not in and

of itself a Federal crime.

Senator Biew. I know that.

Mpr. Zoree. It is one of the crimes that can lead to an investigation
under the interstate transportation and aid of racketeering, which we
address very strongly. : .

Senator Bipexn. Are there other crimes in the index that are not per
se Federal crimes? I mean, don’t you catalog—or mavbe I should
ask you, do you catalog murder when it is not a Federal crime ?
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Mz. Zorer. Well, sir, the uniform crime reporting program, the data
collection methodology, does not collect Federal crimes per se. It only
gets 1ts information from city, county, and State law enforcement.
Federal crimes necessarily are not in there.

Senator Bmrn, Well, then, I misunderstood you. I thought you were
making the point, when you said that arson is not a Federal orime per
se—I guess I jumped the gun—I thought you were about to say there-
fore, it does not rise to the level or the categorization or the juridical
point that it should be kept, just like murder or any other crime. Let
mo ask it another way. What is the difference between the FBI pub-
lishing fairly accurate statistics on murder, on rape, on robbery, on
auto theft *Why does not arson fit into that same category ? ’

Mr. Zose. The UCR program was initiated by the International
Association of Chiefs of Police in 1930, and they attempted to select
out just a small group of crimes that would act as indicators, an index
if you will. ’

Senator Bipen. Now, I am going to stop you as you go. What was
the rationale ‘for selecting the crimes? They wanted to get the ones
thzﬁ Wezre the worst crimes, right ¢

r. ZoLBe. The basic rationale was the timeliness of reporting
the likelihood of becoming known to law enforcement. P g and
th-Stei}anr Bioew. But I mean, they did not put purse snatching on
at list.

Myr. Zoree. Well, sir, purse snatching would be in there as a sub-

category to larceny.

Senator Bmex. True. So what is not in there?

Mr. Zouee. Well, such things as embezzlement, fraud, simple as-
sault; prior to 1979, arson. All other crimes exclusive of those seven
crimes which were articulated earlier by Mr. Jones—murder, rape,
é‘}(:‘bfliery, aggravated assault, burglary, larceny, and motor vehicle

eft.

Senator Bionn. Now, back to the point. Why were those crimes the
seven picked ?

Mr. Zoree. For the basic reason that they would in all likelihood
come to the attention of law enforcement in a timely manner.

Senator Bmew. I see. So you are suggesting that the other crimes,
some of them that we have mentioned that were left out, were not.
likely to come to the attention of law enforcement in a timely man-
ner, and so statistically, it would be difficult——

Mr. ZorBE. Very difficult.

Senator Bipen. I see.

Mr. Zouse. Arson tends to fall into that category, and as you may
recall, was part of our rationale in opposing arson as a part of that
Crime Index and our suggestion that we address it as a special study
as opposed to putting it into an area that is difficult to assess.

Senator Biouw. I guess you are aware that although that may be the
rationale, that is not the general view. I mean, most people think the
reason why you do not put fraud in but you put rape in is because
societal values indicate that rape is a more heinous crime than fraud.
I mean, that is what the folks think. Maybe the experts do not think
that, but go out on the stump and walk around—a county fair or a
downtown sidewalk or at one of those barn burnings—and you will
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find that they assume that the FBI places emphasis on those crimes
which society believes to be the worst crimes that are committed. And,
although you have explained the rationale, which relates to the ability
to be able to gather those statistics in a timely fashion, the percep-
tion differs. But at any rate, I do not want to belabor the point, be-
cause you have answered my question, and you have cleared up some-
thing on my part. I, quite frankly, operated under that illusion also.

Does the FBI provide help to the States now in the compilation of
these figures, or are you a receptacle?

Mzr. Zouse. I like to feel that we do both.

Senator Bmex. How do you provide the help now? I mean, what do
you do to help them amass the figures in the first place? .

Mr. Zoree. We conduct training classes throughout the country. We
have a cadre of agents who travel about the country to the various
States and hold regional seminars for the entire UCR program, where
we discuss definitions, methodology. We assist them .in computing
crime rates for their individual cities. We assist those States who have
their own State UCR program in publishing the data in a way thut
will be meaningful for legislators, academia, and those with an in-
terest in the problem. -

Senator Bmen. In the experience in my State and, from what I
understand in others, there is not as much cooperation as might be
hoped for within the States, intrastate, between the fire protection
agencies and the police agencies. That is understandable. One of the
things this bill attempts to do, by putting arson into part I of your
categories, is focus attention and raise it to the level, in the eyes of
law enforcement agencies, of other ecrimes that are statistically easier
to gather. I wonder if you could comment on whether the difficulty in
gathering, in a timely fashion, the information concerning arson re-
lates to the noncooperative nature of the agencies that have jurisdic-
tion to deal with the subject matter, or whether it relates to the nature
of the crime itself.

Do you understand what I am saying?

Mxr. Zoree. Yes, sir, I do. And your first point very well could be
contributory. We lack that line of communication between fire mar-
shal and the chief of police or the group of chiefs of police that would
receive information from the fire marshal, because the law enforce-
ment agency has to provide its data for its own unique jurisdiction,
or it would lose its significance to the people of that city or town. So
that could be contributory, but I think that is minimal.

Our concern over arson not being timely reported is in the investi-
gation aspect of the crime. If your automobile is stolen, you know
that relatively quickly; if your wallet is lifted, you are immediately
aware of it. This is generally true in the areas of rape, robbery, and so
forth. These crimes are timely in nature, in terms of discovery. Where-
as in the case of arson, there are times it is immediately apparent, but
in a vast number of cases, it takes a long period of investigation and
some forensic work to firmly insure the fact that it was an arson.

Senator Bipen. I appreciate your testimony. It has been enlighten-
ing. We will proceed to mark up this bill. and, Mr. Strother, we will
work with your staff, looking at the suggestions vou may have relating
to the bill, bevond the obvious recommendation which is elimination
of the bill at this point.
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Thank you very much for being so candid. We appreciate it.
[The prepared statements of Mr. Strother and Mr, Zolbe follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OoF RICHARD R. STROTHER

My name is Richard R. Strother. I am Associate Administrator of th i
) C 2 2 y: e United

States Fire Admmistrat_lon (USFA), Pederal BEmergency Management Agency

(.FEMA) ). I am responsible for coordinating arson prevention and control activi-
tt&lxesso?xnl(} é}ggﬁuauthoxc'le% thfe ‘il,{eixl)lrt to Congress on Arson: The Federal Role in

¥ r tion and Control.” ave been requested to i
A’.I].‘)F, i faan q speak for HUD, Justice,
espite the significant anti-arson programs at the Federal, State and local
level, arson still remains the fastest growing crime in America. The answer to
why arson is still growing rests with five key problems :
A. The arrowness of traditional roles and responsibilities does not encourage
th% co}(;;'dlmatlpn (and I<i::;)o)peragioln which arson prevention and control requires.
- High gain (profits) and low risk of apprehension i i
as%ocflpated with the arson crime, pe and Incarceration are
- The complexity of the crime makes it difficult to recogni -
tormats omplext ¢ ognize and prevent arson
D. Psychqlogically mo‘tivated arson is on the increase,
E. There is a lack of \Vldespread dissemination of effective anti-arson programs.
The key to arson prevention and control is coordination—coordination at the

Federal,‘ State, and local level among police, fire, judicial, housing, insurance,
coan;urglty, gnd public education groups and agencies.

15 this Issue, coordination and cooperation, that the bill, 8. 252 “The Anti-

Arson Act of 1979,” addrgsses and to which thi§ testimony is ’diurecte(’i. ® '

As a result of angressmnz_ll and public attention to the arson problem, Federal
agencies have initiated a series of cooperative anti-arson projects.

The Law Enfgrcemex_lt Assistance Administration (LEAA) has funded USFA
to provide technical assistance to states and cities to establish arson task forees.

USAPT, the F«_aderal Bureau of Investigation (F'BI) » and the Bureau of Alcohol,

T'olgacco and Firearms (A_TF), with the financial assistance of LEAA, are pro-
viding seminars on arson investigation throughout the country,

_USATF anq Eederal Insurance Administration (FIA) have worked with Na-
tloqal Assocmhpp of Ins_urance Commissioners (NAIC) and have developed an
anti-arson provision for insurance applications in high risk neighborhoods.

ACTION and LEAA are supporting community arson demonstration prejects.
v (;Jl."ﬂ?anparglxlnentt o(f Hotu%l[ltngD and Urban Development (HUD) and USFA are
g together to direc communit italizati i
Aron ohioeeuo) ity revitalization programs toward anti-
ATF, FBI, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and the Unit 1
by ] € ed States Posta
Service (T.]SPS) are cooperating on arson investigations and prosecution, o
The Umted‘ States. Forest Service (USFS) and USFA are working on rural

:11'201111 géeve{l.m;n projects in Oregon, Oklahoma and Arkansas,

tederal mter-agency coordinating meeting is held bi-monthly at the T1.S. Fire
Admm}sgrgnpn. The purpose of this meeting is to exchange information c'm' anti-
ggifgéiéxsntmtwes and to keep each agency aware of the activities of the other

Bi—moxithly, LEAA holds a meeting with those a encie ) i
thg arson1 tlt;agling efforts—FBI, ATF, and USFA. ¢ § most concerned with

everal IFederal agencies are involved in the figsht against arson. Many of these

agencies are mel}ti_ox'leq in 8. 252. I would likeu to spend a moment d};scrii:bing

;11]-2:; anti-arson initiatives to give you a full picture of Federal action in this
FEDERAL, EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY

U.S. Fire Administration (USFA)

conUti])jI‘Ae flfi rttléfa principal coordinating agency for Federal arson prevention and

The arson task force assistance program is providing techni i -
ported by pEAA, Fo states and cities to estabﬁsh arsoxgl mslkn%gﬁ;‘s.smtance, stp

The National Fire Academy offers courses in Arson Investigation and Arson
Detection po the fire service, police, and prosecutors. These courses are being de-
veloped with the support of LEAA. Additionally, a course has been developed
I‘)Vrl(t):ge Ctllllteiollfatlonal College of District Attorneys to train prosecutors in arson
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Proto-type arson early warning systems have been developed to identify pat-
terns of arzon-for-profit. Pilot projects are underway in Boston, Knoxville, New
Haven, New York, Phoenix, San Francisco, and Seattle. The arson early warning
system was instrumental in exposing a major arson ring in Chicago recently.

An Arson Resource Center has been established as a national reference center
to provide arson prevention and control information to arson specialists as well
as the general public. The Center publishes an Arson Resource Exchange Bulle-

‘tin to promote the exchange of new information and techniques in preventing aund

controlling arson.

A Juvenile Firesetter Counseling Program based on a successful program in
Los Angeles County, California, has been established, and training is being con-
ducted nationwide. In Bolingbroolk, Illinois, 98 percent of those youths who are
counselled using this program have not set. further fires.

USFA is working with the American Bar Association, Young Lawyer’s Divi-
sion. The Conservatory Group, and the National Trust for Historie Preservation
to support state and local anti-arson programs.

Federal Insurance Administration (FIA)

FIA has revised its regulations governing FAIR Plans to discourage arson-for-
profit. FIA and USFA have worked closely with the National Association of In-
surance Commissioners and have developed an anti-arson provision in the insur-
ance application which will be used in arson-prone neighborhoods.

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Lew Enforcement Assistance Adminisiration (LEBAA)

An Arson Unit was established within LEAA.

An interagency agreement was signed with the U.S. Fire Administration re-
garding the roles of the two agencies in arson prevention and control.

Trz%s}g‘er of funds, primarily for training, was made to USFA, the FBI,
and L

Funds have been provided to the National Bureau of Standards (NBS) to
develop performance standards for arson accelerant detectors.

LEAA conceived and awarded a grant for the preparation of an arson-for-
profit training manual.

LEAA developed a training course for prosecutors through a grant to the
National College of District Attorneys.

Funds were made available to state UCR systems to accommodate reporting
of arson as a Part I crime.

A program Model report on Arson Control and Prevention was publizhed.

Assistance grants of approximately $9,000,000 were awarded to 84 state,
county, and municipal entities.

Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI)

Organized crime arson-for-profit rings have been investigated and success-
.fully prosecuted under the ¥BI’s Anti-Arson Program and this effort is continu-
ing.

Supported by LEAA funding over a eight-month period which ended June 29,
1980, the FBI has conducted 175 arson fraining sSessions for law enforcement
officials throughout the country.

Supported by LEAA fundings, the ¥BI hosted a National Symposium on Eco-
nomiec Arson at the FBI Academy, Quantico, Virginia.

The FRI holds periodic in-service training for its own agents on arson.

The FBI forensic laboratory examines physical evidence in arson cases sub-

mitted to it by State, local and Federal agencies, and provides agent-examiners

to testify as expert witnesses at trial concerning scientific findings.
The Uniform Crime Reports (UCR) has initiated efforts to include arson as
a Part I crime.
Research on the psychological profile of the adult arsonist is being conducted
at Quantico.
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Fircarms (ATF)

Law enforcement agencies in 26 Task Force Cities are being assisted in se-
lected arson investigations related to commercial and industrial arson and in
arson involving interstate and foreign commerce.
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Supported by LEAA funding, arson-for-profit seminars are being conducted
in selected cities nationwide.

Laboratory assistance for analyzing arson crime scene evidence is provided to
law enforcement agencies.

Organized crime arson-for-profit rings are being investigated.

Internal Revenue Service (IRS)

IRS invest.igates and cooperates in the prosecution of persons who fail to re-
port taxable income received from committing arson.

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT (HUD)

Through its Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program, HUD
has supported local anti-arson activities in the following areas: '
Local arson strike forces;
Building seal-up campaigns;
Code enforcement;
Fire facilities and equipment;
Anti-arson efforts by community groups.; and
Building demolition.

A letter of understanding has been signed between HUD and USFA which
facilitates USFA participation in HUD’s Crime Prevention Programs including
BUD’s “Handbook for Neighborhoed Commercial Revitalization” (to be pub-
lished late Fall 1980) which will include a chapter on technical assistance to
community organizations that want to attack arsen at the local level.

U.S8. POSTAL SERVICE (USPB3)

USPS is pursuing investigation of violations of mail fraud statutes which
relate to arson-for-profit.
ACTION

ACTION and LEAA have developed a five million dollar Urban Crime Pre-
vention Program, which includes supporting neighborhood anti-arson demon-
stration projects.

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

National Bureau of Standards

Reports on the psychology of firesetters have been issued.

A fire arson investigation manual has been developed.

Standards for accelerant detection instruments are being developed to pro-
mote more effective presentation of arson evidence.

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

U.8. Forest Service (USFS)

A strategy to reduce arson by forest firesetters has been developed.

A chapter on investigation of arson committed in forests or wildlands has been
ineluded in a handbook on fire prevention.

USFA believes that the cooperation among the Federal Agencies has enhanced
our capabilities and greater results have been achieved than would have been
possible under separate agency actions.

The programs which I have identified have and will continue to produce pro-
ductive results which have made a good dent inr the Nation’s arson problem.

These results have been achieved by the agencies under their existing authority
without the creation of a legislatively mandated interagency coordinating body.
Accordingly, the Administration believes that the Bill is unnecessary and op-

. poses its enactment.,

We firmly endorse the concept of coordinated and collaborative action by Fed-
eral Agencies warning against arson, not only against arson-for-profit, but all
categories of arson. Even though the estimates of economic losses due to arson-
for-profit are placed as high as 40 percent of all intentionally set fires, arson-for-
profit encompasses less than 20 percent of all incidents. Arson related to van-
dalism, revenge, and crime-concealment account for a larger and very grim per-
centage of the crime, .

Thank you for the opportunity to offer these comments. I'll be glad to answer
any questions you may have,
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL A. ZOLBE

I welcome this opportunity to appear before your Subcommittee to explain the
FBI's position on Senate Bill 252 relative to the Uniform Crime Reporting
(UCR) Program.

One segment of the legislation deals with reclassification of the offense of
arson from the Part I category of crimes in the UCR Program to the Crime
Index category. As the Subcommittee may be aware, amendments to the Depart-
ment of Justice Authorization Bills, during the most recent fiscal years, man-
dated the UCR Program to reclassify arson. The initial effort in this regard
occurred in October, 1978; and the I'BI immediately embarked on a research
program to fulfill the mandate of collecting arson statistics from the law en-
forcement community under the aegis of the Crime Index.

Arson offense information was solicited from the UCR constituency beginning
in May, 1979. Because this was a seminal data collection effort and dealt with a
crime not totally familiar to all law enforcement agencies, the information re-
ceived during 1579 may not prove as valuable as we would wish. Our efforts in
arson data collection continue; and it is hoped, within a few years, the level
of accuracy and validity of the information provided by law enforcement will be
of value in analyzing this serious crime,

The data collection methodology, the cooperative spirit between the law en-
forcement community, and the fire services community, and the necessary liaison
among the various Federal agencies with an interest in the arson problem are
now in place. With the passage of this legislation, the crime of arson will assume
a permanent place in the Crime Index.

Because of the uniqueness of arson crimes, the UCR Program continues to
have concern over the propriety of arson as a part of the Crime Index. However,
with the full cooperation of the fire services and law enforcement throughout
the ¥Wation, information on the crime of argson will enjoy the same level of
credibility as that of other crimes which have historically comprised the Crime
Index.

We have, over the last few years, appeared before various Congressional com-
mittees regarding this particular legislation. In each of those appearances, it was
suggested that consideration be given to developing a study on the crime of
arson, which the Administration has opposed. Precedent, within the UCR effort,
exists in the form of other special studies: Law Enforcement Officers Killed,
Bomb Summary, and Assaults on Federal Officers. These special purpose publi-
cations were initiated in response to identifiable, but unique, problems in the
criminal statistics area which could not be efficiently addressed by the basic
UCR Program.

The legislation in question today calls for just such a special study to be con-
ducted by the FBI. While the UCR Program has, thus far, been able to absorb
the expenditure of resources necessary to collect limited arson data within the
Crime Index necesrary resources do not exist for handling a special study.

The present collection of arson data is handled through an already established
network of law enforcement agencies. To conduct a special study on the erime
of arson would logically necessitate going well heyond the law enforcement
aspect of this crime and would require additional resources to mount what is
considered to be, by the UCR staff. an ambitious undertaking.

Later this year, the annual publication, “Crime in the United States,” will be
issued. This will be the first yeuar that arson data. of a very limited nature, will
appear. There are serious questinns as to the significance of the information we
have collected in 1979 in this initial effort. We wish to assure this Subcommittee,
however, that our concerted efforts will continue in order that we may enhance
our data collection techniques. It is anticipated that within the foreseeable
future, the Crime Index, which will include the crime of arson, can provide useful
information to all of those with an inferest in the Nation’s erime prohlem.

I hope these comments regarding the FBI's position on Senate Bill 252 have
been of benefit to the Subcommittee. It has been a longstanding commitment of
the FBI to support the most responsible data collection efforts within the law
eng.orcement profession and to constructively resist crime and all of its ramifi-
cations.

Senator Brw. In the interest of time and so nobody gets shut out,
I am going to ask the entire remaining witness list, which is a total of
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four people—we had it broken down into two panels—to come for-
ward at the same time. » _

The first witness would be Mr. Eugene Jewell. He is presently in his
14th year as chief of the arson bureau of the State fire marshals office.
He has been involved in fire service for 35 years. He is a former mem-
ber of the faculty of Columbus Technical Institute, and is a past
member of the board of directors of the International Association of
Arson Investigators. For the past 5 years, he has chaired a Blue
Ribbon Arson Committee of the Ohio FAIR plan. In 1975, he was a
member of the National Symposium on Arson, held in Washington,
D.C. He is a national lecturer on arson and fire management..

Welcome, Mr. Jewell. I might add, coincidentally, he is from Ohio.

Next, Mr. John Pyle. Mr. Pyle possesses both local and Federal
experience in arson prosecution. From 1974 to 1978, he was assistant
county prosecutor in Cleveland. Since 1978, he has been an assistant
U.S. attorney for the Northern District of Ohio. He is assigned to
coordinate Federal, State and private sector antiarson efforts and he
assists in the Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Committee. Last
year, he participated in a 1-day arson-training seminar for 160 Ohio
prosecutors, drafting an “Arson Handbook” for them. He will share
his experiences with us this morning. He is also from Ohio.

Next is Mr. LeRoy Troske. He has been a senior claims officer for
the St. Paul Fire & Marine Insurance Co. since 1977; he is primarily
responsible for claims on property, automobile and inland marine
risks. He also specializes in studying the causes and effects of arson.
He is currently chairman of the Minnesota Insurance Advisory Com-
mittee on Arson, which is associated with the International Associa-
tion of Arson Investigators. Before assuming this position, he worked
with the General Adjustment Bureau of St. Paul for 23 years. He has
helped develop an arson information award program, a fire depart-
ment postcard notification program to alert local departments to pos-
sible arson incidents and several education seminars for adjusters,
underwriters, agents, and fire personnel.

And our last, but certainly not least, witness on the list today is
Mr. J. R. Birmingham. He will deliver a statement on behalf of
John Barracato, a former deputy chief fire marshal of the city of
New York, and manager of the Aetna Life & Casualty arson fraud
unit. Mr. Birmingham is an investigator in the arson fraud unit.
Prior to his insurance company employment, which began in 1966 as
a property claim representative, he was fire chief for 4 years and
served 13 years in the Garden City, N.Y., Fire Department, in other
positions, During those years, he was employed, in Nassau County, at
the New York Fire Service Academy as deputy chief and was respon-
sbile for instructing paid and volunteer firemen in fire investigation
imd prevention. He will undoubtedly be a positive addition to these
rearings.

Gentlemen, welcome. If I could ask you to give your statements in
the order in which you were called, and then I will direct questions
to all of you, if that is agreeable.

I am sorry to hold you through your lunch.

Mr. Jewell ?
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PANEL OF STATE AND INDUSTRY OFFICIALS:

STATEMENTS OF EUGENE JEWELL, CHIEF, OHIO ST.[;;E Af;lslISé);W
BUREAU, STATE FIRE MARSHALS OFFICE; JOHN PY . (; e
ANT U.S. ATTORNEY, NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OH& I,VI i
TROSKE, SENIOR CLAIMS OFFICER, ST. PAUL FIREESTIGATOR
INSURANCE CO.,, AND J. R. BIRMINGHAM, INV ’

AETNA LIFE & CASUALTY INSURANCE CO.

I i bureau, division

g ez, Mr. Chairman, as chief of the arson b eau,
ofl\glllé 'ISigr;aLIfJire marshals office of the State of Ohio, 1ttlstz}fplgix181t1}1;2
for me to once again appear before the U.S. Senate tz te;s Sl yate e
crime of arson and to lend support to the Anti-Arson Act, Sen
5.0 in ime of arson has con-

i last appeared in May of 1979, the crime of ¢ : ]
tinsl;llilcf etg: isgreals)s and to be a devastation to the 'arson.mvgstlga,i;%rlz
Whovby this time must feel like the drowrgflr%ig }Z%gt?loﬁgnli)%in;w}?attle
the third time. After a decade or more of fig 11n33 le losing batt e

> her in the war against arson, the local investigatc vould
%%ﬁ%liﬁoﬁeii?oroements. The problem of saturation is ngw b_(i,;ng Ivréfégil
nified by another enemy, which I am sure you are familiar ,
m%%lfgﬁgh efforts at identifying bc:ith the:;f nutrgber OI:El f}.ﬁﬁéﬁe szlgdeggg

) re
amount of arson throughout the land are far ot Ii emature to ever
stablish a basis of information, the problem of total iny !
Ie);tgzg;r; matters has already threatened its gccxgacty. ;Yé;iﬁléﬁ 13)211;1
ctiv

datory or voluntary by statute, no system can be effe wve withous fota,
commitment. Every fire, police, and insurance agency t b involved

in i f arson before the magnitude of our probl L
i‘léafiez%%.l.‘tﬂilga partial results of the unknown are staggering, surely,
ill scare us to death. o -
tll%gﬁg};ggn occurs when there is more a,i"ggg tf}jlflln thelz ag.fe 211":(?;11 iﬁ
i i i ime. In e crim -
vestigators to investigate the crime. * I’ a8 o of apon
creased over 20 percent-—that is, in Ohio. ‘ nﬁ 8, there sti were
more than 48 percent of the known incendiary fires @ never, In
i i h investigators to do the job.
vestigated. There simply were not enough iny itors fo co the Job.

Inflation has increased both the cost of equipment _pv rating ex-

time-consummg, scientific arson investig

e o o Bt iction is almost impossible, and
needed to accomplish a successful conviction i _ S and
i i igat d daily with the loss of the
indeed, arson investigators are threatene y mith the loss of fhelr
i se of departmental cutbacks, a result of budgetary p
%?(‘)it;zlggli)olice administrators feel that suppression 181 more necessary
than the investigation when it comes to budgetary preb 53msl.l o and

Realistically, the only answer to arson prevention is tue su © ang

certain knowledge that all fires W‘illlé)e repotrt.edt and that all arso

1 igated and convictions will be a certainty. .

be'é)nlzreezgli?leex:mple of inflation is the inflated cost of the supgrser;ﬁ_
tive hydrocarbon indicator, a necessary scientific aid in aiz%:z inve
ation. That equipment has risen from $260 to $1,200 smcga 6. i,
i On education, much has been done 1'ecer11t_1y t’c}o 1;1;‘22102 arass(,)ln brain-
i ice, fire, and insurance personnel in the ares : :
(lz?()%l.foftpr(r)lllllgi’ be ;'emembered, however. that as in the reporting of
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fires, the responsibility for education falls largely to a volunteer effort.

n incentive must be provided to reward arson investigators for the
years of experience, the college degrees, and the horrendous overtime
experienced by that expert, not to mention the hazardous duty in-
volved. The need to be current in fire science education, explosives,
chemistry, fire, building, and criminal codes, and so on, consumes
much of the investigator’s off-time, and this education should be with-
in his financial resources,

The arson task force is becoming a viable weapon, especially in the
area of organized crime. The local department can hardly afford the
manpower or specialized equipment needed by large-scale investiga-
tion. The task force can overcome jurisdictional boundaries and end
the age-old problem of jealousy that hampers and even destroys many
Investigations. ‘ .

The Cambridge, Ohio, Holiday Inn arson case that killed 10 and
injured 83 required thousands of man-hours by local, State, and Fed-
eral agencies to bring the arsonist to trial and a successful conviction.
Axrson control requires the full and coordinated efforts of the fire sery-
ice, law enforcement, agencies, criminal justice personnel, the insurance
industry, and the community, and only total cooperation between local,
State, and Federal governments can extinguish the flames of satura.
tion and inflation. Congressional support through the passage of the
Arson Control Act will lend strength and finances that will encourage
the arson investigator to greater tasks of education and investigation.
We have begun fo show what working together can accomplish.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify here today, and I shall be
happy to respond to any questions you may have,

Senator Bmoex. Thank you, Mr. Jewell.

Mr. Pyle?

Mr. Pyre. Mr. Chairman, my remarks will be very brief. As you
know from my introduction, I am an assistant U.S. attorney for the
Northern District of Ohio. In 1978, I joined the staff of Mr. James
Williams, who is our U.S. attorney. Mr. Williams gave me a general
type of mandate, to do what could be done, utilizing the full force and
authority of his office, to combat arson in northern QOhio.

I am appearing today not as a spokesman for the administration,
but as a person who has a little practical experience. And I say to you,
sir, that in considering what the Federal Government can do to com-
bat arson, I think that we have to consider and analyze the question
of why in the past, we, in law enforcement and in the msurance indus-
try, have been somewhat less than successful in combating this problem.

I ask you, sir, to consider the very unique nature of this crime, as
I am sure you have, that arson is much different than other crimes.
When a fire is set, there is no indication that this is necessarily a crime.
Fires, by law, are presumed to be accidental in nature. T ask you to
consider the fact that in arson investigations, unlike other crimes, there
are many people with different investigative skills and responsibilities
involved. In an arson Investigation, arson for profit particularly, you
will have a need for firefighters, for chemists, for accountants, for
insurance people, for interrogation experts, and so forth.

Successtul prosecutions require the pooling of resources of these
many people. No one investigator has all these skills.
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Senate bill 252 addresses itself to the need for pooling of resources
for coordination, for training, and for greater scrutiny in the issuance
of FAIR plan insurance.

In Ohio, we have sought to coordinate efforts, often informally. We
have sought to provide training. Included in those efforts was a seminar
program sponsored by the U.S. Attorney’s Office in conjunction with
another group, called the Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Com-
mittee. And T am going to supply your counsel, sir, with a copy of the
handbook that was prepared in conjunction with that seminar and has
been since distributed to prosecutors from throughout the country who
have requested copies.

Senator Bmrxn. Fine. Thank you very much.

Mr. Pyre. I want to close, sir, by saying that regardless of the
future of Senate bill 252, the fact that it has been introduced, the fact
that you are conducting hearings today and have conducted hearings
and are reported in the press, those factors alone have encouraged
local firefighters and investigators and local/municipal city council-
men who have the funding strengths for their cities. Those efforts are
appreciated and will be remembered.

Thank you, sir.

Senator Bmen. Thank you.

Mr, Troske?

Mr. Trosgr. Senator Biden, thank you for the opportunity of
appearing. For the sake of brevity, I will not read my statement, but
rather, let it be admitted in the record.

Senator Bmen. All the statements will be included in the record
following the oral testimony.

Mr. Trosge. It is evident that much has been written and much has
been said about the preblem. I am here as an individual company, not
only to extend our appreciation, but also to, for the record, assure
you that this is a problem that has been of concern to the individual
Insurance companies for some years.

You commented earlier several times about what we believe is the
major impact of this bill, or the efforts of Senator Glenn and the rest
of you in this effort, and that is the area of visibility. It has put a
problem high on the mantle where it can no longer be shunted to the
side, either through lack of resource or other reasons, and must be
given its full direction, not only by the firefighters, the investigators,
the FBI, or whoever, but it does give it visibilit:.

I believe we have accomplished more in the last 2 years in my own
company in this effort than we have in the previous 80.

We have one other area to address, and that is the area of afford-
ability and availability, which I believe is a problem for every policy-
holder in the United States. This effort and the effort of all of us
combined can continue to certainly keep insurance, we hope, profitable,
but also keep it affordable and available.

Thank you for the opportunity.

Senator Bmen. Thank you.

Mr. Birmingham?

Mr. BrirmineeaMm. Thank you, Senator.

It is an honor, Mr. Chairman, to be testifying in support of your
efforts to control one of our Nation’s most costly and destructive crimes.
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My name is Rod Birmingham. I am an investigator in the fraud and
arson unit at the Aetna Life & Casualty. I have worked for Aetna since
1966 and have spent my recent career helping formulate the policies
and day-to-day operating procedures under which the fraud and arson
unit operates. ] ]

I have conducted more than 1,000 fire prevention and causation
investigations, both as a firefighter and in connection with my work at
Aetna. S

I am appearing today to present the testimony of John Barracato,
who is the manager of the fraud and arson unit, who is currently in
California, testifying in a criminal trial. : '

T do ask, of course, that the full text of Mr. Barracato’s testimony
be included in the record.

‘Senator Bmen. It will be.

Mr. Birmaneaam., Thank you. . . N

We believe the legislation before you malkes an important start In
dealing with arson comprehensively and effectively. S. 252 emphasizes
coordinated Federal efforts, assistance to local and State agencies,
better training, and uniform data collection. Those are practical pri-
orities that deserve immediate attention. ]

Section 4 of this bill, which would permanently establish arson as
a part I crime under the FBI’s uniform reporting system, 1s crucial
if our Nation is to plan and evaluate arson control strategies intelli-
gently. Without adequate reporting, arson will always be a phantom
crime. We will always be left to guess at the number of arson cases
nationwide, the extent of damage, and the number of persons arrested
and convicted. o _

At Aetna Life, we are using internal data collection systems to re-
fine and improve our antiarson program. That program 1s built on
three central efforts to confront arson directly. _

First, the fraud and arson unit gives prompt, individualized atten-
tion to fire claims when arson is suspected. We made sure our field

office personnel have prompt access to suitable experts and other as-
sistance so thev can get laboratory analyses, access to property and
financial records, onsite interviews, and other documentation. This is
important when fraudulent(;i actixlnty is involved because it esta,bhshes

idence justifying a claim denial. ] ) o
ev%[c% is ajso i'n"?ypo;tant when our policyholder is the innocent .wctln’%

of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism, pyromania, or other kinds ?1-
arson. By investigating immediately, we can make & settlementi v;i(fi
out waiting weeks or montfhsh for local officials to make an official de-

rmination of the nature of the crime.
te Our second priority is training. In our first year, the fraud and
arson unit has held 45 training sessions at Aetna field offices nation-
wide. We conducted and assisted in 60 seminars for law enforceme{}t
agencies, fire departments, insurance industry groups, and pub 1<13
task forces. We published an award-winning, 43-page training manua
that is now in its fourth printing, \Vlli‘)h requests from outside groups

rriving at the rate of about 500 a week.
" Our third priority is public edncation. We have undertaken exten-
sive efforts to draw media attention to this issue. to encourage C1vie
and business groups to emphasize arson prevention, to inform mu-
nicipal leaders, and to get business organizations involved.
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Aetna has contributed well over half a million dollars to prom-
ising arson control efforts in key locations. These grants have in-
cluded $226,000 to New York City, $140,000 to the California
%istrict Attorneys’ Association, and $97,500 to the city of New

aven. .

Mr. Chairman, we are proud of our antiarson program at Aetna.
Based on what I have seen, it is an unparalleled attempt to deal with
the complexities of the arson problem. We intend to build on our
commitment and to improve out investigative programs, our train-
ing techniques, and our public education efforts.

I have to emphasize that this is a crime of the magmitude that
requires an organized government response. At Aetna, we are re-
minded almost daily that we cannot begin to meet the equipment,
training, and information needs of local and State fire officials, of
community groups or prosecutors. In city after city, dedicated people
are struggling on their own, with inadequate resources and little
support. Without the kind of help envisioned in S. 252—to set
standards, to give direction, and to reinforce local and private initia-
tives—Aetna’s work will, at best, be little more than a stopgap
measure. .

I would like to make a few more comments, if I may, based on the
testimony. The average arson loss reported to the Aetna during the
last 12 months was $112,000. We decided at Aetna that unless
we knew the nature and extent of the challenge we faced, we would
not be able to plan intelligent response. It is disturbing to realize
that the efforts to establish a countrywide, uniform reporting of
arson as a major crime may be abandoned, and that police and fire
officials will lose immediate impetus to pursue arsonists vigorously.
We can expect that real world priorities will be readjusted toward
more visible, clearly defined crimes.

Arson investigations and investigators are usually handled by
local fire officials, who are nearly always understaffed, inadequately
trained, and poorly equipped. I know firsthand that these men are
extraordinarily dedicated, but they need support and direction of
the kind contemplated in the legislation before you. I mentioned be-
fore that we have published a 43-page training manual, and a copy
has been submitted for the record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will answer any questions.

Senator Bipexn. Thank you.

Mr. Jewell, you have been around for a while in this business, and
you are well-respected. You began your testimony in a way that was
echoed by the three remaining witnesses and everyone I have heard
speak about arson, about the need for cooperation, training, et cetera.

My question for you is, in your experience, why don’t the States and
cities do their part? Why are we sitting here? I am told by every com-
pany in America, and almost every individual in America, that they
want the Federal Government to do less, they want the Federal Govern-
ment to get out of their hair, and 35 States have surpluses and the
Federal Government has a deficit. In your experience with human
nature and your being out there in the field, why is it they are looking
to us? I mean, why are vou sitting here—besides my asking you and
John Glenn writing the bill—why is it we are here, instead of in the
city hall of Columbus, or instead of the State legislature in Albany?
Why ¢ Do you have an answer?
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Mr. JewrLr. In the last 4 years, Senator, we have increased my inves-
tigative staff by 100 percent. Arson has increased over 200 percent in
that length of time. We have started a task force operation—this is
not a new thing. The International Association of Arson Investigators
has been working on this since 1957—— )

Senator Bipen. I know, but you just finished saying nothing hap-
pened until the Federal Government did something. My question 1s,
“Why?” I thought you said in the last 2 years more had been done
than in the previous 30 years, and it was 2 years ago——

Mr. Jewerr. That was not my statement, but 1t is true that because’
of a public awareness program we created that got the Federal Govern-
ment interested.

Senator Bipen. I know that, but why didn’t you get the city council
interested ? Why didn’t you get the State legislature and the Governor
interested ?

Why is it that the Governor of the State of Delaware, and the Gov-
ernor of the State of Ohio, and the Governor of the State of New
York and the Governor of the State of California probably have not
mentioned the word “arson” in their entire terms.

Mr. Jewerr. Well, I cannot speak for your Governor, but I can speak
for mine, and I can speak for the last two. I will say that they

Senator Bipen. I cannot speak for mine, either.

Mr. JeweLL [continuing]. Have both put forth a tremendous effort
as far as arson is concerned.

Senator Bipen. Have they gone to the State legislatures to ask for
money ?

Mr. JEweLL. Yes, sir.

Senator Bipen, They have?

Mr. JewsLn. They have, and they are doing it right now, and it
still will not be enough. They have reorganized the State fire marshals
office, redirected the insurance tax money that was in the general fund,
and redirected it directly into the fire marshal—and incidentally, we
are going to have to ask for an increase in that to be designated only
for arson investigation and arson education. That is in the process
right now.

Senator Bmen. Were you getting any LEAA money for arson?

Mr. Jewrerr. Yes, sir. I wrote the original grant request in 1971,
the first one for arson. _

Senator Bmex. By the way, I really have no quarrel with you. I
am really trying to understand this. Do you think your State will
pick up the money that is not going to come in for LEAA now?

Mr. Jewerr. They have picked it up. The Federal Government paid
for two arson chemists and built one laboratory. We have built two
more laboratories and an arson investigator training laboratory since
that time. Well, I will correct that. The Federal Government funded
the physical plant, and the State of Ohio paid for it. Since that time,
we now have a chief chemist and six chemists working in there. This
will give you some idea. This was 1972, when we started in a basement
storeroom with a borrowed gas chromatograph, and this was last
year. This is the amount of business. They are talkine around the
United States that they can only get a 2 percent conviction rate. be-

cause arson is such a terrible crime. We have statistics that will show
that last vear our conviction rate was 60 percent in the State of Ohio.
a little bit better than 60 percent.
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Senator BmEN. In your experience traveling around the country,
lecturing, are there other States that are as progressive as you have
been on this?

Mr. JeweLn. Other States are sending their people to us to train
their forensic chemists and their investigators. We are training them
in the facility that the Federal Government helped us build.

Senator Bmoen. All right. Roughly L.ow much did that facility cost?
_ Mr. JewerL. Well, we built the building. You built the laboratories
inside of it, and those laboratories, I would say, probably have close
to $1 million in them.

Senator Bmen. And roughly, what is the State’s budget; do you
have any idea of the whole State budget?

Mr. JEweLL. I think it was $17 billion.

Senator BmeN. And it was $1 million the Federal Government
came up with. If the Federal Government stops tomorrow and says,
“Hey, look, we are not going to be able to influence it, we are not going
to be involved in it; we are out. We are out of the business. We are not
going to pass this. We are not going to put pressure on the FBI. We
are out,” what will happen to the movement to stop arson for profit,
in your expert opinion—not just in your State?

Mr. Jewerr. I think we will be inundated. We are practically
inundated right now by the crime of arson, and I think we will be
completely—as I said, we are going down for the third time, because
nobody really knows how great this problem is.

Senator Bipen. I promise this is the last question along this line,
but I am trying to see how we go beyond this bill

Mr. JeweLL. We are going to go ahead. As I said before, even if the
fellow needs to dig a hole and does not have a shovel and does it with
his hands, the arson investigator is still going to be out there, working.

Senator Bmen. No, no, I am not questioning that. I am not ques-
tioning the dedication or the intensity of the feeling. I guess what I
am saying is that I sit here and I wonder how the city of Akron or
Delaware, Ohio—did you know there was a Delaware, Ohio ?

Mr. JeweLL. Oh, yes, sir.

Senator Bipen. How the city of Delaware, Ohio, is going to be any
more or less concerned about arson based upon what the Federal Gov-
erment says. Isn’t it really going to emphasize, isn’t this concern going
to emanate from the mayor of Delaware, Ohio, standing up and say-
ing, the number one crime, or the number two crime, or the increase
in crime is arson? I mean, the folks in my city do not listen to what
the Federal Government is saying; it is not going to make any differ-
ence. It is only going to make a real difference, it seems to me, based
upon what the mayor says, what the prosecutor says, and what the
city council says. That is what the local paper reports. There is not
even a Delaware reporter here, for example, and that goes to my lack
of importance, but it also speaks to the issue.

Isn’t that what is going to happen?

Mr. Jewrrs. Well. of course, I am anticipating that much more will
happen from this bill then just somebody saving the Federal Govern-
ment says arson is important. I am anticipating that there will be
funding for training, that the Federal agencies will be able to get
more actively involved, for instance. You know, we are 22 men against
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the world, My favorite expression is that I will send in one arson
Investigator and surround them.

How many FBI agents are there—88,000 or something like that—
I do not really know, but——

Senator Bipen. My favorite expression is, “We will send in the
Federal Government to mess it up.” What are we going to do with
the Federul Government——

Mr. Jewerr. Of course, investigators working in the field do not
feel that way. We work together no matter what the—I do not want
to say what the politics at the top does——

Senator BipeN, I know. Let me say it another way. I am very, very
deeply involved in trying to eliminate international drug traffic. I sit
on the Intelligence Committee, the Foreign Relations Committee, and
this committee. It is a multibillion dollar, about $60 billion a year,
business. Estimates range all the way from $20 to $40 billion of that
funneled into legitimate business—and I am not being smart when I
say this—to owning insurance companies, banks, automobile agencies.
I am not kidding about it, and we are trying to get the FBI more
involved in that.

We also say that there are somewhere in excess of $200 billion in
computer fraud that occurs in this country. Ask a prosecutor how he
handles a computer fraud case. He needs not just an accountant, but
he needs a Ph. D. accountant from the Wharton School or some other
fine university; he needs to have investigators who understand the
banking system, and it goes on and on.

Now, here we are where we are requiring a Federal law enforcement
agency to deal with the problem of national and international magni-
tude in terms of the modus operandi in which that crime is committed.
These major fraud cases are almost impossible to pursue in a city,
because they do not happen within the city. There is a terminal in New
York, and there is a guy in Los Angeles, and there are two people out
in the Caribbean at a bank, and there is someone at a Swiss bank
account. So even if the States wanted to devote all of their efforts, they
physically could not do it ; there is no way they could do it. The State
of New York has one of the best police departments in America, in my
opinion. What is the State of New York going to do? Are they going to
go to Sicily to break up the labs with the heroin that is going to head
their way, or are they going to go into Afghanistan and on their way,
pick up the hostages in Iran, when they are going to eradicate the
poppy fields? They cannot do it.

However, arson for profit is different. A significant portion of that
crime is carried out by a local torch; a guy in the city, in the town, in
the place, who goes out and torches the property because Charlie
Schmedlap—and I hope there is no Schmedlap out there—picks up
and say, “Hey, I am hurting.” Or, Charlie decides he knows how to
set it.

We do not have enough money to cover crimes that clearly are inter-
national and national in scope. Why should the States not be the ones
who are saying, “My city is burning down.” “Memphis is ablaze.”
“Clolumbus is ablaze.” Why don’t we say we expect the State legislators
to have a little bit of steel in their backbone and stand up and say,
“Hey, folks, we need more money for those investigations.” Why the
Federal Government? I would like anybody to respond to that.
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Mr. Trosge. If you do not mind my interjecting, Senator Biden, it is
the same as if the corporation president establishes that the account-
ability for 1981 will be such-and-such an item. Everyone’s attention
is focused to that item.

There has been an effort underway for many, many years to re-
classify arson as a part I crime, and each year it has been turned
down. What we are saying is that it would be difficult for many to get
up and say that major crime in their eity has gone down in the last
year, if they were to put in some of these crimes that need measuring.

Senator Bmen. Good point.

Mr. Troske. That is where we see the need for the Federal Govern-
ment, to set the priority, because every State and every municipality
has its priorities and limited resources. So no, we do not want you to
go in and investigate every crime, but we do want you to give us the
opportunity to get aid in the other areas to help investigate crime.

Senator Bipen., Would anyone else like to comment on that?

Mr. BirmineuaM. Yes. I was fortunate enough to be asked to give a
training seminar to a group in a city, that will go unnamed, in the
northeastern part of this country. Police, fire, city officials, as well as
civic organizations were invited. I had gone through the training
session and opened it up to questions and answers, and the civic groups
wanted to know why their mayor thought there was no arson problem
in that particular city, when they described fire after fire after fire
that occurred in the course of the past few weeks prior to my training
seminar. Of course, they did not have an answer for them. The mayor
of that city says, “There is no arson problem in my city,” yet the civie
groups say it is burning down. They tell me, secondhand, that it is be-
cause there is no Federal money involved ; therefore, it will not be a
priority in his administration. That is one of many examples.

Mr. Pyre. Sir, on a prosecutor’s level, a county prosecutor will
inevitably give priority to the crimes of murder, rape, and robbery.
No question about it. In cities like Cleveland, that are swamped by
those crimes, those are the nriorities that the county prosecutor oives.

So in our city. Cleveland, Ohio, which is a proud industrial city
which has sent a lot of tax money down here in the past, we are a little
bit financially embarrassed now, when we are coming to vou, sir, be-
cause we need the money for things like arson and for special programs.
Going to citv hall will get you nowhere.

Senator Bmen. By the way, I do not have any argument about the
majior cities of America and the problems they are having, but I do
find it fascinating that, with several exceptions—to be specific, with
13 exceptions—every State in America has a surplus. It is interesting
that while politicians in both parties are out campaigning, they cam-
paign against two things, their opponent and the Federal Government,
and they want it all to do less. I suspect at cocktail parties, you guys
talk about the Federal Government doing less; but I never have any-
body come down here and say, “Federal @overnment, do less.” You all
come down—you, in an editorial sense—all come down and say, “Do
more. We want you to do more.”

I guess the point I am trying to make and I have already made is
that there are certain things we can do that the States cannot do, and
certain things the States can do and we cannot do.
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I have had better luck in Ohio since then. I hope you have better
luck in your antiarson efforts. I promise you that, with the leadership
of Senator Glenn and the help of this subcommittee, we will try our
best to continue to do what I think we all agree on here on this panel,
that the Federal Government still does do some good things, and if it
does not promote an antiarson campaign, your folks will not do it; it
flat-out will not happen. You can talk about it and the States can beat
their breasts about it, but I think it should be noted that it just will
not rise to a level of importance because, in part, you and the States
are not the chairman of the board.

We have got to get this Congress to focus on it, we have got to get
the administration to focus on 1t—and they have, to a significant de-
gree. We have got to keep in front of it, because the curve is moving
in an exponential fashion. I just do not see how we are going to do
much unless we really focus attention on it. I do not think it is in-
significant, and I do not suggest you fellows do either, that the ad-
ministration has focused for the first time in the history of crime
prevention on two crimes. At the top of the list for special attention
are international drug trafficking and arson. They have been picked
out. It is not accidental. It is not coincidental. They are, along with
computer fraud, probably the three single most important crimes, in
a massive sense, that are being committed today and the ones we have
the greatest difficulty doing anything about.

I commend you all for your efforts and also both of your insurance
companies. I do not think I have a policy with either one of you, so
I can say it—both of your insurance companies have been, I think,
leaders in the field of dealing with this question. You are to be com-
plimented on that.

I will conclude by asking you the same indulgence I asked the other
witnesses, and that is, I will submit te you each a series of two or
three questions that I would like very much for you to answer, as
rapidly as you can, for us for the record.

In closing, Senator Glenn has indicated that he is not going to be
able to make it. His lack of presence here should not be read as a
changed interest. He is one who is leading the fight against the trans-
fer of fuel to India, and he is still involved in that in the Foreign
Relations Committee, and will not be able to appear.,

[The prepared statements of Messrs. Jewell, Williams, Troske, Bir-
mingham, and Barracate follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EUGENE L. JEWELL

As Chief of the Arson Bureau, Division of State Fire Marshal’s Office, State of
Ohio, it is g pleasure for me to once again appear before the U.S. Senate, to
testify on the Crime of Arson and to Iend suppert to the Anti-Arson Act (S-252).

Since I last appeared in May of 1979, the crime of arson has continued to in-
crease and to be a devastation te the arson investigator, who by this time must
feel like the drowning victim going down for the third time. After a decade or
more of fighting one losing battle after another in the war against arson, the
local investigator would welcome reinforcements. The problem of saturation is
now being magnified by another enemy, inflation.

Although efforts at identifying both tlie number of fires and the amount of
arson, throughout the land are far too premature to even establish a basis of
information, the problem of total involvement and budgetary matters has already
threatened its accuracy. Whether mandatory or voluntary by statute, no system
can be effective without total commitment., Every fire, police and insurance
agency must be involved in the reporting of arson before the magnitude of our
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problem can be reaiized. If partial results of unknown are staggering ‘“‘the Truth
will scare us to death”. :

Saturation occurs when there is more arson than there are arson investigators
to investigate the crime. In 1979, the crime of arson increased over 20 percent.
As in 1978, there was still more than 40 percent of the known incendiary fires
:lliat \gere never investigated, There simply were not enough investigators to do
he job.

Inflation has inereased both the cost of equipment and the operating expenses
to the extent that time consuming, scientific arson investigation, needed to ac-
complish a successful conviction, is almost impossible and indeed, arson investi-
gators are threatened daily with loss of their jobs because of departmental cut-
backs, a result of budgetary problems. Fire and police administrators feel that
suppression is more necessary than investigation when it comes to budgetary
problems. Realistically, the only answer to arson prevention is the sure and cer-
tain knowledge that all fires will be reported, all arson will be investigated and
convictions will be certain.

One small example of inflation is the inflated cost of the super-sensitive hydro-
carbon indicator, a necessary scientific aid in arson investigation. That equip-
ment has risen from $260 to $1200 in 1964.

Education: Much has been done recently to provide baszic training for police,
fire and insurance personnel in the area of arson detection. It must be remem-
bered however, that as in the reporting of fires, the responsibility falls largely
to a volunteer effort. An incentive must be provided to reward arson investigators
for the years of experience, the college degrees and the horrendous overtime ex-
perienced by that expert, not to mention the hazardous duty involved. The need
to be current in fire science education, explosives, chemistry, fire, building and
criminal codes, etc. consumes much of the investigator’s off time and this educa-
tion should be within his financial resources.

Investigation: The arson task force is becoming a viable weapon, especially in
the area of organized crime. The local department can hardly afford the man-
power or specialized equipment needed for many large scale investigations. The
task force can overcome jurisdictional boundaries and end the age-old problem
of jealousy that hampers or destroys many investigations. The Cambridge, Ohio,
Holiday Inn Arson Caase that killed 10 and injured 83, required thousands of man-
hours by local, state and federal agencies to bring the arsonist to trial and a
successful conviction. .

Arson control requires the full and coordinated efforts of the fire service, law
enforcement agencies, criminal justice personnel, the insurance industry and the
coinmunity. Only total cooperation between local, state and federal governments
can extinguish the flames of saturation and inflation. Congressional support
through the passage of the Arson Control Act (8. 252) will lend strength and
finances that will encourage the arson investigator to greater tasks of education
and investigation. We have begun to show what working together can accomplish,

Thank you for the opportunity of testifying here today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN PYLE

I am John Pyle, Assistant United States Attorniey for the Northern District
of Ohio. From 1974 until 1978 I served as an Assistant County Prosecutor in
Cleveland, Ohio. My duties included the prosecution of arson cases. In 1978 I
joined the staff of United States Attorney James R. Williams. Mr, Williams as-
signed me the responsibility to utilize the full force and authority of the United
States Attorney’s Office in coordinating federal, state and private sector resources
to combat arson in Northern Ohio.

In carrying out this mandate, I have been involved in federal prosecutions of
arsonists, training programs, community relations and participating in organi-
zations such as the Professional Advisory Committee of the International As-
sociation of Arson Investigators which are involved in the fight against arson.
This year I was awarded the Attorney General's Special Commendation Award
for my work in these areas.

It is an honor for me to have been invited to testify before this subcommittee
concerning my experience as it relates to the provisions of Senate Bill 252. T am
not testifying as a spokesperson for the Department of Justice. The Department
has done research concerning the Bill on a nationwide basis. I will necessarily
refrain from discussing cases which are currently under investigation or in
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litigation, My remarks are limited to my own <xperience as a state and federal
prosecutor in Northern Ohio.

In considering the question of what the federal government can do to prevent
and deter the crime of arson, it is essential to analyze the question of why arson
cases have been so difficult to investigate and prosecute.

Arson is a unique erime for several rteasons. A successful arson-for-profit

investigation and prosecution requires the pooling of the investigative resources
of a4 variety of persons who have different investigative responsibilities and skills.
A robbery or burglary investigation can be successfully conducted by one de-
tective who has no unusual training or experience. On the other hand, a complete
arson-for-profit investigator would be a person who has experience as a firefighter,
a chemist, a building inspector, a policeman, an interrogation expert, a real estate
agent, a banker, an accountant, an insurance person and a prosecutor. No single
investigator has all these qualifications. The investigative skills of many people
must be pooled and focused on the prosecution of an arsonist, Because of the
number of persons who may be involved in an arson-for-profit investigation, an
investigation may become fragmented and disjointed. There is often no clear
plan and objectives for the investigation and no single person who has the re-
sponsibility for directing the investigation to meet the requirements of a success-
ful trial.

The problem in posling investigative resources is created. by the nature of the
crime itself. Arson is differen{ from other erimes in that at the time the crime is
committed, that is, at the time the fire is set, it is not immediately apparent to
anyone that a crime has been committed. An arson fire is fought like any other
fire. The firefighters ave more conrerned ahount extingnishing fthe fire than devel-
oping evidence of a crime. After a fire is extinguished, fire investigators assume
the responsibility for determining the cause and origin of the fire. Only when a
determination is made that a fire was intentionally set does the investigation of

who set the fire begin. Unfortunately the time gap befween the discovery of a
fire and the determination of its cause may hamper the investigation of suspects.

Similarly, the investigation of the scene of a suspicious fire is different from
the investigation of other crime scenes. Arson investigators are oriented to inves-
tigate for evidence of cause and origin and not the development of trace evidence
guch as fingerprints which may connect a suspect with the fire. However, even the
most knowledgeable and experienced fire scene investigators cannot be as thor-
ou(glh ag they are trained to be because of the time pressures they are working
under.

Arson-for-profit cases combine the problems of street crime cases such as eye-
witness identification and white collar crime, such as developing documentary
evidence of motive. In theory, a prosecuting attorney is in a position to direct
the necessary investigative resources towards the goal of successful prosecutions.
A prosecutor knows or should know what must be done at the investigative level
of a case in order to prove guilt. In reality, prosecutors who are swamped by cases
of murder, robbery and rape find it difficult to become adequately involved in pro-
viding guidance to investigaters and utilizing the grand jury to develop evidence.

The trials of arson cases present unique problems for a prosecutor. Developing
the testimony of expert fire scene investigators and chemists is a skill which few
prosecutors develop. Arson-for-profit cases are often based on the testimony of
a ‘“torch” or co-conspirator. In many states, the law provides that a conviction
cannot be based on the testimony of an accomplice unsupported by other evi-
dence, Prosecutors have the burden of developing that “other evidence” in order
for the case to be decided by a jury.

Arson investigators and prosecutors share the frustration of the insurance
industry concerning the instances of buildings being over-insured. Law enforce-
ment personnel know that if the potential for profit was minimized, the crime of
arson would be reduced. Law enforcement personnel also recognize the demands
on the insurance industry to provide adequate levels of insurance for property
owners in all locations.

Manpower, training and coordination are essential for effective arson prose-
cutions. In the past, these ingredients have been lacking in many jurisdictions.

With an understanding of why arson has been a difficult crime to investigate
and prosecute, the potential for effective federal involvement in efforts to com-
bat arson can be analyzed.

Senate Bill 252 is directed at the need for coordination in the areas of training
and record keeping, as well as greater scrutiny in the issuance of FAIR Plan
fire insurance. For the past two years much has been done in the Northern
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As we at the The St. Paul see it, the arson drama has five leading _characters
whose needs must be addressed if we are to make any headway agalqst arson.
One is public apathy. People need to be made more aware that its their money,
their neighborhoods, their security that is being threatened by arson.
Two, the first service, local fire departments need to be better equipped as
arson investigators and detectors. )
Three, invgstigative personnel, the police departments. They also need to be
tter equipped as arsonist bloodhounds. )
be]‘I‘our,(1 th%p prosecutors. Generally, they're reluctant to vigorously prosecute
arson cases—the national won/lost record is only apout 3 percent. But some
localities are able to do better. Improved training and support fqr arson prose-
cutors is one of the reasons. In Saint Paul, such an effort raised the city’s
prosecution rate to a respectable 15 percent in 1979 and to 23 percent so far
in 1980. ) o
i i - ts’ pay-
And five, the insurance companies. They're accusqd o@ being tl'le arsonists’ I
master. But insurers need to have their hands untied 1n.handhng arson clz.umst.;
8, 252, a hard-hitting, comprehensive package, contains provision pertinen
to each and every one of the arson drama p}ayers. i .
The St. Paul supports passage of the bill for the following reasons: i
Pirst, the bill coordinates the efforts of the many ;md diverse federal agen-
cies involved in anti-arson efforts. This is a recognition _that the problem is a
national one, and worthy of focused, concentrategl,.orgamzed i:?edera.l atyentmnd.
Second, it reinforces the essential expanded training for .the investigation tan
prosecution of arson. Fire and police departments in a position to take advantage
will be better able to protect their communities from the misery of arson. S 250
Third, by amending the Urban Property Protection and Remsqrance Ac{.:, ':t' 5
minimizes FAIR Plans’ roles as dumping grounds for properties most inviting
the arsonists’ match. . .
tofl.‘he fourth and major reason The St. Paul support§ adop’mon of Sv"lfmff 1%
permanently clasgifies arson as a Part I crime. It is this action that will atfec
every of the arson players mentioned. ] i ,
ea%lfilllg we sgpport adoption of 8. 252, The St. Paul is aware that we can § c}iun:ﬁ
the arson problem in the federal government'’s lap and walk away. T_het? egn
government can’t and shouldn’t be expected to be a lone gunman agains arson,
is everyhody’s problem. . o .
Arzs&(;gc:tsl has sl')urn);d 1'_)[‘11e St, Paul. In 1978, St. Paul Fire and .Marme gald '$2§ltz
million in fire losses and claims handling expense. If _approxm]atel_v oqlzellge t
were arson for profit, and we believe that's a good estimate, then The ¥ 8 ﬁz;tels
incurred $11.7 million loss because of arson. AnC(l1 ggt;veenc;?gii and 1978,
i i ota known to be caused by arson increase .2 per . i
ln’]%il;nies part is why The St. Paul has made concerted efforts to dey elop and
nti-arson activities. . L
prim&tl?cfa{ rllm-through of what The St. Paul has done rlu' ig doing in response to
o eater public arson awareness would reveal : . .
the nee',%hfatr t%];’ve prIi)nted thousands of inventory brgchures w1t}1 a special arsg’n
message. These are distributed during the Saint Paul Fire Department’s
lar inspection of Saint Paul homes. ) -
re%[‘l;]at we’lx)'e funded the Minnesota Arson Reward Program with $0002 zllcnd
that we've also assisted in funding similar reward programs in ov'er 15 states.
That we continue to encourage state and local task forcgs to.cxeate aware(i
ness and a cooperative anti-arson effort among fire, police, insurance an
ommunity organizations. . . ,
¢ I’;Zl‘hat Wg areg funding a juvenile crime prevention program 1n the Ds}yton 8
Bluff area of Saint Paul. Because school autho?mes are familiar Wlt'h our
interest and activities in arson prevention, they included arson vandalism 1n

the program. . . ) )
In resgnngse to the needs of fire and investigative personnel and local prosecu

rs, The St. Paul: ) o .
torss Has created a “special investigative unit” in Boston as a pilot pr_o]gr;ml:
The unit has specially trained investigators to w_otrk in cooperation with law
enforcement agencies where immunity la}vs permit. .
Has underwritten tuition costs for Saint Paul fire and police personnel to
attend crime-related seminars. ) . . ]
Has funded the arson investigation van used by _the Sal_nt Paul Fire D‘Le0
partment. The van is equipped with special detection devweg andl ro(t)m
interview witnesses. Tt appears at every fire the Department is called fo.
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And, in our own bailiwick as insurers, The St. Paul:
Provides space, staff time and support for meetings of the Minnesota In-
surance Advisory Committee on Arson,
Distributes material to all field claim offices on their responsibility to recog-
nize arson and to investigate fires for factual cduses of loss information,
Has held six arson fraud seminars for over 350 company claim employees
during March and April of 1980,
Has provided funds and staff support to the Ameri¢can Insurance Associa-
tion to create the Property Insurance Loss Register.
Angd currently in the works is a $70,000 arson prevention communications cam-
paign as a pilot project in Saint Paul.
What the St. Paul is doing is a mere drop in the arson prevention bucket.
S. 252 adds much, much more.
With continued federal attention and stepped up local and private industry
attention, the arson drama will close its run before it becomes a full-scale national
tragedy.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROD BIRMINGHAM

It’s an honor, Mr. Chairman, to be testifying in support of your efforts to con-
trol one of our nation’s most costly and destructive crimes. My name is Rod
Birmingham. I am an investigator in the Fraud and Arson Unit at the Aetna
Life & Casualty Company. I have worked for Aetna since 1966, and have spent
my recent career helping formulate the policies and day-to-day operating pro-
cedures under which the Fraud and Arson Unit operates. I have conducted more
than 1,000 fire prevention and causation investigations, both as a firefighter and
in connection with my work at Aetna.

I am appearing today to present the testimony of John Barracato, the manager
of the Fraud and Arson Unit, who is in California today testifying in a criminal
trial. I ask that the full text of Mr. Barracato’s testimony be included in the
record, and I would appreciate the opportunity to summarize it briefly.

We believe the legislation before you makes an important start in dealing with
arson comprehensively and effectively. 8. 252 emphasizes coordinated federal
efforts, assistance to state and local agencies, better training uniform data col-
lection. Those ‘are practical priorities that deserve immediate attention. Sec-
tion 4 of this bill, which would permanently establish arson as a Part I crime
under the FBI's uniform reporting system, is crucial if our nation is to plan and
evaluate arson control strategies intelligently. Wifthout adequate reporting,
arson will always be a phantom crime. We will always be left to guess at the
number of arson cases nationwide, the extent of damage, and the number of per-
sons arrested and convicted.

At Aetna Life & Casualty, we are using internal data collection systems to
refine and improve our anti-arson program. That program is built on three cen-
tral efforts to confront arson directly.

First, the Fraud and Arson Unit gives prompt, individualized attention to fire
claims where arson is suspected. We make sure our field office personnel have
prompt access to suitable experts and other assistance so they can get laboratory
analyses, access to property and financial records, on-site interviews and other
documentation. This is important when fraudulent activity is involved because
it establishes evidence justifying a claim denial. But it’s also important when
our polieyholder is the innocent victim of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism,
pyromania or other kinds of arson. By investigating immediately, we can make
a settlement without waiting weeks or months for local fire officials to make an
official determination of the nature of the arson committed.

Our second priority is training. In our first year, the Fraud and Arson Unit
held 45 training sessions at Aetna field offices nationwide. We conducted and
assisted in 60 seminars for law enforcement agencies, fire departments, insurance
industry groups and public task forces. We published an award-winning, 43-page
fraining manual that is now in its fourth printing, with requests from outside
groups arriving at the rate of about 500 a week.

Our third priority is public education. We have undertaken extensive efforts
to draw media attention to this issue; to encourage civic and business groups
to emphasize arson prevention; to inform municipal leaders, and to get business
organizations involved. Aetna has contributed well over half a million dollars
to promising arson control efforts in key locations. These grants have included
$226.000 to New York City, $140,000 to the California District Attorneys Asso-
ciation and $97,500 to the City of New Haven.
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2 rman, we are proud of our anti-arson program at Aetna. Ba.se:.d on
wl?g Icl?:ie seel’l, it is anpunparalleled attempt to dega.l with the con‘aplemtnleS of
the arson problem. We intend to build on our commitment gmd to improve Qgr
investigative programs; our training techl}lques and our pt}th education 9ffor S.

But I have to emphasize that this a crime of the magmtude that requires an
organized government response. At Aetna, we are rerpmded a.hnost daily thati
we cannot begin to meet the equipment,” training and information .needs: of‘ 1-o_ca
and state fire officials, of community groups or Qroseputors. In city after c1t321,
dedicated people are struggling on their own with inadequate resources an
i 50T, . .
ht%lﬂsitsl;lalﬁothe kind of help envisioned in 8. ?52—to set sta,ndavdsl to give dll)l‘e(t::-
tion, and to reinforce local and private initiatives—Aetna’s work will, at best,

be little more than a stop gap measure.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHEN §. BARRACATO

it
is John Barracato. I am the mansager of the Fraud and Arson Um_
atlf&%tlrlx?infife g., Casualty, and & former dep}r\*.y chief-fire marshal for N ew YOIt‘;]é
City. I have worked nearly all my adult h.fe t9 stop the senseless, delibera e
destruction of homes, business, and human lives by arson. I know from perso%zlle
experience that it is truly the weakest, the Qoorest and t}le mostﬁ vulneri 1
segments of our society who pay for arson—in lost jons, in the life of tli?.’lr
family members, in destroyed homes and in their very 1.10pes for a‘betterv e.
So it is gratifying to see that you and othe_:rs at the hichest levels of gov ﬁr{l-
ment are addressing the issue. The legislation before. you dealg forth?gé t,si
with the practical problems of arson contrql. By empl_msmmg coordmat_ed e e2r5a2
efforts, assistance to state and local agencies and umforl_n data rcollection, S.
makes a crucial start in meeting the arson problem effectively. . ant to
I don’t want to repeat numbers that you’ve hear(_i before. But I do wan
reinforce the testimony of others concerning the seriousness of the problc::m.. tl}&S
a young fireman, and later as a fire invesi;igator, I saw suﬁel:lng that mak?sd ae
dollar values assigned to arson seem trivial. In my prgsent job, I am r&;mu% ed,
almost on a daily basis, that the arson problems I saw in New _York are ard rgﬁx;
unique. Across the nation, businesfstes, hlc;mez,d chl}rches, retail stores. an
ic of our cities are being left in charred ruins.
Veﬁ fﬁgﬁni, we are building a response to the proble.m around the Fraudfand
Arson Unit that I head. Last year, our un_it recelved‘more than 1,000 calls: ron;
Aetna field representatives reporting major fire clainmis where the losses W;}I‘d
expected to be $25,000 or more. Of those calls, 42 percent involved sus%ec g_
arson, at a loss countrywide of $51.5 million. In calls Where arson was the i %1 1-
fied cause, the accelerants and deliberate efforts to cause damage had their
effect. The average insurance loss was $112,000—cgmpared to $98,000 for non-
arson calls. Fraud was suspected in well over one-third of the arson cases. Seven
persons died last year as a result of arson cases repqr_ted to my urpt. . i
I'd like to take a moment to stress that the ability to compile statistics 1i et:
these is crucial to almost everything else we do in regard to arson. We decided a
Aetna that unless we knew the nature and extent of the challenge we faced, we
wouldn’t be able to plan an intelligent response; we W01_11d have no way to docu-
ment the significance of our work either insi%e or outside the company and we
ouldn’t be able o evaluate the effectiveness of our program.
WOur reporting and data system is not perfect. As a matter of fact, we ar%
making a number of changes in it now. But I waut to emph_aswe the value o
statistical reporting because the same principles apply with regard to the
national arson problem. It is grimly disturbing to realize tpat tlze efforts to
establish countrywide, uniform reporting of arson as a major crime may'be
abandoned. If legislation establishing arson as a Part I crime in the repo_rtmg
system of the FBI lapses, arson will always be a phantom crime. We will be
left to guess at the number of arson cases countrywide, the extent of !‘,he damage,
and the number of persons arrested and convicted. Moreovgr, police and fire
officials will lose immediate impetus to pursue arsonists v1goroqsl_y. We can
expect that real-world priorities would be readjusted toward more visible, clearly
defined crimes.
Obviously, it will take considerable effort and several years to develop {‘gpo;t-
ing procedures that are workable for volunteer firefichters as well as big city
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investigators. But the difficulties are, in themselves, testimony to the need for
a better cooperation, consistent standards and uniform procedures. Section 4 of
S. 252 would lay the foundation for such progress by permanently establishing
arson as a Part I crime and by instituting special investigative efforts.

I'd like to desecribe some of the activities that have resulted from Aetna’s
determination to confront the arson problem directly. I am submitting an advance
copy of the annual report describing the work my unit undertook during the
past year. But I'd like to draw your attention particularly to three central priori-
ties in our campaign against arson.

First, as a division of Aetna’s Claim Department, the Fraud and Arson Unit
gives prompt, individualized attention to major fire cases where arson is involved.
In most cases, there is not evidence of fraudulent activity by the policyholder
and we can proceed immediately with a settlement. In this way, innocent victims
of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism, pyromania and other kinds of arzon can
be compensated without having to wait weeks or even months for local fire
officials to make an official determination on the nature of the arson committed.

If arson fraud is suspected, documentation and investigative work beging
immediately. In such cases, we make sure our field office personnel have prompt
access to suitable experts and other assistance they may need in collecting evi-
dence quickly and thoroughly.

On the basis of laboratory reports, on site investigations, intorviews research
of financial and property records and other inquiries, we hav: gathered proof
Jjustifying the denial of more than $7 million in fraudulent fre claims since the
Fraud and Arson Unit was created. I'm proud of our investigative accomplish-
ments, On the basis of what I have observed, our efforts are unique in the
insurance industry.

At the same time, I have to tell you that we cannot do all that we'd like to do.
It has not always been possible to track convoluted financial and ownership
documents. And by necessity, we focus our investigative efforts on suspected
fraud cases. They represent less than one-third of the major arson losses
reported to our Unit last year. The other arson investigations are usually han-
dled by local fire officials who are nearly always understaffed, inadequately
trained and poorly equipped. I know first-hand that these men are extraordinarily
dedicated. But they need support and direction of the kind contemplated in the
legislation before you.

At Aetha, our second major priority is training. We want to prepare insurance
claim representatives and, to the extent possible, front-line firefighters and police
officers, to recognize arson and to preserve evidence of intentionally set fires.
We aren’t trying to develop a cadre of highly skilled investigators, but to teach
those who arrive first at the scene of a fire to identify suspicious circumstances
and to call for outside specialists when that is appropriate.

Our training program last year included 45 training sessions at Aetna field
offices nationwide, 11 sessions for field management trainees studying at the
home office and a special one-week course for selected field and home office per-
sonnel, other insurance representatives and fire training officers. In addition,
Aetna personnel have been guest speakers or advisors for 80 seminars sponsored
by law enforcement agencies, fire departments. insurance industry groups, state
arson advisory councils and community arson task forces.

We published an award-winning, 43-page training manual last December that
covers basic elements of fire and arson investigation. The book was intended
primarily for use within our own company, but it generated almost immediate
interest from government and law enforcement groups, fire control agencies
and insurance industry representatives. The book is now in its fourth printing,
with requests arriving at more than 500 a week from outside groups.

The impressive demand for the training manual reflects the scarcity of prac-
fical training materials from other sources. And the constant demand for train-
ing services indicates the lack of organized technical assistance.

We will continue to make our training materials and classreom services as
freely available as possible, But T want to emphasize that this is a crime of the
magnitude that calls for an organized government response. Without that kind of
help—to set standards, to give direction and reinforce local and private initia-
tives—the work that Aetna can do will, at best, be a stop gap measure.

Our third anti-arson priority is public education. For many middle and upper
income families. arson continues’ to be an “invisible” problem removed from
day-to-day worries and interests. So we are making a deliberate effort to draw
media attention to this issue: to convince civie and fraternal groups to adopt it
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i i iority; i ici d to get busi-
ommunity service priority; to inform municipal leade}'s, an . ;
gis‘; grganizations involved;1 %urkcompacxlly gtlt'gx('iig(l::dfo% %gélxggggem%%ti);mai%rggg
ideotapes, detailed background m , al
gﬁ&ﬁ%ggg (i%laegse,s. Last year, I personally discussed arson on 52 radio and
isi rams countrywide. L )
teiggilglilggogmgibuted vl;s;ll over half a n}illion dollars to promlsmyg dlgnéci)?stggr
tion efforts in key locations. These grants 1pc1ude $226,000 to llfe\\é 19f1'0 niayDis-
a “landlord contact” arson prevention project; 851‘%0,000 to the Ca dl rminarS'
trict Attorneys’ Association for prosecufor training manuals an 1 se stemi
$97,500 to the City of New Haven for 2 computpt:—based e_arly' wa;r;nilgfsg% 006
$63,000 to develop anti-arson handbooks for m‘umcxga'l officials; a t(; ta oto afson
for’projects in Seattle and San Franiisco, and additional contributions
nds in 13 states and jurisdictions. .
re}v;). 1z'z(}ifililtign, we are trying to help neighborhoods directly affected_ bby arsl?;lv :g
help themselves. A kit of how-to leaflets, .posters and cards deseri {gg lre)eaders
anti-arson strategies have been enthusiastically received by commun; y'als ers
in all parts of the country. More tthl 2,002 groupisl:gfogiggld"for materi
i veloping a “Community Arson Awaren S ram.
adIvtl cl‘:a%nb%%n gr%ti%ying for us to find that inner city resu.ients wan!:t Olll,’ll‘ arigxé
awareness materials. But it’s also sobering becaqse we sxmplyldcéﬁ azgrials
resources to provide the technical assistance thz_lt is needed or all edlil:c boae
that could be put to good use. In many cases, neighborhood leaders agd | oca fire
officials are struggling on their own to implement desperately ne e
ion: d follow-up programs. . L .
tl%];l;?t(}nf)rizing slx)rls)onggesearch, communi'ty educa:tm_n and trammg ltnagegml:l,
S. 252 makes a vitally important beginning in establishing an appropriate feder
i inst arson. .
mlv%:an;;l}: ggéllti;x?gg:al\fllxsxb Chairman, with one of the nation’s glost destructlvedanéi
costly crimes, It is crucial that our government responds with programsdant ; -
forms that are equal to the challenge. If we falter_ in our efforts tq % bopho é)d
propriate federal legisiation, we will send a demoraljzing signal j:o nel‘% or od
residents, firefighters, law enforcement and.bqsmess represeptatwes. We ca? tﬁe
pect a dismally steady climb in arson statistics, _and n_umbmg repe_tltmn % 3
human tragedies they reflect. A host of economic, socm} and family pr(l)l ems
would be intensified by the failure to deal reallstlpally with the arson cha engt;
Aetna Life & Casualty will maintain its cqmml-tmept to deal W1th_arson asde
priority concern at all levels of the corporation. I think we hz.we alfeagy ma le
important progress, but we intend to refine and improve our investiga 1ve; prds
grams, our public information efforts and our tra.nung technl_ques. Aetna' tshaln s
ready to cooperate as fully as possible with this subcommittee and W11 1 ?a
makers at other levels of government in efforts to formulate workable legisla-
tive programs,
I will be pleased to answer any questions you have.

Senator BmeN. I thank you all for your indulgence. The hearing is

adjourned. . _
%VVhereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

QUESTIONS oF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF JAMES H,. JoNES, JR.

Question 1. As you know, 8. 252 primarily focuses on the role of the Federal
Government in arson brevention. It has been said and documented, particularly
by the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, that insurance companies
have not initiated antiarson programs to the best of their abilities and that in
several ways insurance companies encourage arson.

ou have mentioned the recently established Property Loss Research Bureau
and expanded public relations efforts of insurance companies in your testimony.
But I am especially interested in learning of specific internal changes that your
organization and the majority of insurance companies have made.

Answer. We would like to submit for your consideration in connection with the
report of the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations the alliance
response to that report. We believe that our reply set to rest many of the unduly
critical charges made by the subcommittee. [ Note : Alliance of American Insurers’
March 5, 1979 letter to Senator Sam Nunn.]

I would also like to call to your attention the following reports by the Comp-
troller General of the United States, requested by Senators Nunn and Percy :

(d) “Federal Authority and Coordination for Arson-Related Crimes” GGD-
7847 ( 18156-B-171019—April 5, 1978).

(b) “Are Federal Programs Adequate to Deal With Arson Problems?”
DSAD-78-88, April 24, 1978).

(c) “Arson-For-Proft: More Could Be Done To Reduce It” (CED) 78-
121, May 31, 1978). .

Question 1(a). For example: What types of selection, hiring, and training is
given to claims adjusters and investigators?

Answer. The alliance on July 17, 1979, surveyed 35 of their member companies
in order to determine the arson control activities in which they were engaged.
We believe the survey results respond to your query. [Note: “Arson Control
Activities Questionnaire.”]

Question 1(d). What is the ratio of investigators to other insurance personnel ?
How many hours of training are they receiving? What is the curriculum? Do
you feel that the industry needs more investigators?

Answer. I do not understand your question concerning the ratio of investi-
gators to other insurance personnel, The insurance industry hires a variety of
persons engaged in different occupations. The industry hires the number of
Leople required to perform the many functions of investigations, claim settle-
ments, underwriting, sales, administration, loss Drevention, et cetera.

There are approximately 120,000 insurance adjusters available in this country.
Approximately 50,000 are independent contractors and approximately 70,000 are
direct employees of insurers.

The job of the adjuster is not only to determine the value of a given loss, but
also to determine the cause and origin of a fire loss. Each adjuster may also be
considered an investigator.

We do feel there is a need for more investigators.

In conjunction with your question, attached you will find the industry recom-
mendations on the training and education of personnel relating to arson control
efforts. [Note “Chapter 2 Training and Education.”]

Question 1(b). Have insurance companies begun to routinely conduct site
inspections? Claims inspections? ‘

Answer: Company procedures vary, but no company inspects all property
prior to issuing the policy. The reasons are the cost of preinspection—a cost
which policyholders must ultimately pay—and the fact that agents, as an im-
portant service to their policyholders, bind coverage immediately in many situa-
tions to insure prompt coverage.

(57)
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Most’ companies provide for preinspection of certain risks. They inspect prior
to coverage those risks which involve a special hazard, an unusually high amount
of coverage, or other conditions such as advanced age of the building.

Companies preinspect certain classes of property such as manufacturing and
commercial or tenant-occupied dwellings. Some companies inspect all commercial
properties prior to binding coverage or immediately after insuring the risk.

Some companies require the agent to physically visit the property and submit
photographs of the location before binding the coverage.

The following factors influence the decision of an insurer to research the

. background of an applicant for fire insurance.

Farm property: The newness of ownership and the value and location of
property.

In the decision to research the applicant’s background, some companies use a
specific amount of coverage as a trigger level, amounts such as $50,000, $100,000
and upward.

Commercial property: Hach factor listed influences the decision to research
the applicant’s background :

(a) Newness of ownership;
(b) Value of property;

(c¢) Location of property ; and
(d) Type of use.

A Dun and Bradstreet report on each applicant for commercial fire insurance
is ordered by some companies. .

Private home: The value and location of a private home influences the deci-
sion to research the applicant’s background. The newness of ownership or type of
use is also an influencing factor.

The following factors influence the decision to conduct a physieal inspection
of each property fire loss.

a. Size of loss.—The limits set by insurers that would trigger inspections gen-
erally vary in all three categories of farm, commercial, and private home
properties.

Other factors which influence the decision to inspect are the adjusters’ reports,
fhe relationship of contents to value, and individual suspicious features of the

08S.

Most companies do not use a dollar amount as a criterion for conducting inter-
views. Ii; depends upon the individual case. Generally, all arson fraud or suspi-
cious cases are investigated, and interviews are usually conducted during the
investigations.

Some companies require police and fire interviews on all cases. Others require
fire interviews on all cases over $1,000, some set limits which require inter-
views—$250 and $5,000—but sdjusters can conduct interviews for any loss.

Question 1(c). Have any members of your organization done a cost-effective-
ness study on inspections?

Answer. To my knowledge, a cost-effective study on inspections has not been
performed. We are confident, however, that to inspect each and every property
insured would not be cost effective. The industry does inspect properties which
are suspected of being high risk. We take a variety of actions in order to screen
out the high-risk and the arson-prone properties. But with all our precautions,
_there (ailre those arson-prone properties which evade our best efforts and are
insured.

If we did not exercise extreme caution in an effort to control arson fraud, the
problem would he many times worse than it is today.

Question 1(d). Has your industry developed a reliable procedure to avoid
property overinsurance? Is there an independent check done on underwriters so
that they do not overinsure property merely to make bigger commissions?

Answer. One of the most confusing problems for underwriters and adjusters is
value determination. Court decisions dating back to the 1800’s show that value
zletel,"mination has been a major source of litigation. [Note “Value Determina-

ion.”]

Companies do check to determine if property is overinsured.

Qucstion 1(ec). Do your member companies routinely or periodically require
that property owners notify insurers when serious hazards occur or health code
violations start? If not, why not?

Answer. It is my understanding that the standard fire policy requires an in-
sured to inform the insurer when the insured property has become more of a
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hazard. Two State arson task forces and the U.S. Fire Admiqistration have rec-
ommended that methods be developed for notifying companies )vhel_l buildings
they insure incur serious housing, health, fire, and safety code violations.

The industry does not believe that a program for the mandatory reporting of
code violations to insurers can be efficiently, effectively, or equitably applied.
[Note “Code Violations”.] ) ) ) '

Question 2. In your testimony, you also mentloqed private companies such
as the Insurance Claims Service and INS Investigations Co. Are these new com-
panies? Has arson-for-profit spun off a new type of industry—.—de-term.mmg cause
and-origin of loss? It seems as though many of the organizations mvplved in
fighting fraud activities are involved in the fight after the f}‘aud had, in many
instances, been allowed to occur. Wouldn't it seem better advised to cgncentrate
on arson prevention? . ‘

Aansswerl.) Insurance Claims Services [ICS] was formed in July, 1979, and be-
came operative in October. Previously, the service now provided by ICS was done
in part by the Property Loss Research Bureau (PLRB]. The PLRB_was in-

orporated in 1947. . .
¢ 'l%le INS Investigations Bureau, Inc. [INS], is a spinoff f,rom Ythe Gengral
Adjustment Bureau [GAB], which dates back to the early 1900’s. INS came into

being about 1974. ) . .
Yc%u could say ICS and INS are new organizations but are providing services

which were perforned by prior organizati_ons. . .
Arson-for-profit has not spun off a new industry—determining cause and origin

f losses. )
° '.[‘hses insurance industry is very diversified and covers all the necessary issues
and concerns. We believe that it is important to control or fight arson-_for-prqﬁt
after the fact as well as concentrating on prevention. The industry is signifi-
cantly engaged in both objectives. . . .

Question 3. You have also told us about the Insurance Crime Prevention Insti-
tute and its successful 94 percent conviction rate for fraud. Could you tgll us
how many of those arrests and convictions are for arson? Or are the majority
of those arrests and convictions for other types of insurance frauds? )

Answer. We have made personal contact with the Insurance Crime Prevention
Institute [ICPI] in order to secure the information you requested. prever, due
to vacation schedules and the time restraints involved in responding to your
questions, we are not able to respond to your specific question of how many of
the arrests and convictions were for arson. L

In our opinion, the majority of the arrests and convictions were for other types
of insurance frauds.

As you know, the number of arsonists who are actually apprehended and con-
victed is w1 embarrassment to our entire criminal justice system. In a report
prepared by the Stanford Research Institute [SRI], it was found that thg con-
vietion rate for arson is only 1 percent of those charged. That is like a license
to steal.

According to the National Fire Protection Association, of the 144,000 incen-
diary and suspicious fires involving buildings which occurred in 1975, only 18,600
persons were arvested for arson, or about 13 percent. Examining the NFPA sta-
tistics, we find that fewer than 200 firebugs nationwide may have been success-
fully prosecuted and convicted for arson from a potential universe of 144,000
occurrences, in 1975! That represents a conviction rate of less than two-tenths
of 1 percent. From what I am able to learn, the national arrest and conviction
record for arson fraud has not improved that much since the SIR and NFPA
reports.

Question 4. The National Association of Insurance Commissioners has devel-
oped a model insurance application requiring all applicants to disclose any
previous arson involvement. This model application would apply to all types of
property insurance and is therefore broader than the reform of the FAIR [Fair
Access to Insurance Requirement] plan application which you endorsed in S. 252.
Howerver, I have read that the Alliance of American Insurers has gone on record
as opposing this model application. Why ?

Answer, The Alliance objected to the original draft of the National Association
of Insurance Commissioners [NAIC] model insurance application because it was
mandated and inspections were mandatory. We favor a voluntary application
and ingpection requirement. However, the NAIC hag decided to reconsider the
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original model application draft and has deferred action on its Antiarson appli-
cation model bill until December 1980.

Question 5. You also endorsed the immunity provision contained in S. 252. It
is my understanding that 87 States presently have information exchange immu-
nity statutes. Have you found them to be helpful ? Please provide statistics.

Answer. Presently, 40 States have enacted immunity statutes. The following
States should be added : Kentucky, Alaska, and Pennsylvania.

Yes, we have found the immunity sta‘utes most helpful, and will be more
encouraged when all jurisdictions have enacted the model arson reporting im-
munity law and other States have brougiit their laws closer to conformance to
the model. [Note exhibit VII—Arson Reporting Immunity Survey, a survey con-
ducted by the NAIC of law enforcement officials in the States with immunity
laws is on file with the committee.]

Attachments.
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Mareh 5, 1979

The Honorable Sam Xunn

Chairman

Permanent Subcomnittee on Investigations
of. the Coomittee on Governmental uaffairs

United States Senate

101 Russell Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear l4r. Chairman: .

The Alliance of American Insurers supported the hearings launched by the
Senate Permenent Subcommittee on Investigations of the Committee on
Governmental Affairs which were conducted August 23, 24 and September 13,
14, 1978. We believe that such congressicnal hearings are necessary in
order to focus attention on the serious crime ¢! arson and arson-for-profit.
We applaud your investigative efforts in this arca.

The Alliance of American Insurers is a major natiopal trade association
of more than a hundred property and casualty insurance companies. Our
member companies provide a full range of property and casualty insurance
coverages.in the fifty states and the District of Columbia.

The Alliance feels the Staff Study of the Insurance Industry in Dealing

With Arson-For-Profit is unduly critical of the insurance industry. More-
over, the press release Staff Study Cites Insurance Indugtry "Laxity® in
Rise in Arson For Profit is in our opinion surprising and very disappeointing.
The full report agrees, to some extent, with recommendations that we
submitte@ in our statement which we filed with the Senate Permanent Sub-
committee on Investigations, October 6, 1978.

The Alliance is convinced that a maximum effort must be put forth in
promoting public understanding. There is a great deal of public awareness
about the arson problem but very little understanding on the part of the
public about the insurer's role or the role of the insurance industry.
Insurance has become a convenient scape goat for the media and for those
who would seek simplistic solutions to arson problems.

It is important to understand that insurance companies are really caught

in the middle on most arson claims. Consider this: on the one hand consumer
groups and regulators demand that we pay claims guickly, but on the other

we are criticized for not resisting arson claims. It is most difficult to
satisfy everyone when you are trying to deal with a suspicious claim.

70~-967 0 - 81 - 5

T R

ey ey o o e B b i




62

xgain, on the one hand we are told to umake better use of our underwritiny
judgument vefore we insure arson-prone properties. RBut FAIR Plan

{Feir Access to Insurance Reguirements) programs and the so—called red-
lining regulations leave the insurer very few options. For the most
part we are prohibited from checking into the backgroundsoof applicants.
inis dichotomy of interests betwecn consumer demands and the insurer's
legitimate arson control efforts —- which after all are also in the
consumer's interest -- stems from a general lack of understanding about
how the insurance meé¢hanism works —- and how it is reguired to work.

It is imperative that insurers promote that understanding through public
relations and through educational and informational programs which we are
doing. The media, the public, and government officials must be told in
no uncertain terms that insurers are only on€ of the many interests
responsible for controlling the arson problem. FBut, insurers cannot do
it alone. The education campaign is the responsibility of government

as well.

¥le nust explain that the growth in arson cases is a product of a whole

mosaic of social and economic ills which afflict the innex city ~- the ¢
lack of gobs, substandard housing, prohibitive fuel and energy costs,

reagressive tax practices, rising crime rates, inability of landlords to

collect rents and the high rate on home loan defaults under federal

subdidy schenmes for housing.

It is not easy for insurexrs to check an applicant’'s backgrounds with
the restrictions placed on insurance companies by the requirements of
Unfair Claims Practices Acts, Valued Policy laws, Privacy ARct of 1874,

and the Freedom of Information Act.

Ror is it easy to obtain evidence of arson, since push of the evidence has
been altered or destroyed by law enforcemmnt or fire fighting officials,

by the time the adjuster arrives at the fire scene.

It is difficult to develcp improved statistical information on the
incidents of arson when there is an absence of reliable statistics on the
nuaber of incidents, the economic lesses and sooial impact of the crime
of arson. This absence,; coupled witlhh the draught of research into
behaviorial and social characteristics of the arsonist, severely limits
both public and private sector atterpts to deal effectively with this
crime.

To improve the available information basis the Alliance vigorously supported
the efforts of Senator John Glenn and Representative John F. Seiberling, Jr.,
during the 95th Congress, to designate arson as a Part I offense for
reporting purposes in the FBI'sS Unifoxm Crime Reports. This effort was
partially successful but it is imperative that Congress acts agailn to

make this compilation available on a permanent basis. ’
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g:n:éz: g;iisrtw§: :52, the "An?i-hrson Act of 1979", introduced by
monmeor Slen ; e:z? w?u}d combine into an interagenqy committee the
Cotarte o gilllss ;hlch Presently have.involvement in anti-arson
Fedaral Bueney ot Insu d.als? make peFmanent the‘réquirement that the
Part T onine inres UgFtlgEtlo? classify the offense of arson a5 a

= niform Crime Repoxts.

Permanent classification would do two things:

One, it wo imt i i

o éhe Pur:istst;musate pol}ce and fire authorities to become more involved

prioritior o aorezie arizn;st. It would encourage them to reset their
-wor asis whi

of arson on their o o2 hich reflects the true documented impact

And tw i£1 i

ma mz;ﬂg:;?agent c}as§1f;catlon would for the first time provide us
Pecaome arreszedszrglislcs on the true volume of arson, the number of
ferson: ( e number of convictions, ag well as other important

of arso .

t:rainedn :Zzn n§ar1y ?ll studies of the axrson problem point to the lack of

industxypis ;;;}onal investigators. To meet this demand, the insurance

to the needs oEl:g an effort to provide specific training programs tailored

such as insurence e ;nsurance industry personnel concerned with arson,
underwriters laims .

consultants ang insurance agenés? ams personnel, adjusters, loss control

The insur i try is .
Governor ;2;20?1!;:‘1!;1 £ nimaow Soordinating their efforts with Lieutenant
of Massachus 3 .
forum on arson control. etts for the sponsorship of a national
. .

T..is nati i

e nat Z:;l fogug would bring together all the disciplines which are

o o and :?e ed to he}p control arson. This would be a highly diverse

orga;iwatioiz 122 of public agencies, business interests, consumer

: z ns, re serviema, law enforcement i

tne federal, state and local governments T maeneies, prosecutors, and

There a ibili .

- onea;:Qiolesd?nq respongibilities for everyone in the control of arson
P individually can bring this gigantic problem under control: )

i:siz:::: ?odus:ful Purpose and is unfair to make one segment ~- the
realize asl;uzi :ﬁ 7~ the scapegoat, in the faiture.to control arson. We
and control the Vicinyone that we have a role to play in helping to solve

R Oous crime of - — : N
we cannot do it by ourselfes. arson and arson-for-profit but, as stated,
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ch Bureau (PLRB)
lliance and its affildiate, the Property Loss Resear
Tnie Allian

The document

~ i to arson problems.

ve provided extensive research in - : o1l son.

have provi § DS"tgvovides specific recommendations for controlling ar
Ars J-ILE

st lliance and PLRa.
gt information ¥it has also been produced by the A
An arsop I

tandards on
will show that we have never denied that tighter s

= < - he
risk iJ)SP"CthH are needed, nox have we ever absolved ¢

e records o
5 However, we have insisted

acoverage ne g

?:gzstry of awy blame for the ardgn i;zb;g; OF coteni1ing areon sleme.
that no wne group can do

repeatedly that

1zin at e velv ial strengths
cogn g ization or agency has special
Re izd that each invelved organiza
s z‘ities £for arson control, we acknowledge the following seven
and responsibil g £

a 2 of major concern in cop g arson:
reas as be:Lng trollin

Jursidiction and Operational Structures;

2. Training and Education;

Statistics, Data Collectivnr snd Researchj

3.
4. 1legislative and Regulatoxy (bdiinistrative) initiatives;
5. ©Public Relations and Public Awareness;
6. Punding; and -
- 5
. 7. Establishment-by thzcizizizznzoinizzzzycgﬁtzgl?ll Industry

3 £ t+he harsh criticism against e ‘ oxrt the Alliance w
] us in th rep 3 111
In spite ©

Full t fforts and cb ctives to red e arson in the United ates.
ully suppor your e jel (=t eQqQucE St
£

Sincerely,

ames E. Jones, Jr. .
government Affairs Representative

gEJifmhalso sent to: HMembers of thg Subconmi ttee
opies
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ARSON CONIROL AGIICITIS Oyt ona i

Buckpround

The requost for Arsun control actfvig fuyg inTormation was stimulated by a
Fequest from the y, s, Flre Administracfon, Public Law 95-422, dated
Octubuer 5, 1978, dirvered the U 8, Pjre Administration to develup programs
and Lo asyglyg states In loweal Jurisdictiung Lo improve medsurers for arson
prevention apg control.  The Federa] Emergency Management Agency (FEMA),
whiich vversees the U, §, Fire Admlnfslrnliun, is developing an information
base Tor ¢he resources invalved in contributing te the Prevention and control
of arson, FEMA, on a national basig, rerognizing that the insurance com-
punivs are blaying a major rule in combating the arson problem, wishes to
include in ftg information buse the vacious individua) company dnitiatives
which are belng tuken, Although FEMA Proposed querying insurers individually
about their gctivities, the Alliance proposed that the association inquire
of the companies on FEMA'y bohalf and vonvey the resulting Information on

an aggregate rather than individial “ompany basis,

Summarx of Responsey

On July 17, 1979, ap Arson Contro) Avtivities Questionnaire was submitted to
the Claims Commitice, the Property Loss Committee, and the Property Insurance
Committee, Thirty-ltve tompanles responded o the questionnaire,

The priority whieh the insurance Indsutry gives to arson control is reflected
in the 8rowling numbur of arson aetivit ey ¢ngaped in by the companies,

Almosc all the companies surveywed Indivated their support for and participation
in training Programs and local awdrencss programs.  Hal f were involved in one
OF more state arson task forces,

The resulry indicate a focus primarily un training for claims personnel pro-
vided to large extent autside of the campany,  Training courses and other
material are provided by insurance Indusery 4ssoclations, rather thap developed
internally, Companics are, howuever, huglnning to incornuyare arson control
into standard Interna) traluing,

Companius actlvely suppurt many Tocal and stage programs through funding and
in kind setvices, Procedures for sranting funds are in #eneral informal.
Most companies encourage cmployee participation in these local and ip
natjional organizations,

§Eg£iflc Responses

Arson Control training provided fTor underwriting and claims personnel.

Number of responsvs: - 34 .

Companies providing training vutside the company: 28

Compani ey providing Internal training: 15 )
Compani ey providing no spuecial training: 4
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Almost a1l of the responding companices indicated that their emplovees
repularly atrend training progrims relited to arson control outside of the
company.  Although miuny respondents did ot jdentify the type of program the
employees attended, those who did mentioned programs or conferences conducted
by the insuriance industry, the state arson task forees, local colleges or
wndversities, the International Association of Arson Invescigarors, the
Buttel¥ Institute, and the National Safety Council. A clear preference was
expressed for tralplnp programs conducted by the insurance industry itself.

The vast majority of employees receiving training were claims personnel and
adjusters. Only four compunies mentioned outside rraining programs for
undurwriters.

Many of the internal training programs were incorporated into regular intro-
ductory training review procedures. Several companies mentioned that in ad-
dition to the training prugrams, they reproduce and circulate literature on
arson contrul and have incorporated scctions related to arson in both claims and
underwriting procedures mianuals.

Corporate activities undertaken with state and local arson task
forces, including any stated company policy with repard to
verification of canse and origin with state and local fire officials.

Number of responses: 32

Companiuvs urging adjusters to verify cause and origin with police
and fire officials: 26

Companies participating in task forces: 15

All companies responding to this question indicated that they routinely cooperate
with authorities Iin reporting and investigating fires. Formal procedures

varied, but the thrust in all cases wias the same. All companies indicated thar
they abided by state reporting laws and even if they did not have procedures for
cooperation did report information on all losses to authorities.

Twenty-$ix companies specifically urge their adjusters and investigators to
cooperate with polic@ and fire officials to verify cause and origin with them
and to report losses. FifrLceen of these companies mentioned by name active
participation in state and lucal task forces as part of their policy of
cooperation.

Funding of local programs and equipment.

Number of responses: 30 <L
Companies indicating support for some programs: 26
Companies providing no sunport: 4

These results indicate that companies are shifting from the traditional support
for training programs into broader funding involvement in local and state
programs. However, procedures are still very informal.
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Thirteen companices said Ctheir wajor particvipation was through support of one
or more statewlde arson task forces focluding arson tip award programs and
sponsorship of local progeams approved by the state task force. Only 9ne
company said it fTunded local progroms through its FAIR Plan parvicipation.

Of thouse companivs which did not mentfon participation in statewide arson task
forces, [ive companics said they consider all requests and fund those local
programs with merit. One of these companies placed a specific limit on
funding umounts ($100 through $500).

A second group of cumpunics (6) described their support as limited co.the
funding of training and investigation programs sponsored by local police,
firemun and investipators. The primary forms of support were payment or
provision of prianting, tuition, travel, room and food costs. Only one com-
pany mentioned buying equinmunt for locul investiguators.

Genvral information hrochures provided on arson control re]atlgg
to buildings, automobiles and other property, including discussions,
guidelines and references and company manuals.

Number of responses: 32 )

Companies publishing their own material for policyholder or publie
distribution: 2 (onc¢ more considering)

Companies with materials in company manuals: 7

Responses to this question Indicate that Alliance membership, in large part,
depends on the trade association and other industry organizations to publish
material on arson control. The most frequently mentioned source of materials
was the Alliance and specifically the Arson Information Kit. Seven companies
have material on arson control in their company training and procedures
manual and three more publish newsletters in which they frequently have
articles on arson control. Scveral companies also maintain a library of
arson materials.

Other arson contrul activities, including sponsorship of employees
membership or attundance in related groups.

Number of responses: 34
Answers -to this question varied greatly.

Five companies indicated that they specifically encouraged participation in
velated activities. Aside from involvement in state arson task forces, of
which fourteen companies cited membership, companies also mentioned member-
ship in numerous organizations such as the Property Loss Research Bureau
and the lnternational Associuation of Arson lnvestigators.
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CHAPTER 2: TRAINING AND EDUCATION

Nearly all studies of the arson problem point to the lack of trained

professional investigators. Specific training programs tailored to the needs
of other personnel concerned with arsonm, such as insurance underwriters, claims

personnel, adjusters, loss control consultants and agents, prosecutors, and

on-scene firefighters, alsp appear to be inadequate.

The following recommendations address the need for better trained and

qualified arson investigators and the lack of adequate training programs in

*place to fill this need. They also focus on the fact there is little oppor-
tunity for personnel other than investigators to learn the basies in initial

detection of arson, preservation of evidence, prosecution techniques, etc. as

needed in their particular roles.

Recommendation One (2.1)

It is recommended that arson investigators of state and local law
enforcement agencies and police and fire officials assigned responsibility
for arson control be provided opportunities by government for training and

education. State and local governments have the principal responsibility

for improving education of their personmnel. Assistance of various kinds may

be obtained from the National Fire Prevention and Control Administrationm,

the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration and, perhaps, other federal

‘

government sources.

The NFPCA has established a pilot educational and training program for

arson investigators.
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Recommendation Two (2.2)

National or state associations representing such groups as prosecuting
attorneys, fire chiefs, arson investigators, and police officials also should be

encouraged to develop and/or participate in arson education programs appropriate

to their memberships.

The insurance industry, through such qualified organizations as the
Property Loss Research Bureau, the College of Insurance and the Insurance

Institute of America, should develop appropriate arson education programs and

courses for insurance company personnel who may become involved in arson sit-

uations either before or after the fire. Such personnel would include agents

and sales personnel, loss control consultants, underwriters and adjusters and

claims personnel. Programs should focus on such basics as identification of

arson or arson-prone situations, preservation of evidence, and other procedures.

Recommendation Three (2.3)

Colleges and universities should be encouraged to increase the emphasis
on the crime of arson. Appropriate curricula for emphasis on the practical
as well as theoretical techniques of arson detection, investigation and pro-

secution include criminal justice, police administration, fire protection and

law school curricula.

Recommendation Four (2.4)

Professionalism among arson investigators through education and training

The Joint Council of Mational Fire Service Organiza-
¢ " A

should be encouraged.

[
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associations

nd sponsored by the National Fire Protection Association, the International
a

. i i blic
Association of Arson Investigators and other appropriate agencies, both pu

. . : . nd
and private should give consideration to the creation of educational a

training opportunities to achieve this end.

Recommendation Five (2.5)

The Insurance All-Industry Committee for Arson Control {see Recommenda-
tion 7.1), in cooperation with other insurance and professional organizationms,
/e y

should work to establish seminars designed to increase cooperation among all

i i as a
groups interested in the crime of arson. These seminars would serve

developed as a guide
complement to the Model Arson Task Force approach to be develop

. . . : ion
for local agencies in coordinating their efforts in dgtectlon, apprehensio

and prosecution in arson cases. (See Recommendation 1.2).
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VALUE DETERMINATION

Purposes

Perhaps one of the most perplexing problems facing both underwriters in scetting

coverage limits for a risk and claim adjusters in assessing damages is va;ue
determination. Value determination is not a new task in the property insurance
business; court decisions from the 1800's show that value determination has
been the source of much licigation between insurers and insureds. This section
will attempt to demonstrate the problems faced by insurers in setting coverage
and in settling claims due to circumstances which distort the concept of indem-~

nification and give rise to incidents of arson fraud.

Backaround:

One aspect of this problem would appear to be the lack of a definition of value
in the insurance contract, The 1943 New York standard fire insurance policy says
the policy will pay ". - to the extent of the actual cash value of the

property at the time of loss." All Jurisdictions do nog follow one definition

of actual cash value because the case law in the various states has interpreted

that standard in many different ways.

Theoretically, the solution should be indemnification to the property owner

for the loss sustained. However, state laws and court décisions have ‘not always
served to enforce the true meaning of indemnification, that is, to restore the
insurea to the same position the insured enjoyed prior to the fire loss. 1In

too many instances these factors have contributed to windfall settlements to

policyholders.. Recognition of such enrichments by unscrupulous policyholders
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fire coverage, to arson fraud. - This

has often led after the purchase of
is particularly true in a situation where the fair market value of a structure
(i.e. what a buyer would be willing to pay for a structure a moment in time
prior to the fire) is substantially less than what it would cost to replace

or repair that structure. Another factor which unintentionally increases the
potential for arson fraud is the desire of insurers to provide to policyholders

a level of coverage sufficient to enable the policyholder to rebuild following

a fire.
Valued policy laws, existing in nineteen states, tend to increase the arson
problem by requiring insurers to pay the policy limits in the event c¢i & czcal
loss and limit experimentation with the NCPI Optional Loss Settlement Endorse-

ment. For example, property owners who see the fair market value of their

structures diminishing can, in a valued policy jurisdiction, be drawn to

arson to protect their investments. Additionally, the requirement of mortgugees

that fire coverage be provided for the full amount of the mortgage {i.e.
Lot Crooulese

prau

reflecting the mortgage on the property, both structure and land)

arson fraud in valued policy states when the value of the structure is ne;lligible
in comparison to the value of the land.

What is the answer? What standard for setting values can insurers use .c

discourage arson fraud but at the same time provide the insured with -7 Juate

coverage? There are several standards which can be used, but no one standard
can be universally applied. It is, therefore, the industry's position that,

instead of searching for a universal standard, each individual risk must be
evaluated in light of various factors existing in relation to such risk zo

insure adequate coverage without encouraging arson fraud. An examinat:ion of

the various standards of value determination will demonstrate the difficulty

of adopting any one method as a universal standard.
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A, ai -
Fair Market Value (fmv) vs. Actual Cash Value (acvy) *

Neither of these standards can be uniformly used as a measure of valuation
to guarantee indemnification since the measure of what a willing buyer would
pay for a structure pPrior to a fire (i.e. fmv) and the tradit;onal concept of
acv (replacement cost less depreciation) are in many instances unrelated to

what it w y i i
ould cost to repair substantial damage to that structure and thereby

indemnify the insured.

The appli i i
Pplication of an fmv standard in setting coverage and adjusting claims

than acv. For example, a structure with an acv of $100,000 but an fmv of only
5) v
u c f r P tial fi e [« t to repair
$2 000 could con elvably suffer a artia re loss wher the 0s a

the dar age (even when exlploylug Comlﬂcllly used, but fUllCthllallY equivalent
’

exceeds the coverage affordeéd when the fmy standard is used in sétting coverage;
H
coverage of §25,000 would clearly be inadequate in such a situation to allow the
insured to rebuild. Also, while the-meaning of fmv in relation to a total loss
situation might be clear, there is some question as to how that standard would
be applied in adjusting a partial loss. Moreover, universal application of a
market value standard would distort the rating process since most rates and
pPremiums are now developed with the understanding that the limit of liability
will be replacement cost less depreciation; it would be impossible to develop
relationships between replacement cost less depreciation and market value which

will hold true 1 cases. he er ha FMV can exceed IeplaCEHEIlt cost
in al On ¢ other nd, Ci

n an m, y o y P P nd dn create an arson
(o] an econo lcall r aeSthetlcall des.u:able ro erty a C.

for profit hazard.
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If the traditional acv standard or replacement standard is universally used,

d te coverage would be realized, but arson fraud would be encouraged where
adequa )

fmv is low or négligible due to a scarcity of willing buyers. The insurance

industry might find itself being called upon to finance the rebuilding of

i inimal market values.
many structures which have minima

B. Development of Yardsticks of Valuation

The problem of selecting representative structures; assigning
values to them and then vsing those values as guidelines in determining the
value of another structure lies in the fact that no two structures are exactly
alike and that, even if two or three similar structures are found, there are
usually differences in the physical condition of those structures and in the

amount .and degree of physical improvements to those structures.

Use of the NCPI Urban Revitalization Clause (Optional Loss Settlement

C.
Endorsement)

This concept encourages the owner-occupiers of 1 to 4 family structures
to rebuild their homes by offering them repair or replacement coverage up
to the policy limits if they rebuild on the same site within a certain time
and the smallest of the policy limits, fmv or replacement cost less deprecia-
ation if they fail to do so. This concept would be inadequate if employed as
a universal standaxd in that 1) since this coverage is purchased at the option
of the insured, it will not be purchased by an individual intending to commit
arson fraud; 2) the concepts of replacement cost less depreciation and fmv
must still be reckoned with; and, 3) this clause could not be used as
designed in states with valued policy laws because such laws mandate cover-

( ) to the extent of t Oll(.y limits in the event of a total loss and
age (a ! he p
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(b) in the amount of the loss up to the policy limits for any partial loss.
Moreover, the NCPI clause was not intended for application to the multiple-
family dwelling and commercial structures where the arson problem is most
serious and where value determination and reconstruction cost factors are

most complex.

D. Broad Evidence Rules (Multiple Family Dwellings and Commercial Risks)

In determining the value of buildings at the time of loss, the broad
evidence rule utilizes such criteria as 1) assessed value of improvements
to the property, 2) market value of the property, 3) the three-year rental
income of the property, 4) the replacement cost of the building less de-
preciation, and 5) obsolescence in the usesvto which the building could be
put. - It has been suggested that the use of these criteria in setting coverage
for multiple-family dwellings and commercial properties would have a positive

effect on the problem of overvaluation,

It is the inaustry's opinion that the broad evidence rule could be used by
underwriters as a discretionary alternative to traditional methods of computing
insurable values. It should be noted, however, that the concepts of replacg-
ment cost less depreciation and fmv would be a part of value computation under
this method of valuation. Also, the rating base used by the industry does not

relate to the broad evidence rule.

It could be said that the use of this standard, due to its consideration of
several relevant factors in setting maximum coverage, would help enable the
insured to determine the insurable value of his structure. However, due

to the volatility of values in the present real estate market, the value
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set under the broad evidence rule during the underwriting process might
soon after be inaccurate as an indication of true value; insurers would
have to review on a regular basis the criteria used to determine value
under the rule in order to keep the coverage in line with the various value
adjustments. The industry is concerned that the use of the broad evidence
rule in the underwriting process might establish a valued policy; it is
urged that legislation requiring the use of the broad evidence rule

explicitly provide that its use would not establish a valued policy.

i “Current Activities:
The industry has been responding to the value determination problem by

instituting educational and training programs for underwriting, claims
and loss prevention personnel to reinforce the indemnity concept and to
demonstrate how the use of a particular value determination standard in

specific situations can either discourage or unintentionally provide in-

centives for arson. More prudent underwriting techniques have been insti-

tuted throughout the industry to permit the underwriter to make an accurate

assessment of what coverage limits would best protect the policyholder
through indemnification. The industry is'presently involved in the
deveclopment of new application forms whieh would, among other functions,

: seek to determine the price paid by the applicant for the pfoperCy, the
: uses to which. the property is put, the method used by the applicant in

establishing insurable value and the identity of all mortgagees and parties
. with an insurable interest With such data, insurers
copuld better determine the reliability of the applicant's estimates of value

.
and the amount of coverage which would indemnify the applicant in the event

indicate to the insurer the need

of a total loss. Such applications would
if the values of those risks were

for physical inspections of certain risks
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. CODE VIOLATIONS

ducive to arson, and theinsurance industry should make efforts to determine
ucive ]

PURPOSE:

i€, through cooperation with lending institutions, some plan for the proper

i€, 4 lue, can be Thus far, tyo state arson task forces (Massachusetts and Connecticuc) and -
evaluation of each mortgaged structure, independent of land va ue,

worked out;

. developed for notifying insurers when buildings they insure incur serious
e). legislators in staces having valued policy laws should be urged ”
s |
. H housing, heaitn fire and safety code violations. This Section will explore
ko reevaluate the desirability of retaining such statutes in light of the / ’ |
i = the practieality of implementing such a pProgram, ;
potential they e¢reate for arson fraud; | |
f) to the extent that an insured structure has not experienced unusual - ] % |
1
i escence since the time coverage
or erratic changes in market value, use or obsolescenc i' °

3 s 3 s

limits were last established, the standard for value used in adjusting a los ) ) QUND:
. . e: BACKGR

should be the same standard used in establishing the amount of insurance; ) Research on the arson problen has revealed that many structures, which fai1

. ion to be s e . .
8) insurers should be free to determine the method of valuati i victim to arson fraud, ave permitted to fall into general disrepair to the

used in setting coverage limits and in adjusting a loss so that the goal of

|
extent of incurring serious code violations Prior to the arson, Given this h

; " | . . , . L
indemnifying policyholders can be attained; : : profile, insurance companies would seemingly benefit if some means of r

h) the industry should actively pursue rating and form innovations in 1 ]

i i [y i eds seeking to repair
the area of valuation to adequately indemnify insur g

' o t creatin , ,
g partially damaged buildings and replace destroyed property withou & cancelled or renewed, Moreover, to the extent that code violations op arson

incentives for arson.

s
e

PIOne structures would be reported ro insurers resdlting in termination of

coverage, arson fraud would be pPrevented thereby benefitting the entire

e
i

i communicy, Anti-arson groups have therefore suggested that insureds and/or
municipalities be responsible for reperting to the insurer code vieolations

j as soon as they are incurred,

‘. While the concept has merit, there are inherent problems in enforcing such .

requirements, A major problem is that few Policyholders would report such

ST

S

violations to their carriers if such violations would adversely affect them.
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the insured.
violation is (i.e. what is a serious violation in one juris-

5 :
; of a particular violation is a justification for cancellation or norrenewal, o
1f municipalities were required to report code violations to the insurers, ﬁ
The industry is also encouraging the adoption by each state of 5-day cancella- i
the concept would probably be rendered ineffective because: 3 ’ ﬁ
W tion laws which spell out certain grounds (some of which constitute code §;
(a) there is no uniformity among municipalities as to what 3 : §
; ; violations) upon which an insurer can cancel a policy upon 5-days notice to “
constitutes-a code violation and how serious a particular 1o ' i
1
1 ¥
;

Insofar as code violations come to the attention of the insurer, either during
diction might be minor or no violation whatsoever in another jursidiction);
the underwriting process or during the term of the policy, the industry is
(b) the effectiveness of many individual code enforcement i
} £ using such knowledge in determining the insurability of individual risks.

Rttt i AT

authorities in large municipalities in inspecting for - . . i
" However, the industry recognizes that any attempt to'mandate the-reporting of !
violations is questionable, and code enforcement activities : .
. % ; various code violations te the imsurer will, due to a lack of uniformity of G
. in the areas outside major metropolitan areas are often i f i
, § ( e code standards among various jurisdictions, necessitate that insurers inspect
lacking; ‘ @« | - 1 * :
4 \i every reported violation to determine if a particular violation is serious
(c) the questions of the coordination and dissemination of . 5 ) . .
14 enough to warrant cancellation of coverage. Such widespread inspections,
4 such code violation data for each municipality have not ]
: i particularly in jurisdictions with exceptionally rigid building codes, will
been addressed nor is it certain that those tasks could ]
not very often result in a determination by the insurer that a risk is arson i
be accomplished since 1) most major municipalities divide . &
! - prone, and the cost of such inspections will have to be borme by both the
the responsibility for declaring code vioclations between
: insurer and the insured. Moreover, insureds whose properties are located in
it the local health, building and fire departments and 2) -
: areas with such rigid codes might find that their properties get cited for a i
an efficient means for identifying and notifying the .
- . wultitude -of code violations, most if not all of which are not reflective of
) proper insurer of code vioclations on a particular building
! a greater arson fraud risk. Nonetheless, such nroperties will be subjected
has yet to be developed. " .
- ! = to extensive if not frequent inspections while arson prone properties in areas
{ CURRENT ACTIVITIES: : R '
b .2 . Qw : :% with lax codes and/or lax enforcement of those codes will never be so subjected.
; The foregoing does not saggest that the insurance industry has closed the door N
¢l ; i )
4 to the possibility of using code violation dats to preveut arson fraud. To = . . 7 Recommendations: %
: E Co ; —_—
5 . i3 i
j the extent that certain code violations might justify the imposition of certain - . : ; The industry therefore does not believe that a program for the mandatory re- {
K ; k) ]
4 ; !
) condition charges added to the standard premium by the insurer, the industry é i : . . L porting of code violations to insurers can be efficiently, effectively or
:§ i " ‘ . g .
f is responding appropriately through the implementation of prudent underwriting 4 equitably applied. Even if a successful program could be implemented, we
: standards and procedures. Additionally, the industry is making use of :; R ' . ﬂj believe such implementation would have to come from the individual municipalities i
; . :
: 5 ' : .
¢ policy provisions and local cancellation laws to determine if the existence ; . . : ? %
i ’ * o i
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since rhey are the only cntities din tlie position to citeé and report building

conditions which constitute violations.

One approach deserving of attention is the arson early warning system which
can be used to predict the susceptibility of a structure to arson-for-profit
in order to enable a municipality to develop an anti-arson strategy. - Such
systems are predicated upon the observation that structures most susceptible
to arson share certain characteristics. in regard to such things as tax
arrcearages, depressed fair market values relative to replacement costs,
frequent changes of ownership and code violations. Information regarding
these areas of interest can be computerized so that the arson-prone structures
can be ijdentified permitting the municipality to select a proper arson-
preventative strategy such as the reporting of codevviolations to insurers.
The city of New Haven, Connecticut, has developed a pilot program of this
nature to prevent arson occurrences; this program required a tremendous com-—

: mitment from the various municipal ugencies including the code enforcement authorities

f In the way of additional recommendations, we offer the following:

i; (a) municipalities should commit themselves to a program

of regular code inspections for every building within

their jurisdictions, and a clarification of the standards

used by each municipality in determining the existence of

N such violations would be needed by each insurer;

(b) state legislatures should enact laws allowing municipalities
to obtain the name of the insurer from the named insured and
requiring municipalities to report code violations (such as,
but not limited to, those suggested by the FIA Regulations
as grounds for five-day cancellation of FAIR Plan risks).

We would suggest the following statutory enabling language:
"The owner of a residential or commercial structure

shall, upon the written (registered mail) request of
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any municipal code enforcement official, disclose

in writing by registered mail (1) the name and

address of the company insuring the property

against loss or damage by fire, (2) the amount

of insurance provided, and (3) the applicable

policy number. Such request shall be made by

the appropriate code enforcement authority upon

the service, by such authority upon the owner of

a structure, of such a code violation, and such

code enforcement authority shall promptly notify

the company insuring the property, by registered

mail, of the nature of such violation."
State legislatures should also look into the possibility of -
requiring insureds to notify their insurers of such violations.
such legislation should also enable insurers to have access to
some code violation index mechanism to determine if‘a particular
code violation has béen cured;
such legislation should contain a provision allowing the insured
to appeal cancellations prompted by a code violation, provided

such appeal does not interfere with the cancellation.
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N AND RESPONSES OF ROBERT SMITH

has developed qualiﬁgation
Would you please provide us

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDE

i ization
tion 1: You testified that your organi
st;?n%?r?ls (performance standards) for firefighters.

i S? 0 3 * 3 s s
ng.l:l:\\(;eolp Y %ﬁlﬁhﬁgtig%g?a}?iire Protection Association, 1n conjunction with the

i i ouncil of
tional Professional Qualifications Board, established I%ylfhsrigonxllgt(i}onal pro-
Natio 1 Fire Service Organizations, has produced the follo¥ fg tonal Quali-
B oal qu lification standards: NFPA 1001, “Fire Fighter Pro ess1t s,
e s (-lulfIlFPA 1002, “Standard for Fire Apparatus Drlve.r/Op?rﬁtO{ Drofus.
e o alifications” . NFPA 1003, “Standard for Airport Fire Flgl_ glations".
Somal Qualications”; NTPA 1021 Tire Ofer BYS S o Cngator
' «professional Qualifications for lIfire .I ), B e
lzfrfc‘lP%‘igg 31}';:evzn(1zion Educatioln(;)Ofﬁlggr’a’1 'éi ;ilsd,,, NFPA 1041, “Standard for
i i iong ualific . .
seﬁtﬁ%ﬁnﬁtﬁftgf tll)lzgge;i?frgésional qualifications standards areﬁyegq:lmt%%tsgﬁ
i -theg develop the performance objectives for the starting Xel()(31 O tad
s%cgr raflk I feel the professional qualification standard, NFEt" e Pro-
2Ficre Inspe’ctor, frixe Investigatog, o f&:etf ri?l:’: I;ggeg'e];]g %tjfa;gﬁr committee.
i ions” most germ C ) -
:)‘Eeshs;%réatn(clﬁglégcgt?&sy gfrethis sta?ldard and o&lsler prgufg;m?tmils %;zggg:&o?i
] i jce for your committee’s s LIt
ig?gw%fg; lfT%.TI"PE&hémgirgo Sf?lli‘gcunders)tland the criteria and guidelines enumerated
on%)l?eg el%zlltti]?)lr‘x(:{g%r‘gfessional Qualiﬁcaltlior}s .Bé)zgd Suibll?)lfttls;gz t1it(:)sn fln%‘lir?%g-tv i%l;
a three-State pilot testing project to the Join OUIf]cthiS PO ogram was {0
Organizations on August 11, 1980 The purpose of s D o certification
determine the feasibility of accredltlpg state :ﬁ?gncteizons e . “The report
program using the natlgnal pro.fessmnal.qua ifica as standa to'a e ol
was accepted and the pilot testing of this program m e pilot
i s of Iowa, Oklahoma, and Oregon, pz_xrtu:lpan s in ;
Egsl;ltcg;igféu{l:}rs 'ft:ifaeﬁrst three’States aceredited by the Joint Council of National
i i izations. . .
Flﬁa ?glﬁvlllc:\rggiilglllzeait cjuestions or desire additional in’formz}tlon regarcim% Itx?e
professional qualifications standards process, please don t hesmatte tg c?lxll‘az;cc 2 rg
Question 2: Has your organization insisted that fair access to mtsndards e
quirements (FAIR) plan insured property meet the same safe?ty ls a Lrds 2
those published in your yearly manual on fire chqs and hazards? P ealsg e(i 131 5 of
Answer : The National Fire Protection Association stands firmly be 1’1n1 o
the standards developed through the NFPA voluntary consensus de\? opmthe
process. However, it must be understood that the.NFPA does not 1avef ne
authority or responsibility within itself to statutol:lly mandate the use cf) i S
standards in a given jurisdiction. The formal adqpppn and subsequent etntorcer
ment of NFPA codes and standards is a respons1b_1hty of the federal, state, 0
local jurisdiction having authority for code adoption. NFPA, therefore, c'z}n in
no way “insist” or mandate the use of NFPA codes and standards by States’ fair
i rance programs.
pl%l%llf‘lr?f&u d%eg v%rygactively publicize the availability of its codes and stan.dards
program for jurisdietional adoption and is supportive in every way that it can
be in seeing that appropriate use of these voluntary conser_lsus’stgmdards are
made by federal, state, and local authorities. For the commltte.e.s‘mformatlon,
T have enclosed a booklet briefly describing the efforts and activities of NFPA
as the public advocate for fire safety. I have also qnclosed a recent press relgase
briefly indicating the 1979 fire statistics as compiled by our association. l'ou.r
committee, I am certain, will be interested in these figures and the trends indi-
cated regarding arson.
Enclosure.
DeEATHE DowN, INJURIES UP FroM FIRE IN 1979

There were fewer deaths from fire in 1979 than in 1978, but irp‘uries increased.
So reports the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) in its annual survey
of fire loss in the United States. . Lo

Writing in Fire Journal, Michael J. Karter, Jr., senior NFPA s?atlshcmn re-
ports that 7,780 civiliang died in an estimated 2.845,500 fires to which thg Qu.bhc
fire service responded—a 4.3 percent decrease. On the other hg,nd 31,325 civilians
(persons who are not fire fighters on duty), were injured. an increase of 5.1 per-
cent over 1978.
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Property damage from fire showed a dramatic increase over last year. There
was an estimated $5.75 billion in property damage, a 27.8-percent increase. Al-
though not adjusted for inflation, the increase is still well above the prevailing
rate of inflation. The rise is attributable in part to a dramatic increase in large
loss fires. Losses from these fires, defined as causing more than $500,000 damage,
increased 40.3 percent in 1979 over 1978.

Of the 7,780 fatalities in fires in 1979, 5,765 (74.0 percent of the total) died in
gesidential fires. This figure remains consistently high year after year, according
o NFPA.

Fire of suspicious or incendiary origin has been an NFPA concern for many
years. While 1979 saw a 7.1 percent decrease in the number of such fires in struc-
tures, the dollar losses increased 24.5 percent from 1978 to $1.328 billion. Arson
accounted for 14.3 percent of all structure fires and 26.8 percent of all property
loss from structure fires.

Also, NFPA estimates there were 63,500 incendiary or suspicious vehicle fires,
an increase of 32.3 percent from 1978. Resulting damage totaled $167 million.

The fire loss survey is conducted annually to provide information and identify
trends that NFPA and others use to develop codes and standards, fire protection
plunning, as well as fire safety education programs. The data for the survey fig-
ures were gathered from 2,800 fire departments protecting 82 million people, or
37 percent of the U.S. population.

The bimonthly Fire Journal is the primary information reference to the
32,000 members of NFPA, an independent, nonprofit advoeate for fire safety.

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIOEN AND RESPONSES OF RICHARD STROTHER

Question 1: Your statement outlined several Federal antiarson programs and
it indicated that LEAA played a major role. If LEAA no longer has money to
award antiarson grants, is there a Federal agency willing to implement LEAA’s
efforts? Would that agency be willing to coordinate other agencies and establish
training programs independently of a formal Interagency Arson Committee?

Answer: The answer to both parts of question 1 is yes. Public Law 95-422,
which amended the Federal Fire Prevention and Control Act of 1974, directed the
U.S. Fire Administration to assume responsibilities which would provide a focus
on Federal antiarson programs. The U.S. Fire Administration has undertaken
these responsibilities gladly and has been collaborating and coordinating arson
prevention and control programs not only with the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration (LEAA) but with the other Federal agencies having arson con-
cerns, as well as with States, local jurisdictions, and the private sector.

Under the aegis of the U.S. Fire Administration, a Federal arson task force
has held, since March of this year, four bimonthly meetings at the U.S, Fire
Administration. The purpose of the Federal arson task force is to exchange in-
formation and help coordinate Federal arson prevention and control activities
and programs. These meetings are producing not only a healthy exchange of in-
formation but also an enhancement of Federal efforts.

We have moved beyond simple coordination to initiating joint interagency pro-
grams o remove economic incentives to arson and to improve law enforecement
operatigns. Some examples which ineclude joint activities not only among Federal
agencies but also nongovernmental organizations are:

The U.S. Fire Administration, Federal Insurance Administration, National As-
sociation of Insurance Commissioners’ arson task force, and the Insurance
Committee for Arson (ontrol are working together to arrive at revisions and
refinements of FAIR plan underwriting regulations to address the arson prob-
lem.

The Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and
Firearms (ATF), Internal Revenue Service, and the U.S. Postal Service’s joint
arson strike force cooperative work focalizing on organized arson-for-profit rings.

ATF and FBI making available to local jurisdictions its expertise in forensic
laboratory analysis of evidence and to serve as expert witnesses in prosecution
of arsonists.

ATF providing a national response capability through establishment of four
specialized teams of investigators located in the Midwest, Northeast, Southeast,
and Western regions of the United States. These specialized teams are capable
of providing a 24-hour response. These teams work through the assistance and
cooperation of other Federal, State, and local agencies.
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Question 2: If the U.S. Fire Administration (USFA) controlled antiarson
programs, would there be a reallocation of USFA budgetary f"unds to reflect that

added responsibility?
‘Answer: The answer to question 2 is, also, yes. However, I must respectfully

call attention to the following factors:

LEAA’g fiscal year 1980 budget allocation to arson projects amounted to ap-
proximately $10 million with no funds appropriated for fiscal year 1981.

The 11.S. Fire Administration's 198( fiscal year budget allocation to arson was
$1,283,000 and for fiscal year 1981 it is $1,382,000. .

With the fiscal year 1981 amount, the U.S. Fire Administration is proceeding
with the four types of programs directed under section 5 of S. 252.

Section 3 of 8. 252 directs LEAA to develop and provide support for programs,
equipment, research laboratories, and development of educational programs and
materials for prosecutors in State and local governments. This, the U.S. Fire
Administration will be unable to do with its present resources.

Question 3: Would you please provide this committee with detailed information
about farm forms and State fair access to insurance requirements (FAIR) plan
insurance which pays insurance coverage contingent upon the insured’s to re-
build on the site? That is, how long has it been in effect? How successful has it
been ? Has it reduced arsons?

Answer : The concept of a rebuilding endorsement is one which calls for vary-
ing amounts of indemnification under an insurance contract depending upon the
property owner’s intention to rebuild the property at the same site or not.

This concept was incorporated in the farm forms of the 1930's which were used
in rural areas, and which preceded the develonment of the standard fire policy
in 1948. It has been recently revised as a possible tool to confront the problem of
fraudulent arson, since one of the targets of arsonists is a building whose market
value is less than the cost to rebuild it. This type of moral hazard can invite the
owner to have the property burned for the insurance money and to take the
proceeds out of the community.

To counter this, proposals have been forwarded to make available enough
coverage to rebuild a structure if the owner rebuilds at the same or nearby site,
and to provide lesser coverage to those who refuse to rebuild. Fraudulent arson-
ists are generally not interested in neighborhood stability and the requirement to
rebuild in order to receive anything more than market value in the event of a
loss can serve as a disincentive to use arson as a route to profit.

The Illinois FAIR plan in 1978 proposed the use of an urban revitalization
clause which would have used actual cash value and 60 perceut of actual cash
value as the two sides of the indemnification formula. The Federal Insurance
Administration (FIA) testified before the Illinois Legislature in favor of the
clause, but, to FIA’s knowledge, it has never been implemented.

Similarly, in 1977, Insurance Commissioner Hudson of Indiana urged the
adoption by the Indiana FAIR plan of a rebuilding clause, available to owner-
occupied risks, which made actual cost of repair and market value the alternative
ends of the formula. The FAIR pl'an incorporated the concept into its formula,
but an FPIA examination of the FAIR plan in mid-1978 pointed up that the FAIR
plan had not yet adopted the program, and to FIA’'s knowledge, still has not
adopted it.

In October of 1978, F'IA discussed with the National Association of Insurance
Commissioners (NAIC) and representatives of the insurance industry a pro-
posed rebuilding endorsement (attached) which FIA urged to be adopted by the
various States. Since that time, the National Committée on Property Insurance,
the insnrance jndustry orvganization which rnordinates the activities of the
States FAIR plans, has developed an optional loss settlement endorsement (a
modified version of the rebuilding endorsement) which the NAIC. in June,
adopted at the recommendation of the NAIC arson task force. It must now be
adopted by the individual States which have the regulatory authority over in-
surance matters within their jurisdictions.

Asgide from the use of alternative amount of indemnification, companies already
have the right, under the standard fire policy, to rebuild a property in lieu of
making a cash settlement. The policy states:

“It shall be the option of this company to repair, rebuild, or replace the
property destroyed or damaged with other of like. kind. and quality.” ;

This option, however, ig not widely exercised. The Republic Insurance Co. of
Dallas has used this forced rebuilding option in Detroit with apparent success,
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since, in the company’s view, it dis i i
ad%'usters Who tfin e jous e 18 di courages both arsonists and crooked public
n summary, there has not been enough experi i
: not Xperience to evaluat i

;g(tl:rftlgir;gllgrfrglllﬁaq‘blll: ;ezl;tlzgdlgg (telrlldo;setzment concept has been riclcfgnsilzlgtcleiz 1211]
n 1n the battle against fraudulent

the process of adoption by those res i i ting sueh 4 oo
| lopt ponsible for implementin

gt;]s been d1§app01pt1ngly slow, except for isolated instances sxugchS l:1cshi1£1l B(;rélc'eptt

511;% ;gx;&iilzl v«i)rlsmns of the concept have been tried. o

- Flease send data from the Depart t i
Development (B send d : partment of Hou_smg and Urban
foianti-arson(progra)lms. cerning the percentage of its funds which are allocated
nswer: I regret that the answer to question 4, i i
I , 1S unavailabl is ti
ll))eili)lzlllrsgml?l?)t(;: lgfggglgs%ﬁgdang Urban Development (HUD) has ?nafg:gllesdtlgg .trlll‘gi?
1 nds to approximately 600 communiti i

are involved, problems are associated with obtaini 2 on the et tation
: aining data on t

HUD funds allocated for anti-arson programs. Robert C. Embm,hzsgfsiimt%igrf

waédedtyo y%u within a few days.
uesiion 5: At the hearing you mentioned that th ini i
quested a report on Federal antiarson successes. Wou?das?é?xllgﬁat;::mnngas Ca
coXy ;)f thatfeport izvhen it is completed ? send me a
. onswer: A report is being prepared, at the request of the Whi

Py . s lt °
;:Itlfa IX'ggflgis 11517311‘%1;53% Iirogtll')amg and activities subsequent to ihlzc;::iax’aﬁlc)gaotf

1 ] Tt L0 the Congress Arson: The Fed 1 i
Prevention and Control.” This update r i i id October. e Arson
haEppylto forward a copy to you thle)zreaftei.port 'S due In mid October. We shall be
nclosure ;

ProrosaL Discussep on OCTOBER 24, 1978, wirhH NAIC AND INSURANCE
INDUSTRY REPRESENTATIVES

ENDORSEMENT

In consideration of the ra i i icy i
t0 the following premiare T te and premium charged, this policy is made subject

1. In the event of losg o d il i i i
buildli;lfﬁ c?vered i pI(‘) liéi;n:age, by a peril insured against, to the building or
a. e 10ss or damage from a peril insured agaj i i
) 5 gainst is not repaired
ot oy e e e S P e ot
¢ - such da ) 0 €eL of the site where the buildi
immediately prior to the I s B
hetr atel vg.)lue o e loss, the amount of recovery shall be determined on an

b. If the loss or damage from a il i i i
1 peril insured against is repair
?getggt;n(s)}lr:gcﬁo% atrlrlle:l gs;ugte gscupfﬁl.cy%r(l)dfuse within twehgz (fg) Ofngg%l]z;c%%
] | : within eet of the sit h ildi
5008 T uch 900 f s e where the building
e omeds Y prior to the loss, the liability of this company shall not exceed

(1) the amount of i i
structure, of insurance applying to the damaged or destroyed building

(2)_the cost of repairs (being tpe costs determined by the use of building

sanitary occupancy eliminating obsolete, anti

S . el , ] que or other unusual i
z)ré Slap%acmg or repau:m_g damaged property caused by the perils insm?tca)(lll Szfrgfxfé?)l

g ’.af‘ hII)saf:E) of the bu;lldlxlng structure damaged or destroyed 8
2 mpany shall not be liable under this policy fncludin i
;:r(l)egféfgll"o% eg;te;tt(;r gliloiz;grglqn ofdany loss than the amour,lt of this gog‘cl; :gxt)il(;};eg-
] 1s endorsement applies. bears to th '
other insurance on such property against the peril (s) invoIvedt. © total amqunt of

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF PAUL A. Zorsr

Question 1: Now that arson was inel i i
& . uded in the Uniform Crime
iI)na:;‘lEeI crime in 1979, do you have any rough statistics on the extgft? %gtsavas n
country, its geographical distribution, ete.? fson

.
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Answer: In the annual publication, “Crime in the United States—1979,”
which was released on September 24, 1980, limited statistical data on the crime
of arson was included. This data reflects the information collected in 1979 and
represents only a partial year’s information. Requests for arson data were
made to local law enforcement agencies in May, 1979. Background information
and aggregate data are presented commencing on Page 34. Other tables through-
out the publication also list arson information collected during 1979.

Question 2: Why do you have serious questions as to the significance of the
data collected?

Answer: The FBI's concern over the significance of arson data collected
thus far has two bases. First, not all law enforcement agencies are, as yet,
capable of gathering arson statistics. The lines of communication have yet to
be developed between local law enforcement and their counterpart, fire service
agencies. Our experience, to date, indicates that as time transpires the coop-
erative spirit between law enforcement and the fire services increases and
therefore has a direct effect on data collection. Secondly, we are not fully
confident that those responsible for completing the Uniform Crime Reporting
reporting forms are fully cognizant of the definitions and standards of the
Uniform Crime Reporting Program. We have persons responsible for training
local law enforcement personnel, and every effort is being made to fulfill our
training commitments, particularly in the area of arson data collection. This
perceived problem will be resolved with the passage of time. As I am sure you
can appreciate, the first results in any new data collection project are fre-
quently less than accurate, but with continued vigor on the part of byth the
submitters and collectors a meaningful product evolves.

Question 3: If your department has felt that arson was a serious critne, why
has the Federal Bureau of Investigation not come to Congress on its own and
asked for money to study arson instead of waiting for the legislative process
to mandate your data collection mechanism?

Answer: The FBI has expanded basic commitments in the areas of investiga-
tion, foremsic examination, and training affiliated with the arson problem.
Funding for these responsibilities has become a part of the FBI's budget.

In the area of data collection regarding arson, the necessary resources to
do so have been absorbed on a year-to-year basis within the FBI’s annual
budget. Noting that arson has been designated a crime index offense through
annual congressional action by way of amendment to the Department of Justice
authorization bills, it was deemed precipitous to request funding for a mandate
that conceivably could be a short duration. The data collection mechanism
for arson has now been commingled with the basic uniform crime reporting
program. Should S. 252 be enacted, that portion dealing with the reclassifica-
tion of arson should have little or no influence on expenditure of current re-
sources. That portion of the bill directing the FBI to provide a special arson
report will, however, impact greatly on cur resources. A special arson report
will address issues that far transcend basic uniform crime reporting data col-
lection. A special report, to be effective, must focus on the motivating factors
of arson such as revenge, retribution, profit, etc. Also, such a publication would
attempt to profile perpetrators and identify causality factors. To acquire the
necessary information to accomplish the aforementioned goals, as well as
other aims, entities within our society beyond law enforcement would neces-
sarily be queried. Further, a more specialized staff than is presently available
to uniform crime reporting would be needed. It is for the foregoing reasons
that additional resources would be required by the FBI should S. 252 be
enacted.

The FBI’s reticence in requesting monies to accomplish the specialized report
hasa been deemed improper until such time as 8. 252 is enacted.

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF BUGENE JEWELL

Question 1: It has been said that frequently there is competition between
police and fire officials concerning their antiarson roles. Is this true and what
can be done about it?

Answer: I believe this problem is improving because of the task force effort.
Cleveland and Toledo are working police and fire officers together as standard
operating procedures while at least six Ohio task forces combine police, fire, and
other agencies together at some time during the investigation.
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Question 2: I'm told that the antiarson program in Dayton-Montgomery
County is proving quite successful at coordinating a number of formerly
separate activities? Can you describe its activities? Could these activities have
been initiated in Dayton without Federal assistance? What will happen to
your program if LEAA funds are not provided for the second year of your
program?

Answer: The “county-wide arson task force report” from Montgomery County
Task Force answers most of your needs. It is suggested that they may attempt to
gain funds from the insurance industry or by charging individual fire depart-
ments for their services. Our statutory obligations would not allow us to partici-
pate in this.

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF JOHN PYLE

Question 1: You have testified that you have experience as boih a local and
a Federal prosecutor. Have you noticed a difference between Iocal prosecutors
and Federal prosecutors in the gathering of arson evidence, cooperation with
investigators, willingness to prosecute, and conviction rates? Would you please
describe that difference? '

Answer: The primary difference between State and Federal prosecutions of
arson cases is in the resources available to Federal prosecutors in major in-
vestigations. State prosecutors must give priority to crimes of violence such
as murder, robbery, and rape. Federal prosecutors can target a property owner
who has had a pattern of arson fires in his properties but has evaded prosecu-
tion. Aside from the advantage of time and investigative manpower, Federal
prosecutors have the following additional advantages in arson cases: (a) Use
of the witness protection program to protect informants; (b) authority to use
consensual monitoring and wiretaps (some States prohibit one or both of
these investigative techniques); and (c) the fact that there is no accomplice
testimony rule in Federal law. Under the laws of some States the testimony of
a torch together with some evidence of insurance motive is insufficient to allow
a case to be decided by a jury.

I have observed no significant difference in the cooperativeness and willing-
ness to prosecute between State and Federal prosecutors. Federal prosecutors
have a slightly higher rate of conviction. I would attribute the higher rate of
conviction to the investigative resources available to Federal prosecutors and
the discretion exercised by Federal prosecutors in deciding which cases to
indict.

Question 2: Do you think that insurance companies should make the payment
of fire insurance claims contingent upon rebuilding the property?

Answer: I do not believe that standard fire insurance policies should make
the payment of the proceeds of the policy contingent on rebuilding the property.
Most properties are underinsured to the extent that they are not insured for
replacement value. Most people cannot afford to pay the high premiums for
replacement value policies. '

However, it is reasonable to allow insurance companies to write replacement
value policies with the provision that the insured rebuild. Okio recently enacted
a legislation which has this effect. A copy of that statute is enclosed.

[The statute is on file with the committee.]

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF LERoY A. TROSKE

Question 1: You have given us a deseription of your company’s programs and
they are to be commended. But did these programs begin as a result of con-
gressional investigations?

Answer: The beginnings of our company’s antiarson activities predates con-
gressional investigations. However, the inquiries did highlight the increasing
volatility of the arson problem and, thus, Lelped spur expanded development
of our antiarson efforts.

Question 2: You have described arson investigation training courses—opre-
sumably given to investigators outside of local fire and police departments. How
successful have these programs been and would you advocate greater reliance
on independent investigators, particularly in light of the Congressional criticism
of insurance company investigators.
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Answer: Arson education programs are needed for a wide variety of groups
that have a role to play in solving the arson problem. While insurance industry
personnel make up one such group, there are also information needs that must
be met for fire fighters, police investigators, prosecutors and the public in general,
‘We believe that the program that we, as an insurance company, have instituted
for our employees has been very successful to date. More can and will be done.
Congressional criticism to the contrary, however, we do not see the role of the
insurance company adjuster as that of an arson investigator. An adjuster is not
qualified, trained nor, in most instances, have legal authority to conduect that type
of investigation. We do believe that it is the responsibility of our company claims
personnel to know the telltale signs of potential arson claims and, thus, be
able to recognize if a potential arson situvation exists at a fire scene. Then, if the
characteristics of an arson claim exists, the cause of loss investigation should
be conducted by independent investigators who have the expertise to conduct
an effective investigation.

Question 3: Do you think that insurance companies should make the payment
of fire insurance claims contingent upon the rebuilding of property?

Answer: The requirement that claim payment be contingent upon rebuilding
of property may well have a material effect on the reduction of arson for profit
claims. We do believe, however, that a strict interpretation of this requirement
would place undue burden on many property owners and could impair the indi-
vidual rights of property ownership. Insurance policies providing replacement
cost coverage do allow for the difference between the actual cash value loss and
the replacement cost value loss to be held until such time as the property is
replaced. Thus, where it is appropriate and applicable, insurance cowipanies al-
ready have the ability to influence the rebuilding of property.

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF J. R. BIRMINGHAM

Question 1: You have given us a description of your company's programs and
they are to be commended. But did these programs begin as a result of congres-
sional investigations?

Answer: Aetna Life & Casualty has for many years acted aggressively and
effectively in investigating and resisting arson-for-profit claims. However, the
work of the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations refocused atten-
tion on the arson problem. The subcommittee is at least partially responsible for
some aspects of our current antiarson program, particularly including that
portion of our activities which involves the maintenance of very specific statisties
about the incidence of arsun, the effectiveness of our response, etc.

Question 2: You have described arson investigation training courses—pre-
sumably given to investigators outside of local fire and police departments. How
successful have these programs been and would you advocate greater reliance
on independent investigators, particularly in light of the congressional criticism
of insurance company investigators.

Answer: Aetna has invested a considerable effort in giving or sponsoring
training courses for arson investigators. These courses have been made available
to law enforcement officials, private citizens’ groups, and insurance company
claim personnel, including both our own emnlovees and the emnlovees of some
of our competitors. We believe that our training programs have been well
worthwhile. In view of the different degrees of proof required in criminal and
civil proceedings, we think it’s essential that training in arson detection be
given to insurance company representatives as well as to law enforcement
officers.

Question 3: Do you think that insurance companies should make the payment
ot fire insurance claims contingent upon the rebuilding of property?

Answer: The possibility that the payment of fire insurance claims should be
made contingent upon the rebuilding of property is a proposal which is cur-
rently under consideration by Aetna Life & Casualty. There’s no doubt that such
a provision. if it were universally implemented, would provide a certain deterrent
to arson for profit. But we have not yet made a judgment whether such a re-
building provision would be the most effective deterrent. even if it could be
universally implemented.
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Additional Submission of James E. Jones, Jr.

buring the Anti-Arson hearing held September 10th by your Subcommittee, you
asked for the Alliance position on your proposed amendment to Section 7 (B)
(c) of 5.292, the Anti-Arson Act.

You propose to amend Section (c) which presently reads "written under the plan,
except that subject to the approval of the State insurance authority, the insurer
may establish procedures for the cancellation or nonrenewal of any risk eligible
under the plan upon 5 days notice to any policyholder, and by adding the follow-
ing phrase "based upon a finding that an insurable interest of the policyholder
is a demonstrable arson risk."

It is our opinion that your proposed amendment would have too limiting of an
effect on the ability to cancel a risk upon five days' written notice. The
requirement that there be a "demonstrable arson risk" is so subjective that
the administrative and the legal procedures reguired to uphold the finding
would take too much time and would destroy the objective of the. legislation.

A major condition today which would allow cancellation on a five~day written
notice is evidence of "constructive abandonment." For instance, if a landlord
has allowed a significant percentage of his property to become vacant, or if he
allows his taxes to go unpaid or allows the building condition to deteriorate
to the point that numerous code violations are present, the landlord has shown
evidence of constructively abandoning the property.

Arson experts agree that a hired torch is not always necessary to achieve the
property owner's arson-for-profit scheme. Too many times, a landlord can allow
his property to deteriorate knowing full well that he is inviting a condition
that will generate a juvenile or vandal arson fire or even fire by consciously
neglecting the property.

Our trouble is with the term "demonstrable.” What is the definition of demon-~
strable? Does the fact that one of the enumerated constructive abandonment
conditions are found to exist indicate a demonstrable arson risk?

The Federal Insurance Administration agrees that a five-day notice of cancella-
tion authority is needed for FAIR Plan business to control arson-for-profit loss.
Also, the TIllinois legislature has recently enacted legislation (Senate bill 1993)
amending that state's cancellation law by providing the authority to cancel where
conditions evidencing "constructive abandonment" are found to exist. This is

the law in Illinois today.

In view of the above, we would strongly urge you not to pursue the amendment.
If we may be of additional help, please contact me.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

es E. Jones, .
Governmental Affairs Representativa .
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Additional Prepared Statements

Prepared Statement of Congressman John J. Moakley

It is a special pleasure for me to present testimony on s§. 252
to the Senate Subcommittee on Criminal Justice. I view this hearing

as another major step towards passage of the provisions of the "Anti-

Arson Act of 1979". It concerns me, Mr. Chairman, that very little
legislative action has been taken to address the problem of arson

and arson-for-profit since the Senate Subcommittee on Intergovern-
mental Relations held hearings in April 1979,

As you know, I have introduced a similar bill, H.R. 2211, in
the House; however, to date, no hearings have been held and none are

scheduled. Therefore, I am particularly pleased to see a greater

momentum occuring in the Senate.
My involvement in arson-related legislation can be traced

to early in the 94th Congress when I introduced a resolution to
establish a Select Committee on Arson. Arson-for-profit was at that

time and continues to be a massive and costly problem eating away

at the core of urban America. For many reasons, I recognized the

infeasibility and delay that could result from the select committee
approach, so I decided to join your colleague, Senator John Glenn
(D-OH), in his effort By introducing this legislation in the House.
I recognize that there are many problems which must be ironed
out in this legislation; however, this is the only mechanism being
considered in Congress to attempt to address the problem, and I

feel that it fully deserves the support of all of us here today.
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have been effectively used to develop better methods to predict,

and in some cases prevent, the burning of sites which could be
considered to be.prime targets. While the efforts of the Federal
government in anti-arson activities have been .felt in a demonstrated
reduction of the number of suspicious fires during 1979, the overall
problem continues to be serious and gscalating.

Recent research completed by Urban Education Systems in my
district in Massachusetts has identified an array of types of arson
which affect virtually every area of our nation. UES categorizes
these as: Ystop loss fires", set in deteriorating neighborhoods
to "bail out" owners of failing businesses and failing residential
properties; "parcel creation fires", in which fires are set to remove
obstacles to development; "gentrification fires”, which are set to
displace low income tenants from areas which are becoming valuable
as inner city land increases in value; "historical structure fires™"
set to negate the impact of historical designation and a category
including all other types.

During the past few years, it has become evident that different
types of arson respond to differing kinds of anticrime efforts;
abandoned building fires have a different history and very differ-
ent cure from insurance fraud fires. The former requires an under-
standing of the economic antecedents to abandonment and to target
municipal and federal resources toward the alleviation of that prob-

lem. On the other hand, insurance fraud fires require changes in
underwriting policies, disclosure acts and a continuation of the
law enforcement efforts which are beginning to show that arson can

be prosecuted successfully.
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Arson expends our resources, costs us an exorbitant amount
of insurance dollars, 'wastes our tax revenues and kills people,
If we are going to have an impact on this crime, we must implement
anti-arson legislation in Congress and expand the efforts, not only
of some Federal agencies, but the efforts begun by many communi ty
organizations across our country as they increase neighborhood
participation and teach citizens how to detect incipient situations.

The efforts of the Fire Administration during the past four
years to undertake the fight against arson are laudable. The par-
ticipation of LEAA and other agencies of government have been sin~
cere and important. The Congress, both the House ang Senate, have
seen a growing proliferance of arson-related legislation. What I
See, Mr. Chairman, is the need for a coordinated approach which I
feel S. 252 would begin to develop. Strong and effective laws are
needed to combat arson as a crime and to make arson-

for-profit more
difficult and less attractive.

The test of how we as a nation respond to the presence of the
arsonist in our midst will depend on how creative elements of the

Federal bureaucracy, the insurance community, Congressional leader-

ship and state and local governments are in developing a coordinated,

decisive and effective public policy. With this approach, we may
eliminate this crime and in terms of human life, tax dollar loss and
the destruction of neighborhoods, it could be well worth the efforsi,

Thank you again, Mr, Chairman, for giving me the opportunity

to present this statement,

T e e

R

e it

U
B

Al
i

[

T R R IR




96

STATEMENT BY THE HONORABLE JOSEPH P. ADDABBO

BEFORE THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SUBCOMMITTEE OF

THE SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE.
\

Gentlemen:

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to submit a state-
ment here today on one of the most serious and pressing national
issues this country faces today-arson. But before T go on with
my brief statement I would like to take this opportunity to conmend

this Committee for the outstanding work it has done on this issue,

with special thanks to Chairman Biden and Senator Glenn.

As we all know, the act of arson has reached epidemic pro-

portions all across this nation. It is a vicious and utterly
ess crime which knows no regional boundary, striking in major

sensel
It is a crime that destrcys property

cities or small rurfal towns.

and ruins neighborhoods. It maims and kills innocent men and women
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policy, integrating all levels of government, together with the
assistance and cooperation of the private sector and various local
community organizations, will reduce the incidence of arson relataed
fires and the death and destruction it brings in this country. By
increasing the likelihood of an arsonist beiny caught and convicted,
we can transform literally overnight, a low risk crime into a high
risk one. We can accomplish this monumental task by giving all three
levels of government the necessary tools-education, technical assis-
tance, legal means, etc. to effectively deal with arson.

I believe H.R. 2265, a bill which I introduced in the House
and one which is identizgi;to Sé:aéigbclng's'bill, S. 252, gives /A\
us a good foundation for developing the cohesive national policy
needed to attack the crime of arson and T urge the Committee to give
it serious consideration.

The legislation which we have proposed, "The Arson Control Act

of 1979," would establish an Interagency Committee on Arson Control

PR URE SR N s

for one year to coordinate Federal anti-arson programs, and would

i

of every age.

cs which support our claims of the nature and scope

The statisti
amend various provisions of the law relating to programs for arson

of this problem are voluminous and gquite revealing: Each year arson
claims the lives of nearly 1,000 Americans and injures ten times . ‘ '
investigation, prevention, and detection, as well as for other pur-

that number. Each year the direct property damage from it is est- 4 poses
imated at $1.3 billion, a figure that is comparable to losses dve B | f ;r. £ n
to other major crimes such as larceny-theft ($1.1 billion) of bur- ¢ o ‘ ‘ i ﬁ announc:: t:; Zi:lAthc::tal?s - S?CtionSl e
glary ($ 1.4 billion). However, T don't believe it is necessary ) . ,Fg stipulates the mem:eZShiPeozlii; IéiCtlon 2 OUtlifes'the o
to pour over countless statistics to impress upon this Committee '4 o ¥i The members wh i tiers B oo g oo Lo
4 » ; 0 will serve on the Committee have been chosen because
of their interest and expertgéé in the area of arson detection and

those of us who have ever made a

the seriousness of the problem.
prevention control. The Committee would consist of the following

visit to the South Bronx in New York City, or visited burned out
persons or their designees:

sections of Los Angeles, know the score.
. : ‘ R
B

What is urgently needed to stem the rising tide of arson is a
~ 1. The Attorney General.
2. The Director of the Federal Bureau of
Investigation. N

broad based national policy. 1 am confident that a cohesive national
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3. The Postmaster General.
4. The Secretary of the Treasury.
5. The Administrator of the National Fire
Prevention and Control Administration.
6. The Administrator of the Federal Insurange
Administration.
7. The Director of the Bureau of Alcohol
Tohacco and Firearms.
8. The Commissioner of the Internal Revenue
Service. .
9, The Director of the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration.

The focus of the Committee would be centered upon five basic
duties. The first would be to implement a comprehensive and coor-
dinated Federal strategy and methodology for improving assistance
to State and local governments for the prevention, detection, and
control of arson.

The second area of résponsibility would be the coordination of
anti-arson training and educational programs established within the
Pederal Government. Thirdly, it would coordinate Federzl grants to
States and localities for arson prevention, detection, and control
programs, and fourthly, coordinate Federal research and development
relating to arson prevention, detection, and control, Its fifth area
of interest would be to gather and compile statistical data relating
to the aforementioned areas. In.addition to all these duties, the
Committee would annually review each agency's report of the executive
branch with respect to its efforts in providing training, educational
programs, grants, and other Federal assistance to State and local
governments that ajid in the cooperation and coordination of Federal
anti-arson efforts.

Section 3 of the Act deals specifically with the role the Law
Enforcement Assistance Administration would play, by amending Section

301 (b) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 by

calling for the agency to develop and provide support for programs,

.
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equipment, research laboratories and development of educational
programs and materials for prosecutors in State and local governments.

Continuing, Section 4 also amends the Safe Streets Act of 1968
by authorizing and directing the FBI to permanently cqusify arson as a
a Part 1 crime in its Uniform Crime Reports, as well as calling for
the Bureau to develop and implement a special investigation program
for arson and make public the results.

Section 5 deals with the role of the National Fire Prevention
and Control Administration. According to the Act, the administrator
of the USFA would be authorized and directed to conduct research
for the development, testing and evaluation of techniques and equip-
ment for use by law enforcement and fire service agencies for arson
protection, prevention, and control.

The Director would also be required to develop and establish
educational and training materials and programs for dissemination
to fire service and law enforcement communities, enabling them to
establish and maintain their own programs. In addition, the USFA
would develop educational materials designed for local community
awareness programs on arson, and gather, analyze, publish and dis-
seminate information related to the prevention, prediction, occurrence
and control of arson. Finally, Section 5 authorizes $5 million in
appropriations to the USFA for programmatic efforts in arson prevention
and control.

Turning to Section 6, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tcbacco and Firearms
is directed to assist the Interagency on Arson Control by providing
access to personnel and laboratory facilities for research in detection
and prevention of arson.

Finally, Section 7 of the Act is directed toithe Federal Insurance
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Administration and calls for amending the Urban Property Protection
andReinsurance Act of 1968 to require insurers to obtain and eval-
uate information on the past ten years of prospecﬁive policy holdérs
that might be arson-related. In addition, the amendment would auth-
orize state insurance authorities to waive provisions of state laws
applicable to the release of information to insurers so they could
determine whether the prospective policy holder is an acceptable risk.
That gentlemen, in brief, is what the proposed Arson Control Act
of 1979 hopes to accomplish. This legislation "is long overdue and
urgently needed to assist all levels of government in the fight against
arson. Without it, billions of dollars of property will be destroyed,
thousands of Americans wil} be left homeless and hundreds of people
will be killed. I Qave always firmly believed that there is no pro-
blem too big, no obstacle too great, if a unified effort is made to
address the problem. Arson is such a problem and it needs ohr unified
bi~-partisan support to put the risk back in arson, a risk which could
prevent senseless destruction in our cities and towns. I urge you to
give it your utmost attention and consideration and I thank you again

for the opportunity to present my views to you today.
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Prepared Statement of Louis J. Amabili

My name is Louis J. Amabili, of Dover, Delaware, Director of the Delaware

State Fire School which provides fire service traininc to volunteer, paid,
industrial and federal fire departments; and, fire saTety training to agency,
institutional, and industrial personnel. 1 am a former member of the National
Commission on Fire Prevention and Control. For the past seven years, 1 have been
President of the International Society of Fire Service Instructors, and on

their behalf represented more than 3,000 members in every State of the Union.

As Director of the Delaware State Fire School, 1 am extremely honored to have
the opportunity to provide comments on Senate Bill 252 which would establish

an Interagency Committee on Arson Control to Coordinzte Federal Anti-Arson
Programs and to amend various provisions of the law reletiug to programs for
Arson Investigation Prevention and Detection.

It should be pointed out at this time that the Fire Service of America fouéht
long and hard for the establishment of the National Fire Prevention and Con-
trol Administration which is how called the United States Fire Administration.
The purporse and intent of creating this agency was to have a federal focus

for a1 fire related matters. While arson is certainly a multi-jurisdictional
problem, we strongly believe that the United State Fire Administration should

be charged with the lead role in the federal effort =o coordinate the arson
problem. While we are not opposed to the Interagencr Committee on Arson Control,
we strorigly feel that the legislation should reflect the import placed on the
role to be played by the United State Fire Administrztion.

ff the United States Fire Administration is to be charged with this lead role as
it should be, we believe that the monies allocated far arson prevention and con-
trol in other agencies should be allocated- to the Fire Adminfétration. At the

present time, the Fire Administration is providing & long awaited support service
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to state and local fire agencies., However, their budget js already over-

taxed. For the Fire Administration to venture into the role of coordinating

the arson effort, they should receive & budget increase not less than

$5,000,000.
In a detailed review of Proposed Senate 252, we find other areas worthy of

comment.
Section 2 (a) -"The Committee shall consist of the following persons or their

designees whose positions are compensated at a rate of pay not less than ...

It is difficult to support this position because it is unclear as to the require-
If the

ment for members of the Committee to be Schedule IV - federal employees.
concept is to maintain a high level decisjon maker on the Committee, we‘suggest
that this rationalebe incorporated within the provisions of the legislation.
Line 17(5) - The Administrator of the (National Fire Prevention and Control
Administration) should read United State Fire Administration.

Section 2 (b) (1) - It is felt that a definition of prevention, detection and

control of arsen (Line 7) should be incorporated within the scope of the draft.
Section 301 (b) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 is

1 raised the question as to the provision for training personnel in

Further, there does

amended.
the ‘use df such purchased equipment under this provisjon.
not seem to be a prescribed method for making these detection laboratories

reasonably available to local government, fire service, investigaters charged

with the responsibility of arson investigation. This availability consideration

should be specifically stated in the intent of the legislation.
The provisions of the legislation that deal with the uniform crime reposts

(Lines 9-18) cause some concern. It is felt that the special investigations

conducted by the FBI for HUD on arson fires in HUD financed housing may be in

conflict with lTocal and state investigative agencies. It should be specified

that the FBI should coordinate said investigations with the state and logal

agencies having jurisdiction.
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reference should be made to the United States Fire

In Section 5 (a)

Administration a part of the Federal Emergency Managsment Agency.

Probably the most important portion of this entire lagislation deals with

data collection. It is difficult to entirely agree with the Specification
for classification of arson as a Part I crime for it to be reported in the
Uniform Crime Reporting System. Recognition must be given to the availability
of data from other established reporting sources in both the private and

public sectors. The data collection systems of the American Insurance Assoéia-
tion and the National Fire Protection Association are extremely vital e]emenfs
of our national data gathering effort, Both of these private sector systems

along with the data collection efforts of most States feed directly into the

National Fire Incident Reporting System of the United States Fire Administration

We feel it is this NFIRS system of the United States Fire Administration that
should be the lead system for the collection of data on arson incidents. By

SO d01ng, we would insure that the Uniform Crime Reporting System does not
superimpose add1t1ona1 reporting requirements on states and mun1c1pa]1t1es that
are currently providing a useful level of data.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would Tike once again to thank you for providing me
the opportunify to comment on Senate 252. As Director of the Delaware State
Fire School, I will be pleased to provide additional comments and clarification

as required.
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Prepared Statement of James M. Smith

Arson is a problem that does not neatly fit intc the responsibilities
of a single federal, state or Jocal agency. Coordinated interagency
approaches within all three Tevels of government are necessary to

have an impact on the crime of arson.

Law enforcement, fire, prosecution, insurance, and other 1nterests

have a direect impact on the incidence and impact of arson. Any arson
effort that does not coordinate all these efforts cannot be successful.
Many local jurisdictions including Dayton have been successful in
establishing such an interagency coordinated effort. We, therefore,
applaud the efforts of the federal govérnment to coordinate its efforts
in the area of arson praevention and control.

Many Jur1sd1ct1ons have been slow to recognize the impact of arson on
their communities. The federal government has been leading the way in
educating and providing support to 1ocal communities for arson control.
Our efforts to establish a multi- jurisdictional, interagency approach
to arson control in Dayton would not have been possible without assis-

tance from several federal agencies.
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September 2, 1980

The federal assistance that the Dayton Fire Department has receijved
during the past year has allowed us to:

1.

Establish a County-Wide Arson Investigation Unit:

The City of Dayton coordinates an Arson Investigation
Unjt that responds to all calls for assistance from

the 22 fire department jurisdictions within the county.
The unit . is made up of Fire Investigators, Police
Detective, Sheriff Detective, and a Deputy County
Prosecutor.

The County-Wide approach has allowed us to develop a
coordinated multi-jurisdictional appreach which we

feel is the most cost-effective appreach.

Establish an Arson Evidence Analysis Capability:

The City of Dayton has transferred a portion of the
grant award to the Miami Valley Regional Crime Lab in
order to allow them to purchase the necessary equipment
to establish an arson evidence analysis capability.

This lab will service all the jurisdictions within the
Miami Valley Regional Area.

Prior to this capability, extensive delays were incurred
in the processing of evidence due to the fact thatall
physical evidence had to be sent to the State of Ohio
Arson Lab for analysis. Turn-around time on evidence

at the State lab could range up to 6 months. The regional
lab has alleviated this problem. ‘

Provide Training for the Montgomery County Prosecutor:
The grant has also allowed us to ailocate funds for the
proper training of the Prosecutor.

Prior to the formation of the Arson Investigation Unit,
there was no one in the Prosecutor’'s 0ffice who was
familiar with the problems associated with arson investi-
gation or prosecution.

Since the formationof the unit, an Assistant County
Prosecutor has been assigned to handle all arson cases
which has allowed the investigators to develop a working
relationship with the single Prosecutor who can counsel
them throughout the case preparation process.

T >
B < s

.

o

Y i s

fe!

g




BTN

R 106

7

$.252 Testimony -3- September 2, 1980

4. Provide Training for Investigators:
The grant has provided travel funds to send members of
the Arson Investigation Unit to various advanced
training courses in order to develop their skills as

regional experts. }
Unit personnel in turn share the knowledge gained at
these training sessions with other area Police and Fire
Investigators through an annual 80 hour Investigator
Training Course and regular monthly training sessions.

5. Purchase Equipment:
The grant has enabled us to purchase vehicles and equip
them with multi-frequency radios in order to accommodate
the various frequencies involved with an interagency,
multi-jurisdictional effort. Other equipment incidental
to the documentation, preservation, and presentation of
evidence was purchased.

6. Develop a Public Education/Awareness Program:
Funds from the grant are now being utilized to initiate
a public education campaign. One of the critical ingred-
ients in any arson prevention strategy is a large scale
media exposure program to heighten the awareness of the
public to the magnitude and impact of the crime.

7. Initiate Arson Patrols:
The. grant contains funds for the City of Dayton to
initiate arson patrols in targeted high incident neigh-
borhoods. Cars are provided by the Dayton Fire Department

: Wwith related operating costs coming from the grant funds.

In addition to the foregoing items which would not have been possible
to implement without the assistance of federal funds, the Montgomery
County Arson Abatement effort has benefited enormously from further
fédera1 help from the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. The
local A.T.F. staff in Dayton has provided a great deal of assistance

on cases of mutual jurisdictjon. Formal lines of cooperation have been
adopted with daily exchanges of information and planning on various
cases,
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5.252 Testimony ~4- September 2, 1980

The local A.T.F. bureau has also put at the disposal of the Tocatl

arson unit, resources that were peyond the normal capability of the

unit to obtain. Tke Mantgomery County experience has been one of total
local-federal cooperation from which both parties have derived benefits.

The crime of arson extends beyond political Jurisdictions. and we feel
the only effective means of attack is an interagency, multi-jurisdic-
tional effort similar to the one we have formed in Montgomery County.
This effort has been possible solely on the basis of financijal and
cooperative support provided at the federal level. We would urge that

this support be continued. i . - N
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S. 252 as currently written thus clearly constitutes a much needed move in
the direction of greatexr Federal action to combat arson. But it is only a first
step. The City of New York thererore recommends the foliowing amendments to the
bill, which we believe will considerably strenghten its impact on arson reduction:

1) In Section 5, a larger authorization should be provided to the United
States Fire Administration for the purpose of assisting local governments in the
establishment and maintenance of arson control programs. Section 5 (b) of S§. 252
as originally introduced authorized the appropriation of $5 million to the United
States Fire Administration for arson research and control, yet this provision
was unfortunately amended out of the bill by the Senate Committee on Governmental

It is the City's hope that the Judicary Committee will not only reinstate
Considering

Affairs.
Section 5 (b) but will also increase the amount of the authorization.

the cost of arson--over $2 billion in indirect economic losses each year--$5 million
is a very modest sum for arson prevention and con<rol.

2) In Section Z, the Secretary of the Department of Housing and Urbari
Development should be included on the Interagency Committee on Arson Control.
Because arson is so closely related to housing problems, HUD could play a valuable

role on the coordinating committee.

3) 1In Section 7, there should be a requiremant that all applicants for
fire insurance include on a prescribed application form the names and addressec
of corporate officexs and of shareholders known to hold more than a specified
percentage (perhaps 15%) of any class of outstanding shares. The same reporting
requirements should be imposed upon corporate mortagees. These requirements
would aid in the identification and investigation of professional arsonists and

their clients.
4) There should be an explicit recommendation for the establishment of regional

law enforcement task forces, in which local prosecutors and United States Attorneys
would work together on the problem of arson. Such task forces would especially
be useful in combatting arson-for-profit rings which often operate in several

cities throughout a region.

The Judiciary Committee might also want to consider providing for reduced
insurance rates for properties on which there is =mo history of fire and look ‘into
the possibility of including.deductibles in FAIR policies.

While we hope the Committee will seriously consider all of these suggestions,
the most important is the recommendation for a larger authorization for grants to
local anti-arson programs. Federal funds have be=n and can continue to be of great
assistance to localities' efforts to combat arsor. 1In part with Federal aid,

New York City's Axrson Strike Force has heen able to set up several programs which
have resulted in major improvements in arson prevantion:
(LEAA) funds have énabled

prediction index to
This index will be a

--Federal Law Enforcement Assistance Administration
Strike Force staff to assembled sophisticated arson risgk
identify arson-prone buildings and neighborhoods in the City.
principal component of a "Landlord Contact" program which will be funded by
Aetna Life and Casualty. In targeted areas, the owners of at-risk buildings will
be interviewed by a special team of fire marshals trained to aid concerned landlords
by providing information on low-interest loans arnd mortgages and other forms of
assistance. In the event that the landloxd is hostile or indifferent to the future
of the building, efforts may be initiated to place the property under the control
of a court appointed administrator. Such landlords will also be advised that any
fires in their building will be thoroughly investigated.
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Statement of Thomas A, M i i : i
A.rson Secibe pooma .- Martin, Coordinator, the City of New York

of Neg ;gﬁﬁec1age this opportupity to nresent the views of the City
ondonn O gnz . 252, the‘Ant1~Arson Lzt of 1979. The City strongly
Conenmas a. 5 gng urgesllts adoption by this Committee and the
e ot A;si m;gz? step in the ongoing war against arson, a war which
fon oY e gwo ike Force-—of which T am Coordinator-—has been waging
1,000 genaey ﬁo ggarg..Eye:y year arson is responsible for more than
n;tionwide. ,The,Prgbizguzges, :gd ;ve; $2 billion in property losses
alene more than 10,000 buildgzzslgg Szwyfacﬁte'ln ey York.' o oyea
wholly destroyed by fires determined i hor boey hoxe Ry o
These fires left hundreds of deaths ant injursee. ooty 22Som:
Juries, close to $100 millj
;:::ht2§ pg:ierjy damage, and many ruired neighborhoeds. O?er tgzlllon
destroyedyﬁ s in the South Bronx alone, 30,000 buildings have been
Sestmoyed oy arson. Yet few of these crimes led +o arrests (less than
J percent in 1979), and of those arrestad only a fraction were convieted.

g;é;;;iriiviiégizzsbéll.wouédtbring oréer and coordination to the variety
e eslgned to improve techniques for i
detection, and control of arson i Son & Part § Dgwention,
+ By meking arson a Part i

8. 252 would bring the FBI mor : eon eppome:

; e fully Znto the anti~arson eff
?i;migigtiEESls’ Bytﬁequiring greater scrutiny of FAIR plan Z;;lzgasts

urance, the Anti-Arson Act of 1 i

large number of fires set for insurance purgzzegfll Sumely weduoe the
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of a computerized Information

——LEAA hes also provided funds for the creatlonprosecutors e T ostigation

Analysis System to aid law enforcement agencies and

'of arson-for-profit.

i i i inst arson
--1In an‘effort to involve commmities dlrectly 1& t?inﬁiggtfiiaz?gomzinit;
Arson Strike Force has received Federal and private e o mn o
Satronh it which will serve communities throughout the C1ty o ach
Outreéch s for arson data and information on arson-related issues. T .
%1?:r22g2g:zeru3§ing pilot arson prevention porgrams 5 +two Brooklyn nelgl
ni

i rate
— Prograns begun with Federal funding have enabled the Str1§2 FiizeA::r§§2§
funding frii private souxrces for additional programs:1 igz izaﬁie éity e gran
Insurance Association has recently made iS%gigggngvzzgi;;ps e i roass 2
i to increase the numver ?f vacan 7 - ‘
g:zéizigaigon of smzll and minority contractors in seal-up work

i is “threatened
] i nding demise of IEAA, the Arson~5tr1ke Force %s . o8 ems
i o wltgegzit;ﬁﬁz in %ederal funding. It wou}d indeed be trgglzcifoguixgongr
N out ba % or eliminated just as they are sterting ?o!have‘an 1m§ o
reov cu? o funding cut will also mean that other cities will no e e erative
prev?ntlon. : 4s necessary %o start their own anti-aTson p?ograms: b Ls
:;c:};:dzzzlgzzii-arson programns receive sufficient finding if the inell .
a

arson in the nation is to be significantly reduced.

i i to enter this testimony
again, Mr. Chairman, for §110w1ng me 7 i
i igan§°ig§d°2§eyiﬁr Cémmittee's deliberations. .I_close w:thtzzecgaiiry :
éntZSQ 3ili soon become law in order to give communitiss across

fighting chance in the war against arson.

S

R g

T I

oA

s e

s BT S i

111

Prepared Statement of Int'l. Assoc. of Firefighters
This is to submit for the consideration of theé Subcommittee on Cri-
minal Justice of the Senate Judiciary Committee, the views of the Interna-
tional Associ&tion of Fire Fighters, representing 175,000 members nationally,

on S 252, the Antiarson Act of 1979.

‘ Over the past few years, several factors have combined to heighten
the public's awareness of the crime of arson. ILosses in 1life have grown to
tragic proportions. Currently, an estimated 1,000 people die and another
10,000 are injured each year in arson fires. Arson has also become the na-
tion's costliest crime, with total annual losses, direcﬁ and indirect, ex-
ceeding an estimated 15 billion dollars.

The social and economic impacts of the spiralling arsén rate have be-
come enormous. Whole neighborﬁoods of our nation's cities have been destroy-
ed by fire, with arson experts estimating that 50 percent of all building
fires are purposely set, Arson has'raised'home owner insurance premiums
higher and higher, and insurénce»combanies currently estimate that up to 25
percent of evéry home insurance bill goes to pay.for arson. City tax bases
have been eroded and local and Federal rehabilitation efforts have been un-
dermined.

Responding to a critical situation,.localities have begun to develop
and initiate varicus antiarson programs. Nonetheless, skyrocketing arson
rates continue throughout the country. Arson has long ceaséd éo be a local
problem.—— it has become a national tragédy. The epidemic.proportioné of
arson in the United States today, demonstrate the need for a Federal ini-
tiative and Federal support in the fight against arson. .

Variouslfactors have contributed to the growing natiéna; arson rate. -
Many of them stem from a general lack of public awareness and professional
training in the area of arson prevention, which could be remedied most ef-

fectively through a concerted national effort. Currently, there are seve-

ral ‘arson prevention programs in the United States which hold great promise.
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- S . i gram for the crime of arson.

We need to validate the effectiveness and applicability of existing programs 1 I One of the major motivating factors behind our high arson rates is

profit. Generally, current insurance underwriting practices tend to encou-

and to develop new programs where they are needed. Q

Another contributing factor to the high arson rate in this country is rage arsonists in many ways -~ for instance -- they permit the overinsurance

of property and they neglect the arson history of property owners., The Anti-

an overall lack of training in fire investigation and arson detection. Line

fire personnel generally have little training in these areas. Furthermore, arson Act of 1979 recognizes the significant role that profit plays, and

prosecutors have been reluctant to accept arson cases because of an inade-~ therefore amends the Urban Property & Reinsurance Act of 1968, by providing

quate understanding of the seriousness of our arson problem, and judges have v that prior to the issuance of FAIR insurance policies, the property owner

tended to take a casual attitude towards sentencing for the crime of arson. ® y ?? must list those properties which he owns and their arson history, if any.

As a result, the crime of arson has the lowest conviction rate of all serious A pattern of owner related arsons would disqualify the prospective policy
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crimes. We need to refine the skills and increase the awareness of all prof : ” S . ~ 4 * .hOlder- Such changes are absolutely necessary and are a step in the right
fessionals whose work impacts on the investigation of and conviction for the ’ ‘ . & direction for the alleviation of our national arson problem.

i crime of arson. . : . . B t ’ . j . The proposed legislation also addresses ﬁhe need for assistance to

: i An improved and better coordinated Federal strategy would greatly % 73 State and local governments in the development of the techniéal capabilities

' assist State and local governments in the training of personnel and in de- j and expertise for the investigation of arson. As currently written, the bill
veloping the necessary expertise to ?ring.arson under control in this coun- , _ ‘{ gives specific authority to the Law Enforcement Assistance'Agency (LEAA) to
try. The Antiarsen Act of 1979 would go a long way in alleviating the na- ﬁ ; 3\ provide grants for purchasing equipment and establish}ng 1aboratoFies. Al-
tional arson problem and.%n eliminating the various factors that have contri- " i { though we are in total égregment with the goals of ?his provision, we do feel
buted to that problem. that there is a need for a clarificaiton of the role that the U.S. Fire Ad-

; The Act would provide the needed coordination of efforts by creating ministration will play in the investigation of arson.

g a Federal Interagency Committee on Arson Control. The Committee would pro- . ! ) T o In their efforts to initiate antiarson programs, localities have eg—
vide assistance to State and local governments in developing'aﬂd implement=’ ] < ; : - perienced some controversy over the roles and responsibilities of“the various

H : .
ing a comprehensive strategy in the prevention, detection and control of ' \ agencies involved in the invesiigation of arson. Such jurisdictional contro-
arson. The Committee would coordinate arson training and education programs versies can become bitter, and must be avoided on the natioval.level. Our

] and arson prevention research, and assist in the development’qf local techni+ feeling has always been that all arson prevention and control programs, in-

! cal capabilities and expertise. . i ’ K : cluding investigation programs, fall within fire service jurisdiction. The

Antiarson Act should make it clear that the U.S. Fire Adm;nistration must

To create a national focus for arson prevention and to increase pub-

R e

have the final responsibility and ultimate jurisdiction in carrying out any

s

3 lic awareness of the problem, the legislation authorizes the classification

of arson as a major crime in the FBI's uniform reports on a permanent basis, : R arson research,_educatlon, training and investigation programs. . This would

and directs the Bureau to set up and carry out a speciai investigation pro-
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keep such programs within the appropriate jurisdiction and at the same time
it would prevent a costly duplication of efforts.

Finally, the ) ~islation authorizes $5 million for the U.S., Fire Ad-
ministration to initiate a research program to develop, test and evaluate
techniques and equipment in arson prediction, prevention and control. We
feel that this sum is a very minimal one for carrying out these responsibi-
lities.

Arson is a deadly, expensive and contagious plague. Although various
local efforts have been initiated, the néed coﬂtinues for a totally cocrdinated

national effort that encompasses research, training, investigation, insurance

v considerations, and all the various factors contributing to our nation's ar-

son problem, The Antiarson Act goes a long way in meeting that need.

The Internakional Association of Fire Fighters is pleased to see the
introduction of the Antiarson Act and we éupport this 1egislation, in the
hopes that arsen can finally be brought under control in this country. We
would hope that the members of this Subcommittee will add their support to

this legislation.
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Prepared Statement of -National Association of Insurance
Commissioners

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, this statement is
submitted to you on behalf of the Arson Task Force of the National
Association of Insuranée Commissioners, commonly known as the NAIC. The
NAIC is the oldest voluntary association of state officials in the nation,
having its inception in 1871. The membership of the NAIC includes the chief
insurance regulatory official of each of the 50 states, American Samoa, the

District of Columbia, Guam, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands.

The objectives of the NAIC are (1) to promote uniformity in legislation
affecting insurance; (2) to encourage uniformity in the depértmental rulings
under the insurance laws of the sevegal states, (3) to disseminate information
of value to insurance supervisory officials in the performance of their duties,
(4) to establish means to fully protect the interest of policvholders, and
(5) to preserve to the several states and United States possessions the
regulation of the business of insurance. Yo achieve these purposes the NAIC

utilizes an extensive committee system and has permanent staff located in two

offices.

Representing the NAIC Arson Task Force, we appreciate this opportunity
to provide you with information albut the role, objectives and accomplishments

of insurance regulators in anti-arson efforts. As insurance regulators for
a major state such as Pennsylvania, we are aware that arson fraud adversely

affects i?surance rates which we approve and that we have the authority to
help create the legislative and regulatory climate for effective anti-arson
efforts.

In recent years, arson has annually claimed over 800 lives and caused
over $1,000,000,000 in direct property damages. It is one of America's fastest

growing crimes, and because it is difficult to detect and prosecute, conviction
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rates are low. In addition to the direct costs, arson contributes to the
disintegration of neighborhoods and entire cities through the destruction
of housing stock and potentially viable commercial properties. For good

reason, arson in America has been termed a destructive malignancy.

Arson to defraud insurance companies, or arson-for-profit, is a signifi-
cant part of the arson problem, especially in terms of property losses.

Every American pays for this crime as a policyholder and as a taxpayer.

In recent years, the public has become aware of the problem because of
industry educaticn programs, congressional hearings, federal reports, seminars,
and greatly increased national and local media attention. Real legislative
progfess has been made at the state level. For example, arson reporting
immunity legislation has been enacted in 37 states. Tax lien legislation
has been enacted in some states. State FAIR plans are beginning to exercise
increased underwriting prerogatives and short term cancellation rules to

prevent abuse by arsonists. Local arson task forces have been created, and

large arson rings have been smashed with significant media coverage.

Recognizing the need for action by insuranée regulators, NAIC established
an Arso; Task Force in June 1979 to "make recommendations to the NAIC by
December 1979 on specific actions that insurance regulators can take to
combat arson," and the Insurance Commissioner of Pennsylvania was appointed
to act as Chairman of the NAIC Arscen Task Force. He invited the Commissioner
of Delaware, the Commissioner of Illinois, the Director of Ohio, and tﬁe
Superinte;dant of the New York Insurance Department to serve on the Task
Force. In addition, an advisory committee was constituted to assist the Task
Force, which includes representaéives of the four major national insurance

trade associations (NAII, AIA, the Alliance, and NAMIC), the United States

Fire Administration, the Federal Insurance Administration, the National
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Association of District Attorneys, the International Association of Arson
Investigators, the Insurance Federation. of Pennsylvania, and a representative

of a citizens' neighborhood revitalization organization.

This statement will focus on the efforts of the NAIC Arson Task Force

and the action NAIC has taken on the recommendations of its Ar..on Task Force.

Recognizing that arson was a much studied subjéct, the Task Force
elected toreview expeditiously existing studies and to act quickly through
recommendations to NAIC. The Task Force commenced its work by reviewing
USFA's report to Congress (then in draft), a February 1979 study by the staff
of the United States Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations of the
Committee on Governmental Affairs, and a draft arson task force report from
the state of New Jersey. Based upon the deliberations of the advisory
committee and &ask Force, a set of action items was established. The Task
Force narrowed its recommendations to 12, which it presented to the NAIC with
the nearly unanimous support of the Task Force members and advisory coumittee

on December 1, 1979. 'NAIC warmly received the report and accepted all but

two of the recommendations, which have since received further consideration.

" These two recomendations, a model bill to require special anti-arson.applica-

tions for arson-prone risks in selected areas of each state, and tax lien
legislation, will be discussed later. The following is a summary of the ten

recommendations which NAIC accepted in December 1979.

The Arson Task Force recommended that NAIC and the insurance industry
should co;sider the practicability and contents of a model policy provision
requiring insureds to notify insurers when they are cited for certain
categories of code violations. The Task Force found two problems with such
a policy provision: which code violations should be the subject of -the

provision, and how are insurance companies to receive the information and
\

verify it from local government?
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Studies on arson have been able to isolate indicators which point to
the likelihood of arson, for example, several fires during a year's time,
high vacancy in a tenant-occupied building, failure to pay taxes promptly,
or a pattern of plumbing, heating, or electrical violations. We think it

is now possible to list the code violations to be included in such a policy

provision.

On the administrative issue, it will be difficult, considering the
multiplicity of code jurisdictions and recordkeeping methods, to discover
either a failure to report or inaccurate reporting. Even so, a pol%cy

provision could,be useful in denying a claim after a fire has occurred.

ihe Arson Task Force also recommended that NAIC review charges that
owners of propettieé contemplating arson are able to obtain insurance from
surplus lines carriers when good underwriting practices would not permit it.
Some commentators have charged that arsonists are turning from FAIR plans,
which are tightening their underwriting, to surplus lines carriers. The USFA
has conducted a study of this issue, and the NAIC Task Force, with the

participation of the advisory committee, will carefully review this study.

The Task Force recommended that all states should adopt the NAIC Unfair
Claims Settlement Practices Model Regulation, in place of any other unfair
trade or clhims practices regulations in effect. These mezsures reguire,
among other consumer protections, payment of claims within a specified period
of time after the filing of the proof of loss (e.g. 30 days). The NAIC model,

~

already adopted by some states including Pennsylvania, provides for delays

for adjusters if they need more time to investigate suspicious claims.

.

As regulators, we have the responsibility o protect insurance policy~
holders from undue harrassment or unjustifiable delays. We also recognize

that this policy must be tempered with Enough flexibility to permit insurers
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to investigate'suspicious fires, when they have good evidence that a fire
may have been intentionally set. The NAIC model provides such flexibility
by permitting additional periods of time (in Pennsylvania 45 days) to conduct

investigations if the insured is notified of the delay.

Despite broad agreement that the NAIC model provides sufficient flexi-
bility for investigation, some adjusters continue to be uneasy about the
possibility of Insurance Department punishment if they delay paying claims,
even for good reason. As will be discussed in more detail later, the NAIC
Arson Task Force has recommended amendﬁents to the NAIC regulations to make

more clear to adjusters the flexibility they have.

NAIC is monitoring the industry in its efforts to train adjusters in
,recognizing possible cases of arson~for-profit, but the NAIC has not recommended
particular training. Correspondence from industry sources indicates that the
industry trade associations and companies are making substantial efforts in
trdining adjusters. Should these efforts cease or taper off, tfhe Arson Task
Force mightkrecommend that NAIC urge commissioners to consider mandatory
training for adjusters. In the meantime, it would appear that the industry
is responding effectively to charges that adjusters have not been sufficiently

trained to recognize suspicious fires.

We don't expect every adjuster tc be a highly trained and specialized
arson investigator, although at least one company has so trained all of its
adjusters. Instead, the most cost éffective approach would appear to be two- ‘
tiered: one tier of adjusters who handle all kinds of cases but who are
trained to at least recognize a suspicious or incendiary fire, and a second
tier of arson investigation specialists who would be called in to gather the

evidence and determine the exact cause of the fire.
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his proceeds and sells or abandons the property. We believe that urban

revitalization will be encouraged, and arson~for-profit will be discouraged

|
1
|
!

‘j the site would obtain replacement cost, but only market value if he takes

i
Based upon an Arson Task Force recommendation, NAIC supports revisions g
{
H

because the windfall profit aspect will be taken out of the recovery for a
to FAIR plan regulations (by the FIA for qualifying plans, and by state

person who does not rebuild on the site of his loss. - This should have a major
insurance commissioners for non-qualifying plans) to provide for shorter

impact on arson rings which, for obvious reasons, prefer to maximize prefits

’ istics
cancellation periods when properties are found to possess characterist

. by abandoning or selling fire~damaged premjses after the policy proceeds are
indicating a high likelihood of arson. New FIA regulations have gone into

R E— 2
*

: . paid.
effect governing qualifying FAIR plans which grant more underwriting discretion,

i i le, has . | | | |
and which permit shorter cancellation periods if a property, for example, . he treon Task romee oo cometoni N .
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a high vacancy rate. We support these édditional prerogatives for FAIR plans. ’ e s ety s i s emeias .

' . is wlll require some EUT ther D‘-tudy after EXPEI‘J'E] e i 1 . 1
Thlrty seven - states now have arson P g y market Th
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the short term rules now in effect in some FAIR plans.

legislation, and the NAIC Arson Task Force recommended that the other states ,
3

All of these laws require .

e e oo T T T Based upon an Arson Task Force recommendation, NAIC encourages partici-

i i ies, and
insurance companies to supply information to law enforcement agencies,

e 2,2

pation of insurance companies in the Property Insurance Loss Register (PILR).
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the companies are immunized from civil and criminal 1iability when they d

{
{ I am advised that a significant majority of companies already pParticipates, i

N
[l

Some states have gone further and require law enforcement to supply

and we believe the remaining companies should join the system. As a regulator,
so.

The Task Force

information to, and to testify for, insurance companies. I am encouraged that the administrators of PILR have adopted a very enlightened

recommended enactment of arson reporting immunity laws, but specifically et mreioss et e L s |

refused to take a position on whether law enforcement agencies should be For example, a policyholder may review and correct information about himself
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required to supply information to insurance companies. i the syt s oo . [ ot o i . é

. infringes on personal privacy, while providing the benefits of making complete
i issi in .
The Arson Task Force has also surveyed the insurance commissioners

i
ted ] loss history information available before adjustment. ;
the states with such legislation and ¢ .er relevant state officials to § “ ;
caseiming ot eTiane me tqu‘rson repeTii Sy e .The . . :, The Task Force held a public hearing in Philadelphia last spring to ;
survey results are attached as ada ékhibit. 4 ‘ : receive comments on three specific proposals: the special anti-arson applica- §

“ : A tion model law, a tax lien model law, and amendments to the NAIC model Unfair g
The Arson Task Force endorsed the National Committee on Property - 7 j

Claims Settlement regulations to make clear to adjusters that they have the

i i i e report, which was also
Insurance's Urban Revitalization Clause Task Forc p »

flexibility provided in the regulations. NAIC took action on all of these

d to NAIC at its December 1979 meeting. The revitalization clause vy p .

presented to A
rt set forth a provision to be used in FAIR plans to encourage rebuilding

repo

on the site of a fire loss. Under the clause, a policylplder who rebuilds on
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arson). The distinction between areas would also be defensible because it

would be based upon rational fact finding and a public purpose unrelated to

income or race. The Task Force's community group representative fully

supported this approach.

Under the application proposal, the commissioner determines the types
of properties and the parts of the state whieh are arson-prone. He would
then require that all companies doing business in those areas use an appli-
cation form which calls for the loss history of the property and its owners,
all parties with any interest in the property, a summary of recent transactions
and other information which will help underwriters to determine whether the

risk can be written. In all cases, this application would be signed by the

applicant. The insurer, after it obtains the application and grants coverage,
would be required to do an inspection within a reasonable period of time (no

more than 120 days following the binding). If the policy is written, a clainm
is made, and the adjuster discovers that material misrepresentation has

occurred in the application, this would be grounds to deny the claim.

At the Task Force's public hearing and thereafter, the model bill was
" supported by a representative of NAII, a Philadelphia inner city community

leader, ana federal government representatives. Serious objections were

raised by the speakers from other segments of the insurance industry. A

majority of states on the Task Force continue to favor the bill.

The portion of the industry opposing the model bill presents as an

alternative the development of a two-tier application form, similar to life

insurance applications. Uniform predetermined answers to the questions on

the first tier application would trigger an additional questionnaire. Under
this alternative, the forms would be available for review and their use

mandated by insurance commissioners. The Insurance Committee for Arson Control
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(ICAC) and the insurance trade associations have represented to the Task

Force that such applications will be available to the Arson Task Force by

early this fall. The Task Force will then be in a position to hold a public

hearing on the two-tier application and deliberate on the merits of the two-

i i ! ier anti-arson
tier application, vis—a-Vvis the Arson Task Force's earller.

application proposal.

NAIC has directed the Arson Task Force to report on the relative merits -

of the two-tier application versus the anti-arson application proposal, and

to recommend to NAIC at the December 1980 meeting a specific model bill to

prevent arson through regulation of applications.

Tax Lien Legislation

In June 1980; NAIC adopted the model tax lien bill proposed by the Task

Force. Approximately one-half dozen states have enacted some form of tax lien

. . o
legislation, which generally requires insurers to pay over loss proceads t

iocal governments which have liens against policyholders for unpaid taxes.

An almost equal number of states are now considering similar legislation.

A tax lien bill was passed and vetoed in Pennsylvania by former Governor

i onvinced
Shapp. After reviewing the materials which led to the veto, we are C s

that the bill was vetoed in Pennsylvania because it denied due process of law

in that it required insurers to pay over proceeds (property) of the ?ollcy—

holder to a local government without a prior opportunity for the policy—

holder to-contest the validity of the lien. Some bills in some states

establish a partial escrow, and T believe that the NAIC Arson Task Force

} ) 03 Ky ‘ d
draft model resolves the issue by simply requiring jnsurers to pay the proceeas

¥ ) . ’ 3 K3 i—
of a policy into an escrow account if the policyholder cannot obtain certif

carion from all relevant governments that he owes no taxes.
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Our model also responds to complaints of cost by insurers in states
which require the insurer to obtain proof that no taxes are owed, Clearly,
it is easier for a policyholder to obtain such information, but the law
should, as our draft model does, set forth a designated official in each
taxing jurisdiction who is to provide information on back taxes in a timely

fashion, with minimal fees.

In summary, the NAIC Arson Task Force téx lien model bill requires
policyholders to supply insurance companies with proof that no taxes are owed.
1f taxes ar."e owed, the insurance compény simply pays the proceeds into an
interest bearing escrow account. When the policyholder
has exhausted all of his appeals, the taxing jurisdiction may go to the
escrow account and take out the portion owed to it. The remainder would
then automatically be paid over to the policyholder and the account would be
closed. Our model answers due process questions, provides insurers a simple
and timely procedure for paying losses, and does not burden policyholders

with undue responsibilities.

Claims Practices

NAIC received an amendment to its Unfair Claims Settlement Practices
Model Regulation which clearly grants adjusters additional time in cases of
suspicious claims. The amendment provides:

Where there is a reasonable basis supported by specific information
available for review by the insurance regulatory authority that the
first party claimant has fraudulently caused or contributed to the
loss-by arson, the insurer is relieved from the requirements [of this
subsection]. Provided, however, that the claimant shall be advised

of the acceptance or denial of the claim within a reasonable time for
full jinvestigation after receipt by the insurer of a properly executed
proof of loss.

This language provides some explanatory language in the model regulations

to reassure adjusters that when they have specific evidence of arson, they
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EXHIBIT I
ARSON REORTING IMMUNITY SURVEY

Background of Law

1. When did your arson reporting immunity law go iInto effect in your
state? When did information begin to flow under the law? List all
agencies in your state (including an official, title,land telephone

number) which receive information under the arson reporting lmmunity
law.

1979~— f#44 4144 Hi4 Hi4 | State Five Marshal-- 4, Hi4 Hi 444 111

‘1978-— 444 1/ law enforcement—— #H# ///

1977~ /711 1976~/ fire department-- /444 4444
' attorney general-- #&4 //

previous info flow-—- /// © federal agency-— H#H

info flow immediately-- /// district attorney~— Fff+f

info flow shortly after county fire chiefs—- /

enactment—— {444 //
info flow upon request——- [///
not begun to flow-- //

2. How are responsibilities for arson investigation and law enforcement
divided among public agencies in your state?

State Fire Marshal—- A4+ At #4844 HA4 1]
local fire or police dept.—— A1 Htt it 44 .

full-time arson investigators—— /
attorney general~- ///
Bureau of Investigation-- /

Experience Under Law -

S

s

R

e S i

iU S

3. What is the type and volume of information which you receive under
the arson reporting immunity law? What resources (man hours, computer
time, etc.) does it take to process this information? Do you have
adequate personnel and funding to make effective use of the law?

dol}ar amount of insurance, amount of loss, past losses, premium raised

prior to fire?, estimated property value, premium payment record, policy

changes, statements, proofs of loss

info on request—- /// PILR— [/ volume depends on

ins. co. provides info-- /// case—— [/

Nat'l Fire Incident Reporting System--— / results slim—— A& //
power to subpoena~-- / .
computerization—- / adequate~~ ////

info filed manually-- // inadequate—— Ff4#

approx. 25 forms per week—- / full-time work by investigators-- /

35% of 1 secretary's time-- / 8 hours per week—— /
10 hours per week-- /
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Have you found insurance companies to be cooperative in providing
claim and' insurance policy data te your office when requested?

yes— f4di FiHt fiE 4 444 1] no== [ yes & no== //

If not already mandated by law, do you believe insurance companies
should automatically report all suspicious fire losses and all fire
losses over certain monetary thresholds, perhaps $5000, to your
office or another state or local office? .

yes—~ Mt FH FHE ] no-- /
already mandated-- Ftt HEE 1]
$5000 too high-— #H+ /

PILR~- //

What are the procedures for receiving and processing information?

ins. co. provides info to authorized agency, investigator—~ #f44 [/
PILR~- ///

info available upon request— ///

info reporte! to State Fire Marshal-- Ht

Nat'l Fire Incident Reporting System~—- //

Uniform Crime Reporting System-— / )
fire depts. report to State Fire Marshal, follow up with written

report; reports assigned number, logged, filed by year and county,
computerized; reports assigned number, logged, copy of form sen?

to investigator who follows up on it; info received is com?uterlzed,
used for investigative, statistical purposes; info received kept
confidential

Have you or any agency in your state issued regulations, notices, or
forms to carry out your arson reporting immunity law? Please §upply
a copy of any regulation, form, notice, or other written material
issued under the arson reporting immunity law.

no-- M 14 1] yes—- H4f 444 [ PILR=- ///

What steps, if any, does your department take to assure compliance
by the insurance companies with the arson reporting immunity law?

none-— A4 A 1111 issue subpoena-- //
inform companies, request cooperation~-— ////"_“ .

perdodic audits, examinations-- 1/1/ T
report to attorney general; State Fire Marshal warns, then matter

taken to insurance dept.; any measures at disposal of insurance .
commissioner; investigate complaints from law enforcement; public .
hearing to terminate authority for non-compliance; check investigators
reports against PILR reports recelved
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Reciprocal Exchange of Information

9. Are you, or any agency of your state, required by your arson reporting
immunity law to supply information to insurance companies? TIf so,
what do you supply? If other agencies are required to supply infor-
mation, please give us the name, title, and telephone number of a
person whom we may contact.

Ro=- £ 4 A #1111

records open to public; anything relevant to investigation; required
to hold info confidential till criminal, civil proceedings; ins. co.
required to supply requested info to State Fire Marshal; info
available by subpoena

yes— it 117

10. Are you, or any agency of your state, permitted to supply investigatory
information to insurance companies? Are other agencies permitted to do
so? If yes, what information is disclosed?

yes= it Hit Hit 111 no-= 44t 114

cause of fire, extent of damage, progress of investigation; any info
that would not impede investigation or prosecution; anything except
testimony info which State Fire Marshal may withhold; except in
9riminal investigations, which are kept confidential; info released
only after case closed; ‘only upon written request; only if subpoenaed

11, 1If state agencies are neither permitted nor required to supply infor-
mation to insurance companies, do you acknowledge suspicions or that
an investigation has commenced?

yes—= 4t tHth Hit 1111 no-- /

privacy laws prevent—— /[

12. If your state does not have an effective reciprocity clause (insurers
may get information from authorized agencies), do you know of any
serious political or legal problems to getting omne?

no-~ 4 Htt [ yes—=~ - /
privacy laws—— //// would conflict with privileged nature
of State Fire Marshal reports—- /

13. If ybur state does have a reciprocity clause, how well is it working?

well—— ##4¢ /)
N/~ it H44 11

well without—— /
more experience needed-- ///

14. Have any citizens complained to the insurance department regarding
the sharing of information in their insurer's files?

nom= i Mt A HH HE 1]

very few, if any-- /

70-967 0 - 81 - 10
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15. Are you aware of any court action in your state challenging the arson
reporting immunity law?
No—= At HH At A A ]
16. Are officlals from any state agency required or permitted to testify

for insurance companies in eivil legal actions based on suspicious
fire claims? If yes, how often do they testify?

yes— th 1441+

quite often—— ////

if subpoenaed—— #AA4 AH4E 1717 not often— //

no~~ / : each of 5 investigators

at discretion of about twice a year— /
State Fire Marshal—- // several times a year— //

6 times in 1979— /
approx. 20 times a year—- /

Opinion on Law

17. 'In your view, has the disclosure of information required under the
law facilitated the investigation and detection of suspicious fires?

yes—— Fitt FEt A FA very little-— / .
no—- #4441/ not enough data-- ////

18. 1In your opinion, has the implementation of the arson reporting
Immunity law facilitated prosecution? If yes, please supply some
examples, without names.

yes=~ £+ 111/ no-— 444 /11
no cases yet-- /// not in effect long enough,
not enough data—— 4444
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Prepared Statement of Charles H. Fritzel
Mr. Chairman, my name is Charles H. Fritzel., I am
the Assistant Vice President for Government Relations of the
National Association of Independent Insurers (NAII), NAII is
a property and casualty insurance trade association of over

500 member and subscriber companies.

We are pleased to participate in these hearings and will
say from the outset, as we did in April of 1979 before the
Intergovernmental Relations subcommittee of the Senate Govern-
mental Affairs committee, that we support the general concept
of §.252, the Anti-Arson Act, and give our wholehearted support
to provisions to classify arson as a Part I crime. We do have

some recommendations for improvements in the bill.

The National Association of Independent Insurers has long
advocated a stronger "before-the-fact" approach toward arson.
While much‘of the discussion of the arson issue has centered on
"after~the-fact" measures and prosecution and conviction of the
arsonist, we believe that the most productive arson control effort
is that which is directed at the prevention of theAcrime, Some
of our member companies have been successful in establishing arson
tracking systems by which they have been able to identify
properties that may be more. susceptible to future arsons. The
NAII workshop held in Denver in March of this year included a

full day of discussions devoted to the arson issue.
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I would like to include as a part of the record a
paper by Clyde Turbeville, Vice President® for Underwriting of
the South Carolina Farm Bureau Mutual Insurance Company, in

which he describes the profile of the arsonist which his company

was able to establish by a review of its claim files. Also, I

would like to faclude for the record a paper by John P. Killarney
of the New York law firm of Kroll, Killarney, Pomerantz and
*

Cameron who discusses his experience in purusing an arson defense

in denying insurance claims. Both of these papers were presented

at the NAII workshop in March.

NAII supports the Anti-Arson Application Model Bill

now being developed by the Arson Task Force of the National
The NAIC

Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC).

application proposal is based on the belief that arson-for-profit

can be prevented if the underwriter is supplied with dependable

information during the initial risk appraisal process. Ws feel

that this approach to arson control — from the underwrting or
loss prevention side — is far more productive than efforts
directed to after-the-fact where rules of criminal law make

apprehension of the arsonist extremely difficult.

Under the proposal, the state insurance regulator could

require a special anti-arson application designed to .identify

arson prone situations. The application would elicit such infor-

mation as ownership identification, history of fire loss, valua-

tion method, building code violations, and so on. The applicant
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would like to include for the record a NAII position paper
whi i i
ch discusses the Anti-Arson Application Model Bill version then

under consideration.

5.252 creates a Federal Agency Committee on Arson Control
which will coordinate preventive and after-the-fact efforts to
combat arson. Because of the importance of the work being done
by the NAIC and the other insurance trade associations, as well
as NAII, in the arson field, we suggest that the committee include
private insurance industry underwriting expertise and NAIC repre-
sentation on the proposed Federal Arson Control Committee.

Insurance industry representation would provide an insight for the
Committee into how various proposals will affect the ongoing efforts
of the NAIC and the individual insurers in the highly competitive

lnsurance envircnment.

The insurance industry faces many problems in writing
high-risk properties, and we think it is important that the
Arson Control Committee have the benefit of insurance experts
with the background ang expgrience to bring 'a better understanding
of these issues to the Committee. Our hands have too often been
tied by requirements of immediate payment of losses, destruction
of evidence, threats of libel suits, and other factors which have

made it difficult for us to refuse payment even if we suspect

arson.
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The 1979 Staff Study of the Permanent Subcommittee on
Investigations of the Senate Governmental Affairs committee is
an example of the situation we would attempt to avoid. The
study failed completely to recognize factors affecting private
insurers operating in a highly competitivg environment. Had the
staff been more aware of just how the business of insurance is
conducted, it is likely that the value of the report would have
been enhanced substantially. TIThstead, the report damns the

industry for practices it often is required by law to carry out.

The additional underwriting information prescribed in
Section 7 of the bill could best be obtained through state
level cooperation - another reason for including industry and
NAIC representation on the Arson Control Committee. As a result
of passage of the so-called Holtzman Amendment in 1978, the number
of states that have FAIR Plans meeting the increasingly burdensome
federal standards or criteria has diminished rapidly. Instead of
26 FAIR Plans, there are today only about 18 which meet the
federal requirements. The important New York and Galifornia
Plans — the largest in the country — are out. The onerous
requirements of the Holtzman Amendment could virtually eliminate
federal involvement in the FAIR Plans, although the programs will

continue under state control.

Adoption of the NAIC Anti-Arson Applicafion Mgdel Bill

will accomplish the same purbose as Section 7 ~- namely, the
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availability to the insurer of information which may be used to
detect a possible arson -— and it will do so while retaining state
regulétory authority over insurance underwriting reguirements. It

also could encompass more than just FAIR Plan coverages.

The Governmental Relations committee reported S$.252 in
an amended form which reducea from 10 years to 5 years the re-
quired listing of losses on property to be insured. . In our earlier
testimony, we suggested a three-year requirement, but can accept
the five-year period. A listing of fire losses to these properties
involving claims of at least $2,500, whether paid or not, also

would be a reasonable and helpful requirement.

Again, I want to express our support for this legislation.
Since its introduction in January of 1979, the insurance industry,
in cooperation with our state regulators, has made much progress
in meeting the challenge of arson. We feel that many of the pur-

poses of S.252 are and can be secured by state action.

Thank you for this opportunity to present our views on

S. 252.

e o L L Ll

BRSO £

v it i s VT




e riesb o e AR ST T R R I e

136

STATEMENT

OF THE
AMERICAN INSURANCE ASSOCIATION.

TO THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE

OF THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

CONCERNING S. 252 (

-

N

"THE ANTI-ARSON ACT OF 1979"
3

The American Insurance Association is an organization representing
the interests of 152 publicly-owned property and casualty insurance companies
nationwide. As such, we are vitally concerned about arson and we appreciate
this opportunity to present cur views on legislation intended to combat this
crime. )

Arson is a deadly serious problem in America today. It is a crime which
destroys entire commmities along with individual properties and its.deva-
station no longer is confined. to urban neighborhoods. Statistics show that
arson is the fastest-growing crime in the United States. =

The insurance industry is painfully aware of these statistics and has
initiated many procedural changes in underwriting and claims-handling to
identify properties which either are arson risks or were torched for arson
fraud. However, the arson problem goes beyond the issue of insurance fraud
and cannot -be discouraged entirely through insurance industry initiatives.
Whatever the motive, arson will flourish if police and fire officials are
unprepared to identify arson fires, if our criminal justice system is inads-
quate to comnvict and punish arsonists, if our’ legal system discourages or

intimidates insurers from investigdting and resisting suspicious fire claims

R S

N i

2]

NS L U

sty i IS G i
e e

bt
i

e i

T

137

and if the public remains ignorant of the seriousness of the crime. These
are the conditions that are largely responsible for the current enviromment
where arsonists know their deeds more than likely will go unpunished, if
not undetected.

The AIA believes that the best way to change that enviromment is by

_increasing public and official awareness of the nature and magnitude of

arson crimes. Moreover, the best way to raise public awareness is to per-
manently classify arson as a Part I crime for FBI reporting purposes. One
of the biggest obstacles to awareness has been the lack of reliable statis-
tics on arson.

For too long, arson has been classified as a Part II crime for the
Féderal Bureau of Investigation's reporting purposes. This means'that statis-
tics gathered on arson were limited to figures on the mumber of arrests.

Had arson been a Part I crime, statistics gathered would have revealed such
information as the nature and frequency of the crime, the number of arrests
made and the persons charged for the crime, crime trends and the success

of law enforceﬁent agencies in soiving arson cases.

By compiling these statistics on a national level, the public will be-
come aware of the nature and extent of arson, state and local governments
will be able to allocate suitable resources to combat this offense and fire
and law enforcement agencies throughout the nation will be encouraged to
develop programs to train personnel in the prevention and detection of arson.
We believe a greater awareness of the crime will encourage penal reform
in those states where present law deals insufficiently with the definition

of various arson offenses, the grading of those offenses and the punishment
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of the arsonist, . Moreover, the statistics gathered for arson as a k f | and state levels as well as from industry and the general public. We
Part I offense will precipitate greater financial involvement by the ! urge establishment of subcommittees comprised of such interdisciplinary
federal govermment in the development of arson prevention and detection ‘membership.
programs for those commmities where statistics reveal arson to be g The AIA strongly supports the creation of the Interagency Committee
a critical problem. This factor alone will encourage most state and A ff on Arson Control and believes that its existence should not be restricted
‘ , g ‘
local fire and law enforcement agencies to cooperate with one another 5‘7’ to the two-year period enunciated in this bill. Anti-arson efforts,
in investigating suspicious fires and in relaying accurate statistics I‘ including those of the federal government, must assume a position of per-
< o g p P
I
to the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting System. ,:E manence since the arson problem will be with us for a long time. We ask
§
For the foregoing reasons, the AIA supports the permanent reclassifica- f§ ; that the two-year termination provision be reconsidered.
tion of arson as a Part I offense and we, therefore, support.S. 252 in its ! ‘?ﬁ Y Similarly, the AIA supports Section 5 of the bill which provides for
upp , L p
' . i . s .
effort to accomplish this. : ; the National Fire Prevention and Control Administration (now the United States
S. 252 would establish an Interagency Cammittee on Arson Control which A 5 Fire Administration) to develop anti-arson techniques, equipment and educa-
: \ q quip
would coordinate Federal anti-arson programs. The AIA applauds this concept. , ?}E tional and training materials and programs to be used by State and local fire
Such a Committee would signify a strong federal commitment to the anti-arson V fil and law enforcement authorities.
, !
effort by drawing upon the knowledge and expertise of the nine Committee ) i;; Section 7(c) of this bill would permit insurers to establish procedures
y g T i P s
' ! .
members whose federal agencies are most involved in anti-arson activities. - j! subject to the approval of the State insurance authority, for the cancella-
‘ t Y
The annual reports which would be submitted by the Committee members on be- {’;\ tion or nonrenewal of any FAIR risk upon 5 days' notice to the policyholder.
half of their agencies would provide data concerning the success of the If The AIA notes the Federal Insurance Administration has established a list of
various federal anti-arson programs. Successful programs thereby could be R } underwriting prerogatives which permit FAIR Plans to cancel coverage upon
identified and viewed as models for state and local efforts. ¢ ' 5 days' written notice if certainconditions exist in relation to the pro-
This bill also provides that the Committee could establish subcommittees perty, and we urge all FAIR Plans to adopt them. We support this provision
or working groups to accomplish its objectives. Membership in such subcom- in that we believe that there must be a framework providing the insured
mittees would not be restricted to the members of the Committee. AIA be- safeguards such as adequate notice and the right to appeal.
lieves this could be an invaluable provision if the Committee enlisted the f Section 7(a) of S. 252 is a provision which, although well-intentioned,
aid of experts in the field of arson prevention and control from the local { is not well-conceived. This section requires that each policy written
{
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pursuant to a FAIR Plan could be written only after the Plan obtains

a signed application and evaluates data including (a) a listing of real
property in which the applicant has an insurable interest &t the time of
the application and at any time within the previous 10-year period, (b)

the number of fires involving those properties, (c) the cause of the fires,
(d) the amount of each loss, (e) the amount of insurance recovery, and

(£f) whether any of the properties were or could have been subject to arson.

The ATA recognizes that properties insured under the FAIR Plans have
been the target of arsonists in recent years, and we realize that it is
necessary to obtain better information from the applicant prior to gramt-
ing coverage. Surely, information obtained from an applicant indicating
a prior history of fires and the possibility that at least one of those
fires was arson-related would normally give an insurer Jeason to decline
coverage. However, FAIR Plans can decline coverage only if the risk
does not meet limited underwriting standards. The AIA believes that under
the present law, the FAIR Plans could not decline coverage solely on the
basis that an applicant has a suspicious history of fires. The admini-
strative and financial costs to the flans of requiring such an application
would be great with no compensating value since the information obtained
on the application could not be used to decline coverage.

While the AIA believes that more complete underwriting information
will enable Plans to identify potential arsonists, the restrictions placed
upon the FAIR Plans in denying coverage make such a provision inappropriate.

Section 7(b) grants to the FAIR Plans the right to obtain data within

the custody of the State insurance authority which would assist the Plan in
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further assessipg or evaluating a suspicious application for coverage.
State insurance authorities would rarely, if ever, possess data concerning
either individual insureds or individual risks. Consequently, we see
little if any value to be derived from granting access to the Plans.

In conclusion, we at the American Insurance Association strongly sup-
port the major provisions of S. 252 and urge that, with some modifications,
the measure be enacted as quickly as is possible. We are confident that
once this step is taken, we will at last have the weapon that can tilt the

balance against the arsonist,
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